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CHAIRMAN DANIEL F. CARUSO:  This is on Petition 754.  Good morning, ladies and gentlemen.  This hearing is called to order this Tuesday, January 9, 2007 at 10:30.




I’m Dan Caruso, Chairman of the Connecticut Siting Council.  Other members of the Council are Colin C. Tait, Vice Chairman; Brian Emerick, designee for Commissioner Gina McCarthy of the Department of Consumer Protection --




MR. ROBERT L. MARCONI:  Environmental Protection.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- Department of Environmental Protection.  I don’t want to switch her -- (laughter) -- her department.  Gerald J. Heffernan, designee for Commissioner Donald Downes of the Department of Public Utility Control; Philip T. Ashton; Daniel P. Lynch, Jr.; James J. Murphy, Jr.; Dr. Barbara Bell; and Edward S. Wilensky.




Members of the staff are S. Derek Phelps, Executive Director; Robert L. Marconi, Assistant Attorney General; Robert Mercier, Siting Analyst.




Our court reporter Tony Vanacore and our audio technician Joseph Reese.




The Connecticut Siting Council is holding this public hearing pursuant to the provisions of Connecticut General Statutes Section 4-176, of the Uniform Administrative Procedures Act to allow for cross-examination of issues pertaining to the Council’s draft Electric and Magnetic Fields Best Management Practices.




The purpose of this hearing is for the Council to hear testimony of issues relating to the health effects of electric and magnetic fields so that the Council may adopt, and revise as the Council deems necessary, standards for best management practices for electric and magnetic fields for electric transmission lines.  Pursuant General Statutes 16-50t(c), such standards shall be based on the latest completed and ongoing scientific and medical research on electromagnetic fields and shall require individual, project-specific assessments of electromagnetic fields, taking into consideration design techniques including, but not limited to, compact spacing, optimum phasing of conductors, and applicable and appropriate new field management techniques.




To assist in the development of the Council’s best management practices, the Council retained an independent consultant to review the status of research regarding health effects associated with exposure to electro -- electric and magnetic fields.  The consultant, Dr. Peter Valberg of Gradient Corporation, will be available for cross-examination by all parties and intervenors in this proceeding.




The participants to the proceeding are as follows:  The Connecticut Light and Power Company and the United Illuminating Company represented by Anthony M. Fitzgerald of Carmody and Torrance, and Linda Randell and Bruce L. McDermott of Wiggin and Dana, LLP; a party Richard -- Attorney General Richard Blumenthal, who is represented by Assistant Attorney General Michael Wertheimer.  We have an intervenor -- excuse me -- J. Robert Galvin, M.D., M.P.H., the Commissioner of Public Health, who is represented by Assistant Attorney General Henry A. Salton.




I also wish to thank at this time and acknowledge the presence of Senators Herlihy and Kissel, who are with us here today participating and observing these proceedings.




And we’re going to proceed in accordance with the prepared agenda, copies of which are available here.




Any person who desires to make views known to the Council may make an oral statement after cross-examination has concluded or by submitting a written statement to the Council within 30 days after the close of the hearing.




At this time, I’d ask those in possession of cellular phones to -- except for the Senators -- to turn them off -- (laughter).




And at this time are there any public officials who wish to make a public statement?  And seeing none, I also have before us a motion from the Commissioner of Public Health to present testimony through telephonic communications.  I’m going to allow Assistant Attorney General Salton a few minutes to explain the Commissioner’s positions, followed by comments from all the other attorneys in this proceeding and then a ruling by the Council.




MR. HENRY SALTON:  Good morning -- (indiscernible) --




COURT REPORTER:  Hold it -- hold it.




(Off the record)




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Why don’t we go back on the record at this point.




MR. SALTON:  Thank you.  Again good morning and thank you for the opportunity to participate in this proceeding on behalf of the Department of Public Health.




The Department has made a request for the presentation through telephonic means in this technological era of the testimony of Dr. Ray Neutra.  Dr. Neutra is an expert from California, who was not available to fly here today and present his -- to swear in -- to be sworn in and adopt his testimony.  Dr. Neutra is a very important and valuable witness for the Department because of his knowledge of the history and the current practices in California, which have been as recently updated as this past year on the issues of policies by their public utility agency on EMF issues. And we believe that there will be no prejudice to any party.




We filed our motion last week.  There have been no objections filed that I have -- am aware of.  And we’d request this opportunity to present his testimony telephonically.  Thank you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Attorney Salton.  Are there any objections by any parties or intervenors or their representatives?




MR. ANTHONY M. FITZGERALD:  We do not object.  However, I do want to note that the -- this type of testimony is not provided for by the Council’s regulations, which require in person testimony.  In this particular case, I think given the nature of the testimony, we should be able to accommodate it.




I would ask that Dr. Neutra have available to him when he testifies, a copy of the California Electric and Magnetic Fields program document that’s on the Department’s website.  This is the -- I believe the latest one, dated December 2000, entitled Electric and Magnetic Fields Measurements and Possible Effect on Human Health, What We know and Don’t Know in 2000.  And that would -- that would help move the process along.  We have no objection.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great.  Thank you, Attorney Fitzgerald.  Mr. Salton, do you want --




MR. SALTON:  I --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- to check with our witness --




MR. SALTON:  We can --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- and see if he has those things available?




MR. SALTON:  I will try to pursue that.  Unfortunately, we only were notified at this time of this request.  As far as -- I would anticipate that at least the two documents of administrative notice that may be taken by the Council that are in the agenda, I would expect him to have those or hope that they have these.  If there’s an additional document, we will try to contact him in advance of his telephonic testimony and ask him to see if he can locate that.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Mr. Phelps.




MR. S. DEREK PHELPS:  Mr. Chairman, I’ll just ask a question.  The gentleman who is the witness, who’s tied in with us telephonically right now, did you hear the comments of Attorney Fitzgerald, sir?




DR. RAYMOND NEUTRA:  Uh --




MR. PHELPS:  Yes --




DR. NEUTRA:  -- I could barely hear it -- well, I couldn’t hear whether you’re going to accept my testimony or not.




MR. PHELPS:  Sir -- sir, the question I’m putting to you is did you hear the specific reference to documents made by Attorney Fitzgerald on behalf of CL&P asking that you have documents available?  I guess we’re just trying to explore the question of whether you have them and whether you’d be able to -- whether it would be a hardship for you to obtain them.




DR. NEUTRA:  I did not hear his comment, so I don’t know what his -- what hardships would be involved.




MR. PHELPS:  Mr. Chairman, I’d recommend we proceed with the motion and I’ll make arrangements off-line to inquire as to whether or not he has the documents.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great.  Will that be okay, Attorney Fitzgerald?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Oh, absolutely -- (indiscernible) --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- it’s on his --




COURT REPORTER:  A microphone please --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  It’s on his website?  Okay --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yes.  We -- we have no problem proceeding in that way.  We have no problem with Dr. Neutra testifying.  And I’m sure that he’ll have no difficulty accessing the document because it’s on the website.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Certainly.




MR. MARCONI:  Mr. Chairman, I do want to make the comment that I am familiar with the Siting Council regulation that Attorney Fitzgerald referenced, but I’m also familiar with 4-178 of the General Statutes in which Subsection 1 states, quote, “that any oral or documentary evidence may be received.”  It goes on to explain what should be excluded.  And I also note that 4-177c provide for that the agency shall make sure that all parties and intervenors shall have the opportunity to cross examine.




I think given this case and given that there’s no particular objection, I believe we have the statutory basis for accepting the telephonic testimony.  So, I would recommend that the Council grant the motion to let Dr. Neutra testify by phone.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Mr. Marconi. Mr. Marconi, along with that, if we do admit the testimony, would you prefer to swear this witness in separately?




MR. MARCONI:  I think that would be preferable so we can ensure that he has taken the oath because it would be hard to be able to see him in person -- I mean we can’t see him in person.  We can see the other witnesses in person rise and raise their right hand, etcetera.  So, I just want to make sure that the record reflects that he’s been sworn in.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Okay.  So we’ll do that then.  Are there -- anything else?  Then how does the Council feel?  All those in favor -- or are there any comments?  No.  Seeing no comments, hearing no comments --




A VOICE:  A motion --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- all those in favor --




A VOICE:  I don’t think we have a motion --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Pardon?




MR. BRIAN EMERICK:  I move the motion.




MR. EDWARD S. WILENSKY:  Second.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  It’s been moved and seconded.  All those in favor of allowing this witness to testify telephonically, please signify by saying aye.




VOICES:  Aye.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Opposed?  Motion carries.




COURT REPORTER:  Who seconded?




MR. GERALD J. HEFFERNAN:  Mr. Wilensky.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Mr. Wilensky.




MR. MARCONI:  Would you like me to swear in the witness right now --




AUDIO TECHNICIAN:  A microphone please.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Yes, Mr. Marconi, why don’t you swear in the witness at this time.




MR. MARCONI:  Okay.  Okay, Dr. Neutra, if you can hear me --




DR. NEUTRA:  Yes, I can.




MR. MARCONI:  Okay.  I’m Assistant Attorney General Robert Marconi.  I’m going to swear you in.  I’m going to ask you to please raise your right hand wherever you are.




DR. NEUTRA:  It is done.




MR. MARCONI:  Okay.




(Whereupon, Dr. Raymond H. Neutra was duly sworn in telephonically.)




DR. NEUTRA:  I do.




MR. MARCONI:  Thank you very much, sir.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  And now sir, would you please state your name, spell it for the record, and give us your address?




DR. NEUTRA:  My name is Rich -- Raymond Richard Neutra, N-e-u-t-r-a.  And I live at 956 Evelyn, E-v-e-l-y-n, Avenue, in Albany, California, 94706.




MR. MARCONI:  We’ll be getting back to you when we’re ready to receive your testimony.




DR. NEUTRA:  Thank you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  But don’t leave the phone.




DR. NEUTRA:  No.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Okay.  Now with regard to -- there are certain matters that were previously noticed as you see on your program.  Are there any changes or alternations to that list, Items 1 through  17?




MR. PHELPS:  Mr. Chairman, you want to address Item 2 I believe.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  On Item 2, I believe Attorney Fitzgerald, we’re going to be -- you’ve asked -- we’ve all indicated that there is no longer a serviceable link or a link that services this.  And we do have an additional document which is coming out, is that correct --




MR. PHELPS:  Mr. Chairman, during the pretrial -- or during the prehearing conference it was brought out that the American Cancer Society product, 2002, Unproven Risks, is unobtainable through the hyperlink that’s cited.  There seems to be consensus that we would dispense with that reference.  And I think Attorney Fitzgerald has specific items he wishes to add so that we don’t wind up tripping over renumbers of the administrative notice list.




MR. FITZGERALD:  That -- that is the case. However -- (mic feedback) -- copies -- we have -- copies are being made now or I hope so.  We’ll have them later. And after we’ve passed them out to the other parties, we’ll ask that this other item be noticed.  So if we could just leave No. 2 blank for now and come back to it, I’d appreciate it.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great.  Thank you.  Does any party or intervenor object to the items that the Council has administratively noticed, and we’ll come back to what will be the new Item 2?  Hearing no objections, they’ll be so admitted.  Now, let’s see -- why don’t --




MR. PHELPS:  Mr. Chairman.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Why don’t we proceed with administering the oath.




MR. COLIN C. TAIT:  Are your new administrative notice items on this list?




MR. FITZGERALD:  No, we have one new item to propose, which will go into the slot that has just been vacated as No. 2.




MR. TAIT:  As No. 2.  But nothing in addition to that?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Nothing in addition to that and what’s already on our -- on the list --




MR. TAIT:  Okay --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- or hearing program under our name.




MR. TAIT:  You’re going to put that in then?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yes.




MR. TAIT:  But this is our list?




A VOICE:  Right.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yes.




MR. TAIT:  Thank you.




MR. PHELPS:  So Mr. Chairman, I think we’re ready to take up the panel of the CL&P and UI witnesses, sir.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great.  Attorney Randell, Attorney McDermott, Attorney Fitzgerald, who -- or how would you like to proceed.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Thank you, Your Honor. All of the CL&P witnesses, who I’ll briefly point out to you, except for one, the -- I should say the joint CL&P and UI witnesses have been previously sworn, and that would Dr. Bailey, who is immediately to Miss Randell’s right, Miss Shanley, who is two positions down, and Mr. Carberry, who is next to Miss Shanley.




We have one new witness who has not been previously sworn, Dr. Michael Repacholi, who is sitting to Dr. Bailey’s right.  I would ask that he be sworn and that the Council indulge us in allowing Dr. Repacholi -- since he has never appeared before the Council before, to introduce himself and briefly explain what his background in this field is that has brought him here.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great.  Thank you.  Dr. Repacholi, why don’t -- would you mind standing and we’ll ask Attorney General Marconi to administer the oath.




MR. MARCONI:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Doctor.




(Whereupon, Dr. Michael Repacholi was duly sworn in.)




MR. MARCONI:  Please be seated.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Dr. Repacholi, thank you for joining us.  I understand that you’ve traveled extensively to get here for this hearing.  Would you mind telling us -- just give us your full name, spell your last name, and tell us your address please.




DR. MICHAEL REPACHOLI:  Yes.  I’m Michael Harry Repacholi and I’m the former coordinator of the Radiation and Environmental Health Program at the World Health Organization in Geneva, but I currently live in Italy in a place called San Colle.  And I have traveled a lot to come here, but I’m very happy to be here.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great.  Thank you.  Mr. Fitzgerald, would you like then to help us with his background?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Thank you, I would.  First of all --




COURT REPORTER:  Microphone please.




MR. FITZGERALD:  First of all, I’ll ask Dr. Repacholi if he is the author of the document that was submitted to the Council under date of October 26th of last year entitled Comments of Dr. Michael H. Repacholi Concerning the Council’s Proposed Revised Electric and Magnetic Field Best Management Practices?




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yes, I am.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And Dr. Repacholi, would you adopt those comments as your testimony such that you are swearing or affirming to the Council that the matters of fact stated in there are true and correct to the best of your knowledge, and the matters of opinion are honestly held by you?




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yes, they are.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And would you -- you have a very long curriculum vitae attached to your testimony, but I would ask that you very briefly acquaint the Council with the nature of the work that you have been doing on electric magnetic fields and who you have been doing it for?




DR. REPACHOLI:  Okay.  I’ve been working for the World Health Organization for the past 11 years and started the International Electromagnetic Fields Project of WHO primarily to bring together all of the scientific information that we have on electromagnetic fields, identify what we do know and what we don’t know. And what we don’t know, we want to -- or we’ve been promoting research for many years to try and fill these gaps in knowledge so that we would have as complete a database as possible to be able to make good assessments of any health risks of exposure to electromagnetic fields.  And I must say that the project has been very successful in that it’s generated, for the research that WHO wants, about 250 million dollars worth of research over the past 11 years.  And many gaps have been filled, but there’s still a lot of information that we still need.  But at some stage you have to make a decision on what we do know and what can we do with the present situation because obviously electric power has huge benefits, and if there are any detriments, we want to know about it because everyone is exposed to electricity. So WHO has -- maybe I should backtrack because a lot of people know exactly what WHO does, what it is, how it facilitates the information.




WHO is an organization of 192 countries who provide support to that organization for two reasons. One is to develop projects within countries at greater risk of disease, to have programs in place that will effectively save lives.  And millions and millions of lives are saved by WHO programs every year.




It also is there to facilitate the development of the best and soundest scientific base advice that we have for countries to develop as policy within their own authorities, having a particular response.  Two areas that we’ve been working on of course are the low frequency fields dominated by the generation and distribution and use of electricity.  And the other of course is mobile technology, which has caused a lot of public concern.  Both issues of course a public concern for many years.  And because everyone is exposed to these fields routinely in our lives, of course we want to have knowledge of any even subtle effect that could occur because if everyone is exposed, then it becomes a major health impact.  And so WHO has been involved in this for many years.  And so we’ve conducted reviews from time to time.  In the ELF area there was a review late -- in the late 90’s, which was published in the scientific journals and WHO issued a fact sheet that summarized all of the information that we have on this.




I should add that the information that we have has not effectively changed over the last 10 to 15 years.  We -- we’ve got a more precise database of science on which we can make recommendations, but essentially the results for the ELF fields are that there is this --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Uh --




DR. REPACHOLI:  Sorry --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- sorry, doctor.  Just -- I did --




DR. REPACHOLI:  I opened it up too much, okay.  Sorry.




MR. FITZGERALD:  I begged the indulgence of the Council to give just a little introductory portrait of who you are and -- so under the practice here, you really need to wait for the questions on that, but -- for the rest of it.  But just to tie up your background, you’re currently retired from your former position --




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yes --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- at WHO?




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yeah.  I retired because I reached retirement age at WHO at the end of June this year, and have been a private citizen every since.  But I strongly want to promote the conclusions and objectives of WHO because I feel very strongly that they’re our best and soundest avenue for advice on EMF.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Thank you.  I’ll offer the panel for cross-examination.  And I would note that that would include Dr. Repacholi’s comments of October 26th.  And in addition to that, as the hearing program discloses, we have asked the Council to take notice of prior testimony in Docket 272 mainly of Dr. Bailey, but there may be --




A VOICE:  (Indiscernible) --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Well -- yeah -- okay, you’re right -- mainly of Dr. Bailey and to some extent Mr. Carberry and Miss Shanley.




Also, there is on the hearing program Items 3 through 5.  These are comments which are actually assigned by Mr. McDermott and myself.  They’re more in the nature of briefs, and so I don’t -- I don’t think that they should be adopted under oath by the witnesses, but to the extent there’s any factual matter in there, the witnesses -- that the Council has questions about, the witnesses would be happy to answer.




And finally, we have the administrative notice items on page 4.  Two -- two documents from the State of California; a 2006 decision of the California Public Utilities Commission and the State of California EMF Design Guidelines.  I would ask that the Council take administrative notice of those documents.  Copies of the first have been filed and distributed.  Copies of the guidelines have not been filed and distributed, but I did give the website address to everybody and I do have copies to pass out for whoever is interested.  (mic feedback).  If we could take care of that, then we could start the questioning of our panel.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you.  Then are there any objection to those items administratively noticed or the exhibits as numbered and those -- obviously we have briefs --




MR. MARCONI:  I have a question.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Attorney Marconi.




MR. MARCONI:  Mr. Chairman, I just wanted to ask then is -- am I mistaken in assuming that numbers 4 and 5 under the exhibits are really more or less in the nature of briefs or are they --




MR. FITZGERALD:  (Indiscernible) --




MR. MARCONI:  Okay.  So -- so Attorney Fitzgerald, are you saying 4 and 5 should simply have the status of briefs and should not be actually admitted as exhibits?




MR. FITZGERALD:  3 -- 3, 4, and 5.




MR. MARCONI:  Okay, 3, 4, and 5.  So we’re talking about admitting as exhibits numbers 1, 2, and 6, correct?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yes, that is correct.




MR. MARCONI:  Because I know -- I know we have the same issue with perhaps other parties that I think we discussed in the prehearing conference.  So Mr. Chairman, I believe then we are talking really 1, 2, and 6 being the exhibits that are being offered, and administrative notice as being both for 1 and 2 under that column.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great.  Thank you for that clarification, Attorney Marconi.  Are there any objections thereto?  Hearing none, they will be so admitted.




(Whereupon, CL&P and UI Exhibit No. 1, No. 2 and No. 6 were admitted into evidence.)




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  And at this time we perhaps should start with Mr. Mercier with any cross-examination.  (Pause)  And since -- but since we have so many distinguished personages here, including having been joined by Representative Williams who --




A VOICE:  Senator or Representative?




A VOICE:  Representative.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- that I would ask the Attorney General to begin our cross-examination.  Just for clarification, Mr. Fitzgerald, we administratively noticed the California Public Utilities Commission Decision 06-01-042, correct?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yes, and the guideline  --




AUDIO TECHNICIAN:  A microphone.




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- and the guidelines listed just below that as No. 2.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great.  Thank you.  Attorney Wertheimer.




MR. MICHAEL WERTHEIMER:  Thank you.  Good morning --




COURT REPORTER:  Microphone.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Good morning.  Michael Wertheimer for the Office of the Attorney General.




I’d like to start with the document that was just referenced by the Chairman, the so-called California policy.  That is reflected in two documents that you have submitted for -- to be administratively noticed, is that correct?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Well -- (indiscernible) --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Your client --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yes, we -- we -- well --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Alright, let me start -- let me -- let me rephrase that and I’ll just throw these out to the panel.  Are you familiar -- (mic feedback) -- with the opinion of the California Public Utilities Commission on Policies Addressing Electric -- Electromagnetic Fields Emanating from Regulated Utility Facilities, the decision identified as 06-01-042, dated January 26, 2006?




(mic feedback)




MR. PHELPS:  Okay, off the record.




(Off the record - audio equipment check)




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you.  Houston, we ready?




AUDIO TECHNICIAN:  Yes, sir.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you.  Why don’t then we once again begin with Attorney -- Assistant Attorney General Michael Wertheimer, who will --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  I’ll start over --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- start again.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Thank you.  Michael Wertheimer for the Attorney General’s Office.




I’ll start by directing these questions to Dr. Bailey.  Of course if any other witness wants to jump in, it’s -- that’s entirely up to you.  Dr. Bailey, are you familiar with the term prudent avoidance?




DR. WILLIAM BAILEY:  Yes, I am.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And can you describe for the Council your understanding of that term?




DR. BAILEY:  This is a term of art coined by Dr. Granger Morgan at Carnegie Mellon University who used it to describe a situation in which there was some evidence of a potential health risk.  And the question that he posed to be used for this term was how much money would you spend to avoid that potential health risk.  And the term prudent avoidance refers to fiscal prudence, how -- how prudent would you be in spending money to avoid an unconfirmed health risk.  And he applied this to the case of electrically magnetic fields and gave examples of prudent avoidance for instance of moving a clock that might be sitting at the head of your bed to the other side of the room as an example of a low or no cost action that would perhaps greatly reduce your exposure.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Are you familiar with the State of California’s policy regarding EMF --




DR. BAILEY:  Yes --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  -- in terms of the siting of transmission lines?




DR. BAILEY:  Generally, yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Can you describe for the Council your understanding of that policy?




DR. BAILEY:  The policy that California has been operating since 1993 calls for the applicants who are proposing transmission projects to take low or no cost steps to reduce potential exposure to EMF.  And they have set up design guidelines at each utility and more recently at a statewide level to identify means of designing facilities such that the fields would be reduced, and that they were ordered to spend up to four percent of the project costs in -- (mic feedback) -- achieving these goals.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Excuse me, could you --




AUDIO TECHNICIAN:  Microphone --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- could you repeat that because I think that was lost --




COURT REPORTER:  A microphone --




MR. FITZGERALD:  I think your last comment was lost in the sound system noise, Dr. Bailey.  Could you just pick up again --




DR. BAILEY:  Yes.  To -- to achieve these reductions in potential magnetic field exposure, the utilities were ordered to spend up to four percent of the project costs to achieve these goals.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Does the California policy also include a 15 percent guideline?  Are you familiar with that?




DR. BAILEY:  It -- my recollection is that the mitigation actions had to achieve a reduction on the expected magnetic field by at least 15 percent.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  In order to accomplish what?




DR. BAILEY:  I would say to be cost effective, that one would -- one would not expect to spend a large amount of money for a reduction that would be very small.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Sorry.  Mr. Emerick.




MR. EMERICK:  Doctor -- (mic feedback) -- Dr. Bailey, in terms of applying 50 -- 15 percent -- what’s the beginning point that they apply that 15 percent to?




DR. BAILEY:  Since I haven’t actually worked on any of these projects in California, I’m not exactly sure, but I would expect that that would be the design -- the standard utility design that would produce a specified level of field.  And having identified what that standard design was, to then look for opportunities to reduce fields below that standard design through these measures.  Perhaps Mr. Carberry could comment further on that.




MR. EMERICK:  Well, let -- let me expand upon my question.  Obviously, 15 percent -- well, the meaning of 15 percent begins upon the basis of what you’re applying 15 percent.  If you go into a process where you already exercise some discretion in design in terms of EMF reduction, then -- then you’re already at some point or level then, for lack of a better term, of normal design.  So, I mean 15 percent -- well, I’m trying to get a grasp of what 15 percent means.




MR. ROBERT CARBERRY:  Well, I too have no specific experience in California --




COURT REPORTER:  A microphone please.




MR. CARBERRY:  I too have no specific experience in California, but I do -- I believe that is in reference to a standard line design that might otherwise be applied at a particular right-of-way location, that would be the benchmark from which you would judge a 15 percent reduction by taking magnetic field reduction measures.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Dr. Bailey, is the California policy as you’ve described it, consistent with your understanding of the term prudent avoidance?




DR. BAILEY:  Yes, it is -- (mic feedback) --




AUDIO TECHNICIAN:  Talk -- talk into the microphone --




(mic feedback)




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Do you know what -- the four percent of project costs, do you know how that is specifically calculated in -- under the California policy?




DR. BAILEY:  It’s specified in the documents that have been filed, but it’s four percent of the total project cost.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Mr. Lynch.




DR. BAILEY:  That would -- that would include the transmission lines and substations.




MR. DANIEL P. LYNCH, JR.:  Dr. Bailey, coming back to this four percent for a second, it sounds to me that -- you mentioned that costs of up to four percent of the project.  Is that a ceiling that they have, but can they go beyond four percent to reduce the EMFs by 15 percent?  It sounds like we have a ceiling and a floor here.




DR. BAILEY:  The four percent is the benchmark.  And I think the guidance makes it clear that common sense is to be used in developing field reduction options and that they consider that -- under particular cases they might consider going above four percent.  There’s -- in the decision it says we would consider minor increases above the four percent benchmark if justified under unique circumstances, but not as a routine application in utility design guidelines.  We would add that -- the additional distinction that any EMF mitigation cost increases above the four percent benchmark should result in significant EMF mitigation to be justified and the total cost should be relatively  low.




MR. LYNCH:  Thank you for that clarification.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Professor Tait.




MR. TAIT:  Do we still have the good California man on the phone because we seem to be asking questions that -- what is his interpretation of -- and I didn’t know whether it might be faster to get the factual basis of this if you’re going to pursue that.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  I think, Professor Tait, that it’s important to get both perspectives.  I think there is a California model out there --




MR. TAIT:  I --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  My approach is that the company may have one interpretation of how it’s applied, DPH’s witness may have another, and I think it’s important that both are discussed.  This is the order of the testimony.  And if you want to put him on first --




MR. TAIT:  No, no --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  -- I can proceed --




MR. TAIT:  -- I’m -- you’re talking about what that is, and I’m having trouble following what it is since we don’t seem to have a firm basis of what these things mean.  But do the best you can.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  I will -- I will try.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Back to you, Mr. Wertheimer.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Now, the California policy as you’ve referred to it has been included in the documents that the company has requested the Council take administrative notice of, correct?




DR. BAILEY:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And there are two such documents?  One is an interpretation of that policy by the California Public Utility Commission, dated January 26, 2006, is that right?




DR. BAILEY:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And the second is EMF Design Guidelines for Electrical Facilities, dated July 21, 2006?




DR. BAILEY:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  So -- and when you talk about the California policy, you are speaking of the policy as it’s described in those two documents?




DR. BAILEY:  Yes.  And there may be further information in the original 1993 decision, which is referenced in these documents about that policy.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  But has not been provided for administrative -- to be taken administrative notice by the Council?




DR. BAILEY:  That’s correct.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  Just to follow up on the question of whether the four percent represented a hard cap or not a hard cap, what is your recommendation as an expert in EMF if the Council were to consider a policy similar to California’s, should the four percent be a hard cap or should it be allowed to be breached under circumstances described in the California  decision?




DR. BAILEY:  The California decision obviously provides a model that other states like Connecticut could look at.  I think the decision as indicated in California, to go beyond that would have to be site and fact specific.  Certainly, I think there would be caution that -- that you would -- if you were to exceed that level, that you would want to get a large degree of reduction and that it made sense in the overall context of the project.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  The question, Dr. Bailey, was do you agree --




COURT REPORTER:  One moment please.  (Pause).  Thank you.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Do you agree then -- is it your -- would it be your recommendation to the Council that if they were to consider a California type policy, that they -- should they, in your view, provide that, four percent be a hard cap or should it be something that can be stated one way or another as circumstances dictate?




DR. BAILEY:  I guess I’m in favor of flexibility and efficiency.  And so I would not see that as a hard and fast number, but a -- as I said a benchmark.  And in some cases a reduction of EMF could be achieved at much lower cost.  And occasionally there may be some unique justification for greater expenditures.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Excuse me.  Mr. Lynch -- Mr. Emerick.




MR. EMERICK:  Dr. Bailey, would you have a preference for no number?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Mr. Emerick, could you indicate what value you’re talking about?  You mean no --




MR. EMERICK:  Oh --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- no percentage of project costs?  That -- that kind of a number?




MR. EMERICK:  I didn’t think I had to explain myself.  We were talking about four percent -- (mic feedback) -- of project costs.  And Dr. Bailey responded to Mr. Wertheimer’s question in terms of whether it should be above or below that amount.  And I guess my basic question is ultimate flexibility is offered I think if we’re not looking at any number, but rather looking at case-by-case circumstances and the benefit that’s realized by a certain design feature rather than working towards a given dollar amount.  And in my mind, ultimate flexibility is we’re not working towards any percentage.  But I was wondering if you had a similar view or a view on that particular thing?




DR. BAILEY:  My -- my view would be that I don’t think there’s any particular magic to three percent, two percent, four percent in a particular situation.  But I think that the overall concept needs to be kept in mind, and that is low or no cost options however defined.




MR. EMERICK:  Thank you.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Do you know how the four percent figure is calculated in California?  Is it -- you said total project cost.  Do you know if that’s budget or actual?




DR. BAILEY:  I do not.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Given your expertise in the area, in the application of a prudence avoidance policy would you recommend that four percent be applied to a budgeted total project cost or an actual total project cost?




DR. BAILEY:  You’re -- you’re entering into a realm that’s out of my expertise in terms of budgeting for these items -- (mic feedback) --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  You would agree -- and perhaps Mr. Carberry is a more appropriate witness -- that in between the time that a transmission line project is proposed and ultimately approved, routes can change, the distance in line can change, costs can change, wouldn’t it be appropriate to apply a four percent or whatever the number is to the actual cost of the project rather than the budgetary -- the budgeted cost that’s submitted at the initial application stage of a filing or of a project?




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Attorney Wertheimer, just so I understand the question because we don’t get all the sound carrying over here, the question is how was that figure determined and what benefits, if any, are hoped to be derived from that figure as derived?  Is that --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Yes --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- the sum and substance?




MR. WERTHEIMER:  That’s probably a better question than the one I asked -- (laughter) -- but I was -- I was asking whether California applied the four percent to a budget or to an actual project cost, and which they would recommend be applied?




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great.  And Mr. Carberry, this is within your expertise --




MR. CARBERRY:  I hope so --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- or will be -- (laughter).




MR. CARBERRY:  -- or it will be.  I think in California’s case because these guidelines were meant to be applied as a utility makes a proposal to a commission for the approval of the siting for a facility, all they would have at that time would be a budgeted estimate figure for the cost of the project.  So they would be determining what measures might meet that 15 percent threshold, which would be additional costs to the project.  So the four percent would be applied to the budgeted cost.  To the extent that after the siting there were some amendments or revisions that caused the project cost to change significantly, maybe they could revisit additional field management practices within the scope of that addition.  But I’m not -- I’m not sure that that happens as a matter of course.  I think ordinarily this would be done with a budgeted cost estimate.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  What is your understanding of how costs associated with underground transmission lines are included in the four percent calculation?




MR. CARBERRY:  I believe that the underground -- if a project had both underground cost and overhead line and substation costs, that the total project cost component for the purpose of this calculation would include the overhead line and the substation costs but not the underground line cost.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Would it be your recommendation that the Siting Council consider such a policy if they were going to adopt a prudent avoidance policy such as California’s, not counting underground costs?




MR. CARBERRY:  I think that’s a fair way to do it because the -- I believe the California policy includes no requirements for mitigation measures associated with underground lines, so the budget should be used for expenditures on the overhead lines and perhaps substations.  So it’s the overhead lines and substation costs that should be used for the denominator of this calculation.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Now, I’d like to refer you to page 12 of the California PUC’s interpretation of their policy.  It specifically states there that we will not adopt a policy that totally excludes additional mitigation for underground lines should special circumstances warrant some additional costs in order to achieve significant further EMF mitigation.  It’s clear that they do not exclude application of those funds for EMF mitigation of underground lines.  So why wouldn’t you consider the cost of underground lines in the four percent?




MR. CARBERRY:  That statement refers to the expenditure of funds on the mitigation associated with the underground lines themselves, but ordinarily I believe it’s not an expectation that they would apply mitigation expenditures to those.  So, I think the original four percent calculation you would make is with regard to the overhead line cost and substations.  To the extent that there was an underground line component and they wanted to consider some mitigation measures there too, I consider that as a separate matter and maybe apply a four percent benchmark to that as well, but as a separate matter is what I think that statement is telling me.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Now it’s Mr. Lynch.




MR. LYNCH:  Could I just get a clarification on something on the California -- as I’m listening to the discussion, I hear the policy of the utility company and then I hear California state law.  What actually is it?  Is it a policy of the State of California that is passed on to the utilities or is it a California state law?




(mic feedback -- off the record)




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Well, I can speak loud --




A VOICE:  He was not on microphone --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Can everyone --




A VOICE:  Yes --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Is there -- I think at this point it would be prudent so that we can adjust any of these technical difficulties and to give everyone the fairest opportunity to be heard in full, so why don’t we take a recess now until 12:30.  Thank you very much.  I apologize for any inconvenience.




(Whereupon, a luncheon recess was taken.)




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  If everyone is here, we’ll reconvene this hearing on Petition 754.




Attorney Wertheimer, when we left, you were cross-examining the witnesses.  Please proceed.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Thank you.  Mr. Carberry, I believe we were discussing whether to count the cost of underground lines towards the four percent figure.  Is that -- do you recall that question?




MR. CARBERRY:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And I believe you testified that it was your understanding they did not count the cost of underground lines towards that four percent figure, is that right?




MR. CARBERRY:  That’s the way I read the document.  You quoted from -- I believe it was page 12 of this administrative notice document.  And it’s in a -- it’s in a section which begins on page 11, which begins with the question should underground lines be considered for additional mitigation.  That chapter is making clear that an underground line assumed at the outset to have magnetic field mitigation embedded within in.  And the question is being asked should changes be made to the underground line, should any additional spending to be made on that as a separate matter.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Can you point me to any language in this document that states please do not count the cost of underground lines towards the four percent figure?




MR. CARBERRY:  I don’t think I can point you to specific language that defines the total project cost all that clearly.  This is the way I read that section.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And isn’t it true, Mr. Carberry, that underground lines may be proposed by utilities for reasons unrelated to EMF mitigation?




MR. CARBERRY:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Let’s try to put this four percent figure in a context that we can grasp.  The Phase 2 transmission line that was considered by the Council in Docket 272, what was the initially -- just a ballpark figure the initially proposed project cost for that line?




MR. CARBERRY:  I do not know.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Does anyone on the panel know?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Oh, yes.  Mr. Prete is here.  I forgot that --




AUDIO TECHNICIAN:  A microphone.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Sure.  Mr. Marconi.




MR. MARCONI:  (Indiscernible) -- so I’m going to ask you to please stand and raise your right hand --




AUDIO TECHNICIAN:  Put your microphone on --




MR. MARCONI:  Thank you.




(Whereupon, John Prete was duly sworn  in.)




MR. MARCONI:  Please have a seat.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you.  And would you state your name and address for the record please.




MR. JOHN PRETE:  John Prete, 2 Pondview Terrace, Branford, Connecticut.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Mr. Prete, you’re very familiar with the Phase 2 transmission line project?




MR. PRETE:  Yes, sir.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  The total project cost of that line as initially proposed, the whole 69 miles, what was that?




MR. PRETE:  It was approximately 600 million.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And what percentage of that cost related to the 24 miles of underground line that was part of that initial proposal?




MR. PRETE:  Subject to check, between 25 and 33 percent.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  So Mr. Carberry, if I understand you correctly, if one were to calculate -- based on your understanding of this California policy, if one were to calculate the four percent figure for the Phase 2 project, it would be the 600 million dollar figure minus 25 to 33 percent of that, minus 150 million dollars?




MR. CARBERRY:  Yeah, I would agree with that.  And to the extent that during the course of the proceedings the estimates were changed in some way, I think at the end of the proceedings you’d use that estimate.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  I got the first part of your answer.  Your answer was yes --




MR. CARBERRY:  Yes --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  -- you would not count the underground line --




MR. CARBERRY:  Not count the underground. Take off the 25 to 33 percent from the 600 million dollars --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay --




MR. CARBERRY:  -- and what I went on to say is that if at the end of that proceeding when a decision is being made, particularly about where or how to spend four percent, if the initial project cost estimate had been changed during the proceeding for whatever reason, it might be more reasonable to use that number.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  By that number, you mean the final project cost?




MR. CARBERRY:  Whatever the cost estimate was at that time, yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Would you -- would you recalculate the pot of money created for four percent based on the final project cost?




MR. CARBERRY:  To me the Council is making a decision, and if that was their policy to spend up to four percent, they would be using the latest number they had for the budget of the project.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  So in the end, four percent is determined by the final cost of the actual project as opposed to the company’s initial budgeted projection?




MR. CARBERRY:  My presumption -- the answer to your question is my presumption is that things could have happened during the course of that proceeding to change the scope of the project in some way and its cost --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Right --




MR. CARBERRY:  -- for example a delay, so that you’d be using the latest cost estimate at the end of the proceedings to make this budget.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  So, I’m -- this is different than what I thought I understood you to say in the beginning.  When this policy is implemented -- if it -- if it were to be implemented, the four percent figure would be calculated at the end of the case when you know -- when you best know how much the project is actually going to cost?




MR. CARBERRY:  Said -- yes.  Said another way, the Council will probably have a finding of fact on what the cost estimate of the project is, it will be the last estimate that they believe that’s a credible estimate of record.  They would use that estimate I believe for a four percent calculation if four percent was their policy.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay, thank you.  And Mr. Carberry, just so I’m clear, when you testify -- when you say that the four percent figure would not include the cost of underground line, you’re basing it on the language in this document, which is the California PUC January 26, 2006 interpretation of policy on pages 11 and 12?




MR. CARBERRY:  I am.  And to the extent that you can find relevant material in the EMF design guidelines, it appears clear that the -- there’s an acknowledgement that magnetic -- underground lines in and of themselves, you know, produce a magnetic field mitigation benefit.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Understood, but there’s nothing in either document that explicitly says do not count the cost of underground lines when calculating four percent?




MR. CARBERRY:  Nothing explicitly says that, but let me postulate a circumstance where if a mile of a project were to be underground and as a part of the four percent spent, you certainly wouldn’t include that underground cost in the budget, it’s now a mitigation expenditure instead.




MR. PRETE:  Mr. Wertheimer, may I weigh in as part of that answer for UI?




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Sure.




MR. PRETE:  In your given example, I thought I’d take the MN project to better illustrate perhaps the answer to the question.  And I agree wholeheartedly with Mr. Carberry.  If you take that 600 million that MN started at and realizing it went through a great deal of changes, I believe it ended close to a billion dollars as the proceedings went forward, and that was essentially the final decision.  And I would concur that’s the figure that you should use when calculating this hypothetical four percent.  But I also would concur with Mr. Carberry that the underground because it’s significantly different, should not be included in the total cost.  Now we can debate whether or not that should be a separate calculation unto itself and whether or not there is a legitimate reason to mitigate underground, but I think that you’re, at least in my humble opinion, comparing apples and oranges if you put them both in the denominator.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Mr. Carberry or whomever, the California policy seems to require that the companies adopt and present a table of mitigation alternatives.  Are you familiar with that requirement?




MR. CARBERRY:  You’re referring to the requirement to file a field management plan?




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Yes.  Is it your -- are you familiar with that requirement?




MR. CARBERRY:  I -- their guidelines do require that for certain types of facility proposals made to their siting agencies, that a field management plan be included as part of that -- those applications.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And so it’s specific to each project?  It’s not one plan that’s on -- just held on file and used until it’s replaced by another plan?




MR. CARBERRY:  That’s my understanding, it’s a -- it’s a project specific filing.  There’s a Section 4 of the guidelines that tells you that it should include a project description, it should include an evaluation of no cost magnetic field reduction measures, it should include an evaluation of low cost magnetic field reduction measures, and recommendations including a table showing magnetic field reduction measures, in addition to some two-dimensional magnetic field modeling. So just to reinforce the response to a question of Mr. Emerick earlier, that kind of -- it appeared to us that they are starting from a standard design and documenting in a table magnetic field reduction measures that are taken to that standard design to yield the proposed project, field management plan applied to a standard yields the proposed project.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Who is the decision-maker -- if you have a field management plan, you’ve got this pot of money, who decides how that money is allocated, and which measures that are applied?




MR. CARBERRY:  I do not know the name of the California siting agency per se, but my assumption is that jurisdiction is held by them.  This is -- this is a policy that the utilities are expected to comply with when they make applications.  And to the extent that the siting agency chose to modify the utility plan, I think it would be within their purview.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  So just to walk through the process, the company will submit with their application a plan to mitigate where and by what means, but it’s ultimately up to the siting authority to determine how that four percent pot of money is used in terms of specific locations and means at each location?




MR. CARBERRY:  That is my understanding, there’s a certain priority order of what we have come to call the Connecticut statutory facilities, and the commission could agree or disagree with the way the utility has proposed to apply the money, but the commission could also agree on the amount to be spent, four percent as a benchmark.  Many projects might not even spend that.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  You mentioned in a previous answer that the management plan would have to list low cost and no cost mitigation figures.  Do you recall that --




MR. CARBERRY:  Yes --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  -- statement?




MR. CARBERRY:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And isn’t it true that the California policy requires that no cost measures always be applied?




MR. CARBERRY:  I’m not a hundred percent sure about that, but it certainly sounds reasonable, and it’s certainly something we would do.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  So there will be no objection -- if there are no cost measures that could be applied, they will be applied across the board the four percent dollar figure, and the discretion that lies with the Council would be to apply the low cost mitigation measures?




MR. CARBERRY:  Fundamentally that is so, yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Chairman Caruso, I have -- sensitive to Professor Tait’s admonition at the beginning that we have a witness from California who’s competent to testify on this, I’ve got no more questions. I’m going to wait to take through the nuts and bolts more of the California policy with that witness.  So, I’m done with this panel.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great.  Thank you very much and I appreciate your concern for everyone’s time that they’ve taken for all of us.




Does the Department of Public Health wish to cross-examine these witnesses?  Assistant Attorney General Salton.




MR. SALTON:  Very briefly, Your Honor -- or Chairman.  And I will follow my colleague’s practice and not ask the witnesses to repeat what’s already in the record as far as the documents go.  But just to go back to a little bit of a more big picture set of questions as far as -- as opposed to the details of the California policy, and if -- I guess I can ask any one of the witnesses, are -- or if you would indicate if you don’t know the fact that -- or you’re not familiar with the Council’s current draft best management practice proposal -- I assume everyone here is familiar with that?  Okay, thank you.  They all indicate yes.  Thank you.




And the witness -- I assume that all the witnesses also would indicate that they’re aware of the fact that the focus of the Council’s policy is on a goal of prudence avoidance as something that they wish to achieve through this proceeding.  Is that your understanding?  Anyone having not that understanding, I’d ask them to speak up.  Okay.




MR. MARCONI:  Since it’s an audio record, if we could have everybody say yes or no too besides nodding.




MR. SALTON:  Alright.  Would -- going from my left to the right, would the witnesses indicate whether -- the answer to that question, that the  policies focus -- or the Council’s policy focus is trying to achieve prudent avoidance, is that your  understanding?




MR. CARBERRY:  My understanding is the Council’s policy is to measure prudent avoidance, but they don’t define the term.




MS. KATHLEEN SHANLEY:  Yes, the same.




DR. BAILEY:  I agree.




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yes.




MR. SALTON:  Okay.  Uh --




MR. PRETE:  John Prete.  Yes.




COURT REPORTER:  Could you move that microphone --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  So all our witnesses are in agreement.  Thank you.




MR. SALTON:  So, I’m going to try and achieve that through my questioning if I can.  Would you agree that there’s enough uncertainty regarding the safety or the risk of magnetic field exposure, a health risk, to justify pursuing a prudence avoidance policy?




MR. FITZGERALD:  I’m going to -- this is -- I object to the question just as being grammatically confusing.  It’s -- this is an area where precision is required and I -- I think that there’s about three different --




MR. SALTON:  I’ll withdraw it and ask it a different way --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- compound clauses there.  Maybe he can just ask it more simply.




MR. SALTON:  In light of the science that we have, and there may be some debate about that science, does any of the witnesses object to the Council’s goal of trying to achieve prudent avoidance?  Do you object to that as a goal?




MR. CARBERRY:  I do not object to the idea of a cautionary policy that involves a reasonable fiscal thought process.




MS. SHANLEY:  I agree.




DR. BAILEY:  I agree, yeah.




DR. REPACHOLI:  I agree.




MR. PRETE:  John Prete.  I agree.




MR. SALTON:  And would you consider the California policy that’s been discussed so far this morning as being an acceptable avenue for achieving that goal?




MR. CARBERRY:  The California policy is a model.  It is probably the only such model in this country, so -- judged by a comparison with other states as extreme, but it is the only real example out there of a defined spending limit on prudent avoidance, and it’s up for discussion.




MR. SALTON:  Well, I guess I’m asking your opinion of whether you think that would be an acceptable means for the Siting Council to achieve the goal of prudent avoidance as you’ve defined it earlier in testimony?




MR. CARBERRY:  I think I’d rather defer to the scientific experts on that question.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Doctor, please --




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yeah --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- help us.




DR. REPACHOLI:  The WHO has been advocating for some time that precautionary measures should be adopted as good hygienic practice where there are possibilities of no or even very low costs of achieving lower exposures that this should be achieved, but there is an emphases on the cost element because of the science being so weak, but it is persistent enough certainly to recommend that precautionary policies be adopted.  And from WHO’s viewpoint this would vary from country to country -- (mic feedback) -- what might be say agreed at four percent in California or in Connecticut, certainly wouldn’t be agreed in maybe some developing countries.  So it’s what stakeholders can agree to in the end as what they can achieve maximum field reduction for no or low costs.




MR. SALTON:  Just to follow up on your statement, again understanding that in other developing countries there are different settings that are radically different than California or Connecticut, which are somewhat similar in some means, in an international sense --




DR. REPACHOLI:  Mmm-hmm --




MR. SALTON:  -- would you find that the California policy if adopted in Connecticut, would be an acceptable means of achieving a cautionary prudence -- prudent avoidance or low cost precautionary set of standards for resolving EMF issues?




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yeah, I do.  I think it’s quite a reasonable model.




DR. BAILEY:  I also agree that it’s a reasonable model.




MR. PRETE:  I concur.




MR. SALTON:  Thank you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  I’m sorry.  Mr.  Emerick.




MR. EMERICK:  Just a point of clarification with respect to the last answer we heard from all the witnesses, and I guess I’m hearing that everyone is agreeing that that is a reasonable model, but does that mean that we accept all the pieces of that model?  And that’s my question.  And obviously, the model was constructed on pieces and, you know, offers a framework.  I question whether your answers apply -- that you agree with all the conditions that go into building that model?  And I was wondering if the witnesses would respond to that question, are we -- are we dealing with a model that’s built on pieces, therefore you’re accepting all the pieces, or are you willing to take the general framework of that model and perhaps tinker with the elements that go into it?




MR. PRETE:  Mr. Emerick, I’ll start.  This is John Prete.  I believe your latter is exactly the way I had answered, which is in a general sense it is a model, and a good one that really balances prudent avoidance with a perceived and perhaps weak link.  And as such, I in my answer no way represented that it should be wholeheartedly adopted, so just at a high level.




DR. BAILEY:  I would -- I would agree.  I think this is a model --




COURT REPORTER:  A microphone.




DR. BAILEY:  This is a model and that when you transplant it to Connecticut soil, it may have to be adjusted or other factors taken into account for it to work to your specifications.




DR. REPACHOLI:  From my viewpoint, California has spent many many years developing this model and it’s certainly something that was agreed to by all the stakeholders.  And the WHO promotes stakeholder involvement and agreement.  As I said before, what’s agreeable in California, would probably be basically agreeable here, but there may be some minor tinkering to the model, but the model itself is I think quite a reasonable one.




MR. CARBERRY:  I too look at it as a model and I don’t think you should just pick it up and put Connecticut on it and cross out California.  You could do that, that’s an option the Council has.  All of the numbers that are in it are fair game for you; is four percent the right number, is 15 percent a minimum reduction the right number.  One thing that is good  about the model is it has not adopted limits on exposure that are targets to achieve or screening levels or anything like that.  I think that’s a good practice in the California model that should be adopted in Connecticut.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Professor Tait.




MR. TAIT:  I guess that was my question.  Our draft looks like we’re talking about levels of exposure.  This looks like on the economic -- the California looks like an economically oriented one.  Do you think that’s a preferable one, setting exposure standards, or is there a combination or two that we should consider in our best management practices, or should we just go through the California sort of exercise of how much money by a percentage --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Could I ask that Dr. Repacholi answer that --




MR. CARBERRY:  Yes --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- question?




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yeah, either the -- the whole exercise that California went through, asking opinions, asking stakeholders what they thought the strength of evidence was, is a unique approach.




From WHO’s viewpoint and what we did until I retired -- and I should add I don’t speak for WHO any more -- that the science is considered as weak or very weak in determining a casual relationship between childhood leukemia and exposure to magnetic fields from power lines.  It is weak.  And -- but there is enough uncertainty within there that you should be adopting something.  And all WHO’s position has been up to now is to get stakeholders to agree on how can you maximize reduction of the fields with the costs that you would have.  And in California’s case it’s four percent and how can you maximize the reduction.  Certainly the -- having what was called a screening level would automatically be seen by the public as an exposure limit, which it isn’t, because the science says the exposure limit for health effects is much much higher.  So all you’re doing here is being precautionary just in case there is something in the future that is established in the science.  And so you’ve got to be reasonable with the costs because the benefits of electricity are huge.  I know Americans see having availability of electricity just like drinking water and everything else, but other countries don’t, and they’re not prepared to spend a lot of money on precaution where they could be getting that money on the drinking water which they don’t have either.




So it’s really a balance.  And it’s a balance that everyone has to agree on.  And that’s -- that’s all WHO is saying, that it deliberately doesn’t say, yeah, you should or we recommend you should do this. It depends on situation to situation and country to country.  And if the -- from my reading of the California model, and I know Ray Neutra very well and I know the process, he went through a process which was quite reasonable.  We didn’t agree with everything, but the process was good, and I think they reached an outcome that’s not bad and could be applicable to other states in the U.S.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Mr. Lynch.




MR. LYNCH:  Just to come back to something that Dr. Repacholi -- am I saying that correctly --




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yeah --




MR. LYNCH:  -- or am I close?




DR. REPACHOLI:  That’s okay.




MR. LYNCH:  With regard to prudent avoidance, you used the term what can be achieved as far as trying to develop different areas of the country or different areas of the world.  And to me that brings in a lot of different factors; it could be population, it could be economics, it could be, you know, the design of a system.  And that having been said -- and I think I’m agreeing or getting what the whole panel is saying here, is that if you take California as a model and not a one size fits all type of policy, then it can be implemented in different ways in different areas of the country and different areas of the world.  Am I getting that  correct?




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yes, that’s correct.




MR. LYNCH:  Thank you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Mr. Lynch.  Mr. Salton.




MR. SALTON:  Thank you.  Doctor, would you consider the utilization of the four percent benchmark in terms of trying to achieve low cost -- the low cost goal as being one that’s unreasonable?




DR. REPACHOLI:  Gee, you know --




MR. SALTON:  Again in the setting -- and I’m not talking about the third world --




DR. REPACHOLI:  No, I understand -- I understand.  My opinion on the science is that yes, you should be spending a few percent on mitigation measures, that the science -- you know, what I consider is reasonable, say a few percent, other people would say no, it should be much more than that, you know, it depends on who you ask is what’s reasonable.  But my -- my premise is that you should have your stakeholders around and generally agree or at least have their input on what they consider as reasonable.  Because California went through the whole exercise of asking all their stakeholders and they got yes, look, if there’s one childhood leukemia we can avoid, then spend millions of dollars; (2) the libertarians said, you know, you’ve got a power line there, just put a signpost there and let people do what they want.  So there’s a whole range of options.  And my opinion would only be one --




MR. SALTON:  Okay --




DR. REPACHOLI:  -- I know the science very well, and three, four percent, that’s not bad.




MR. SALTON:  Let me ask the other witnesses then if they would identify, if they could, something in -- a component of the policy that you feel is unreasonable to be considered by the Siting Council?  Now this is different than asking what could be tinkered or somewhat attuned to the unique circumstances of Connecticut, but if there’s a component of the policy you feel is just unreasonable and unacceptable?




MR. CARBERRY:  Let me just comment on a jurisdictional matter.  I believe the California document or at least the guidelines that were developed from it apply to distribution lines or some class of distribution lines.  That is not subject to the Council’s jurisdiction  --




MR. SALTON:  Again, that would be --




MR. CARBERRY:  -- so that would be irrelevant --




MR. SALTON:  That would be an understanding --




MR. CARBERRY:  Right --




MR. SALTON:  -- that there are certain things that would be fine tuned --




MR. CARBERRY:  Right --




MR. SALTON:  -- to Connecticut’s unique circumstances.




MR. CARBERRY:  And another -- another very positive feature I think of the California guidelines, and they put it on their footnote -- the footnote on the first page -- is they deliberately are not using the term prudent avoidance because that is not clear terminology to most people.  And they call their policy low cost, no cost.  I think that’s a positive thing that should be in the Connecticut policy.




MR. SALTON:  Okay.




MR. PRETE:  If you were to read the policy in such a manner as No. 1, total costs included underground, overhead, and substations, I believe that I would disagree with that.  And separately, underground as a whole, we can debate how to handle that.  My opinion is that it should be handled as a separate element, totally separate from what you would do with overhead.




MR. SALTON:  You recognize though that the California policy does include substations in determining what the total project costs are?




MR. PRETE:  The read of the policy itself, I would agree with you it definitely includes overhead and substation.  I think it’s silent -- so since it’s silent on underground, I figured I’d bring that particular point up.  And I would also, you know, debate why substations and switching stations would be included. They’re so different elements.  And I think that it is wiser to perhaps separate them as elements and then deal with those perhaps with this model separately.




DR. BAILEY:  I don’t know -- I don’t know of any aspect that would make this unacceptable.




MR. SALTON:  Okay, thank you.  I have nothing further.  Thank you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Mr. Salton. Perhaps the -- our staff -- Mr. Mercier, you have some questions?




MR. ROBERT MERCIER:  I have one question regarding the California guidelines.  Now in the guidelines it states distances less than 2,000 feet are exempt from EMF mitigation measures for relocation and reconfiguration projects.  Now is it feasible to design mitigation measures for distances less than 2,000 feet?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Could you give us a reference?




MR. MERCIER:  Sure.  It’s on page 17 of the opinion document and page 4 of the guideline document.




MR. CARBERRY:  Let me make sure I understand the question correctly or that you intended the question the way I’m reading it.  That 2,000 foot length is a length of line --




MR. MERCIER:  Correct --




MR. CARBERRY:  -- and not a distance away from a line --




MR. MERCIER:  That’s correct.




MR. CARBERRY:  Okay.  So fundamentally what they’re saying is that if a line project involves reconductoring or an adjustment to a few spans or something of that nature that does not reach the length of 2,000 feet of -- the project is not 2,000 feet long  or more, then that project is immune from these guidelines.




MR. MERCIER:  It’s your understanding that sections of the project -- it’s a specific project that’s 2,000 feet, not individual pieces of a larger project?  Is that what you’re stating?




MR. CARBERRY:  My reading of this is that if you propose a project that is going to reconductor or modify some structures of a project and the dimension of your project is less than 2,000 feet, that it is below the threshold of requiring a field management plan for example.  To make a crude comparison, it might be the kind of project that a utility company in Connecticut would bring before the Council on a petition basis because it was relatively small and we might maintain it has no significant adverse environmental effects.  It is not the same as a brand new line many miles long that clearly requires an application.  So this appears to be they’ve drawn the line at 2,000 feet and said if a project is smaller than that, the guidelines are not necessarily applicable.




Now if your question was could you still do some magnetic field management things to a line that is less than 2,000 feet long?  Maybe.  And if there was no cost, you’d probably consider it and do it.




MR. MERCIER:  Thank you.  No further questions, Mr. Chairman.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Mr. Mercier. Perhaps we’ll begin with Senator Murphy.




MR. JAMES J. MURPHY, JR.:  I have no questions, Mr. Chairman.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Dr. Bell.




DR. BARBARA C. BELL:  I have a question for Dr. Repacholi.  You’re familiar with the science.  You --




DR. REPACHOLI:  Sorry, with the what?




DR. BELL:  You’re -- you’re familiar with the science --




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yes.




DR. BELL:  And I -- (mic feedback) -- you made some comments earlier about what might be revealed by the science going forward.  There are -- in different documents that are before us, people have some very pessimistic assumptions about the science.  They say well the science really can’t uncover much more, it’s -- it’s a judgment call at this point.  But you seem to suggest that the science might very well uncover something new.  Could you comment on that?  How much science is going on or is likely to go on?  And what might be uncovered in your considered judgment?




DR. REPACHOLI:  There’s -- there’s a couple of aspects.  Obviously, we should be researching or doing research and funding research to make sure that we try and fill these gaps in knowledge that we already have.  And that -- that should never be argued, that should always be the case.




What can the science do?  You know, after hundreds of millions of dollars of research in this area, we’re still in the same position we were about 10 years ago and we haven’t been able to progress further than this.  Now, WHO in its forthcoming document is going to recommend research areas to try and narrow these gaps as much as we can.  That’s part of the environmental health criteria process that they have.  And -- but -- for example, new epidemiological studies, unless they’re going to show some imagination in looking at the exposure assessment or some other aspects, is not going to help. It’s just going to be money after research that’s already done.




And we -- scientists who look at this think that there must be something strange in the epidemiology because the laboratory studies are absolutely not supporting the epidemiological studies.  Regardless of what everyone says, they’re really not supporting it when you look at a weight of evidence approach.  And if they’re not supporting, then it means that there seems to be disconnect in that the fields as they interact with the body are not able to produce a carcinogenic effect unless there’s some other mechanism or some other process that’s going on that we just don’t know about.  And in the -- in your own document from Dr. Valberg, he goes through the basic science, and it seems that the fields are not able or have insufficient energy to actually do or have any effect on the cells because they induce fields and currents that are just too low to be recognized by the cell because they already have fields and currents which are much higher than what the cells would be exposed to in the external fields.  So if there’s something there, there must be something oblique that we don’t know about.  And that’s where we want to get research, have a look at the studies on the epidemiology to see what biases are actually occurring that could explain this.




Doing meta-analyses on studies -- and by meta-analyses we want under similar protocols, because a meta-analysis if you do different protocols, the results can be questionable.  And this is what’s happened to some extent.  So we need to clarify the existing science and then encourage scientists to use their imagination; how could these fields do something that’s really going to affect the cells.  Because if fields at this level are affecting cells, then what’s happening in the work force. You know, you’re exposed to much higher fields, and we’re not seeing effects.




Are children’s development -- is -- is there a developmental stage in a child’s development sensitive to particular fields.  WHO held a workshop on that.  We had experts in childhood development come along and say, you know, up to a certain age the fields have to be above a certain level before they can do anything, and after age two or three, then there doesn’t seem to be anything in the developmental process that could be affected.  Now in this case we have childhood leukemia occurring predominantly between ages say one to three or four, there’s a peak.  And this is something that needs to be looked at.  But the fields even at that level at those ages are so low, that they are not able to provide any significant influence on a developing organism.




So we’ve looked at every possible avenue for this because it’s -- it’s one of those problems in science that we really want to solve because our whole lifestyle is dependent on electricity, and the benefits are huge.  If you turn off the electricity, nothing happens.  So we want to solve the problem.  And so by reviewing the science and focusing the research, we’re trying to provide direction to the field.  And I think we’ve done a reasonable job.  But the recommendations based on what we have and what we see in the future are still that there’s nothing established, but precautionary measures are reasonable just in case something is discovered many years hence.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Mr. Lynch.




MR. LYNCH:  Doctor --




DR. BELL:  I have a follow-up after --




MR. LYNCH:  -- doctor, with regards to what you just said as far as what we do not know as far as, you know, what are some of the carcinogens that may be developed from EMFs, could you reverse that?  Is there a possibility that there are other carcinogenic factors out there that are actually causing cancer but the blame is being placed on EMFs?




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yes.  That -- that has been looked at because that’s an obvious -- like pesticides along rights-of-way -- or herbicides along the rights-of-way of transmission lines.  Traffic density --because you get high exhaust fumes from a high density traffic road which tends to follow major power lines and the exhaust containing benzene, which is a leukemigen for children, has been looked at as well.  And it seems that none of these really explains the results.




What -- other areas that have been looked at are viral infections early in a child’s life.  If they mix with kids more, they tend to have less chance of getting leukemia, where if they’re kept isolated and sterilized by their mothers, they seem to be the ones that are more at risk.




MR. LYNCH:  Thank you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you.  Dr. Bell.




DR. BELL:  Just -- just one follow-up on what you said before.  In reading through some of the documents that we have, I’ve noticed there’s some research studies that show that EMF or ELF could be used for therapeutic purposes.  My question is, does that  seem at all a reasonable avenue of research or something that is widely accepted or of interest to scientists?




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yeah, those studies have been reviewed.  For example, on bone healing, you’ll provide currents going through the fractures to see if they heal better.  And there have been studies done and there are mechanisms.  But remember the strengths of the fields and the currents induced are much higher than the environmental fields that we endure from power lines or even from the use of electricity.  You’re only likely to get those fields in high use electricity industries, like electrolysis or whatever.  So while we look at those studies and beneficial effects are noted, and particularly the mechanisms are what we want defined, all of the science is looked at.  I mean WHO never looks at one study, it has to be all of the studies.  And unfortunately, a lot of people only look and say, look, that study says that.  But you have to look at the literature and there’s another five or six other studies say exactly the opposite, so this is why you have to have a weight of evidence approach.  And certainly the beneficial effects are all part of that database.




DR. BELL:  Thank you.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Dr. Bell.  Professor Tait.




MR. TAIT:  Mr. Carberry, this low cost or no cost test, you mentioned that if there was no cost, that you would very likely go ahead and do it.  Would there be technical reasons why you would not do it, that you feel there’s no system -- operation of systems -- or is that all figured into the cost?  If we could have a solution that said, you know, it’s not going to cost you anything to do it, would you say, well, it’s not going to cost us anything, but it’s not going to work as well?




MR. CARBERRY:  When I -- when I think of no cost, I think of things like you’re about to build a double-circuit line and you get to choose the order of the phase arrangement of the conductors, and you’re building the same line no matter which way you connect it, it really doesn’t cost you anything extra, and if that produces magnetic field mitigation, then it’s very easy to choose to do that.




You could also find that you could perhaps make a line spacing more compact than a standard is, and maybe the line even cost the same or less to do that.  However, there are some tradeoffs, the safety of linemen for example.  And so it’s not quite black and white when you think about that.




MR. TAIT:  That’s all I have.




MR. CARBERRY:  Okay.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, professor. Mr. Heffernan.




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Yeah, a couple of questions.  On the California model when they talk about you can spend up to four percent, if you can reduce it by 15 percent, the 15 percent has me a little confused.  Like in one area if you had 40 milligausses and you said you could reduce it to 34, would you have another area where you had 10 milligausses and you would still have to spend the money, or would you use that money -- I -- is there a number where they start to apply the 15 percent? If you have a real low milligauss and you could reduce it, would you use that money to reduce it, or would you only use it if the milligausses were so high that they caused alarm?  I -- does any -- do you know?




MR. PRETE:  Mr. Heffernan, I believe that -- your question actually is a good one.  And unfortunately, it’s not a simple answer because you have to not only do the comparison that you’re suggesting, but where is that particular reduction, is it indeed where perhaps kids congregate, is it in a rural area.  You’ve got to make those sort of determinations first.  And I think what the California model does is it uses those type of techniques and then it puts the judgment in your hands.  In other words what is the cost, what is the reduction, where is it, how much is it?  That then is data that the Council would use to say, well, that is prudent to use under that circumstance, whatever that might be.  So in your example, taking 3 milligauss and reducing it 15 percent, you could do the math, right --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Right --




MR. PRETE:  -- taking 60 --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  -- hopefully -- (laughter) --




MR. PRETE:  -- taking 60 and reducing it 15 percent in areas that perhaps are heavily used by kids --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Right --




MR. PRETE:  -- I think you would make a different judgment.  And I think what this model is doing is it says what we want -- what the California makers want is give us the data.  And we should be able to say when our applications go, is that we’ve already done a screen that we think is appropriate and prudent and here -- here is the menu that we did so to speak.




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Thank you.  Another question.  We talked about the four percent not being applied to underground and that being a separate number. Now, correct me if I’m wrong, it’s my understanding that if -- if you’re underground as opposed to overhead, the milligausses are probably stronger from the underground because they’re closer to you, or is that --




MR. PRETE:  If you were to take the Phase 2 data for example, I believe what you said is relatively true.  Since you’re closer to the line, if it’s buried three feet down, directly over the line, which typically would be -- in streets it would be higher -- but if you remember the curve, as you go a very short distance away from the middle, it tails off rather quickly, which is a little different than the overhead line where if you’re in the center of the right-of-way, and of course there’s safety reasons why you wouldn’t build or have people there, it would be equally as high.  But what we’re concerned about is essentially where that particular impact would be either to a homeowner or a person or --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Yeah, but if you’re -- if -- but if you had it underground and it was a well traveled area that people walked through, kids going to school, what have you, then the question would be -- in California where they talk about four percent but not applying to underground, do they have dollars applying to underground?  And is underground more expensive from a company standpoint to mitigate than overhead?  It just seems to me that it would probably -- I don’t know -- I think -- I don’t know -- it just seems to me it’s probably more expensive to --




MR. PRETE:  And I guess that’s kind of where I was coming from, is that each element as you’re talking and you’re comparing overhead and underground, each one of those are very different in not only the fields that they emit, but the mitigation that would occur.  And what I would advocate is that they would be treated differently --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Alright, so --




MR. PRETE:  -- in the same regard.




MR. HEFFERNAN:  So in the California situation where you’re talking about four percent to reduce by 15 percent in areas that we picked out, it would be your position then that there should be a different pot of money to deal with underground?




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Before we -- I think Mr. Carberry has a more specific answer to that and then --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Okay --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- we can get to the next question.




MR. CARBERRY:  Thank you -- thank you, judge.  The California applicability of this 15 percent is to an edge of right-of-way value --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Excuse me, I didn’t hear you.




MR. CARBERRY:  The applicability of this 15 percent or more reduction is to a value of the magnetic field at the edge of a right-of-way --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Okay --




MR. CARBERRY:  -- so you began your questioning with the understanding --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Right --




MR. CARBERRY:  -- that directly above an underground cable the magnetic fields can easily be as high as they are directly below an overhead line, maybe even higher.  But generally that is not built -- there’s a right-of-way associated with those as well if they’re in the street for example.  So the application is to the field at the edge of the right-of-way.  And the magnetic fields from the underground cable system while they might be as high directly above them as they are in an overhead line, the rate of fall off in value going away from the cable is much faster because of the closer spacing of the cables than with an overhead line.  So by the time you reach the typical edge of the right-of-way of an underground cable, it is already a much lower value than you can usually get with the equivalent overhead line at its edge of right-of-way.  So again, the four -- the spending is not about reducing the maximum magnetic field on the right-of-way, it’s about the magnetic field at the edge of the right-of-way.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Miss Shanley, did you have something to add to that or is that --




MS. SHANLEY:  Yes, I do.  Earlier there was a question from Mr. Heffernan about I believe how to apply the reductions --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Mmm-hmm --




MS. SHANLEY:  -- and where you start.  There is prioritization of land use in the California policy that starts with school and licensed daycare and continues on, and that list is similar to the list of the Council’s statutory facilities.  It starts with school and licensed daycare facilities --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Okay --




MS. SHANLEY:  -- continuing on with residential, commercial/industrial, recreational, agricultural, and so forth.




MR. HEFFERNAN:  But they -- I mean if you had -- if you were by a school and that number had to be -- happened to be extremely low, we’ll say 3 milligausses, it wouldn’t be a situation where they would say let’s expend money to reduce that yet lower?




MS. SHANLEY:  No, I think that --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  I wouldn’t think --




MS. SHANLEY:  The subsequent discussion after that initial starting place in terms of guidance of where you might start to spend your money for the reductions, continues with some flexibility and using good judgment and common sense that’s been mentioned earlier.




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Okay.  So that 15 percent somebody would look at and say this makes sense to reduce this by 15 percent, but not necessarily reduce this number by 15 percent?




MS. SHANLEY:  Correct.  That’s my understanding.




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Fine, thank you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Mr. Heffernan, thank you.  Mr. Emerick.




MR. EMERICK:  One question on the California policy, and it really gets down to the findings of fact, which are on page 20, No. 15.  And it just seems to me that at least that finding -- there’s -- there’s a lot more that has to go into it to make that finding.  And the finding is EMF from underground transmission lines are usually less than overhead transmission line EMF.  And again, based on the record on 272 and as part of the discussion we just had, I mean I find it very hard to agree with that conclusion.  And I wonder if the panel as some different reaction than I do to that same finding?




MR. PRETE:  Mr. Emerick, as you recall there are different types of underground cable.  And I believe at the time -- just recently over the last three years, the typical transmission line voltage underground is high pressure fluid filled or gas filled.  As you recall, it’s three cables that are actually in a steel pipe.  And I believe that the models that we had shown is that when the conductors get a lot closer together, which they are in that type of an underground configuration, they are severely lower, or a lot lower than they would be for let’s say the design that we are going forward with, which is the XLPE, where you a tremendous amount of spacing associated with that particular technology.  So not all findings so to speak unto themselves I think are inherent in the understanding, because the high pressure fluid filled was sizably lower than they were for XLPE and/or underground, overhead that we had.




MR. EMERICK:  I agree, but it seems like we’re really focused on the California opinion and their findings.  And I look at that finding -- and people are going to walk away with this finding as being reality, and I think it’s a lot more complex than this finding would suggest.  And that’s why I’m trying to kind of focus on that and saying the bottom line is you have look case by -- at least in my mind case-by-case, what’s the overhead scenario, what are the fields at the edge of right-of-way, what kind of line are we using, is it an urban setting, what’s the nature of the urban setting, etcetera, so that we’re not just looking at fields, we’re looking at potential exposures from both kinds of designs and coming up with a judgment.  And I have a lot of difficulty agreeing with 15.  And I see a lot of heads shaking -- (laughter) -- and I don’t know if that means they’re agreeing with me or not.




MR. PRETE:  I think you’ve summed it up really well, that it is a case-by-case.  And I think the model allows for that to occur.  And it should occur in that venue.  And I think what we have suggested is that we need to do the due diligence when an application goes forward to give you the data as well as to other measures, where to put them, what the mitigation numbers are, how much does it cost, but we also have somewhat of a guideline as to what it is that you’re expecting from us.  And I think what -- at least what I’m saying is the model at the high level in California allows for that.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Dr. Bailey.  Oh, I’m sorry --




DR. BAILEY:  I’d just like to add I think one of the advantages of the model is just two very general points.  First of all, it provides a systematic evaluation of the methodology for reducing the fields, rather than, you know, the kind of ad hoc approach that might be followed from one project to the next.  It provides a checklist for substations and a systematic review of methods and alternatives.  So, I think that’s one advantage.




The second is that this is essentially a planning exercise.  And if -- if -- I think that’s the one advantage that I see of the California model, that it gives the utilities a clear guidance about how to plan the projects at the very beginning.  So the very time when someone is anticipating a project, all the people at all the different levels within the utility who would be involved in that project have a clear idea of how these things could be evaluated and achieved.  And I think that is -- when you -- when you are able to plan things in advance, you’re going to be more effective and more efficient than as if people have different mixed kinds of signals, and it’s not until they get into the siting hearings that all the different options might be explored.




So, I think those are two aspects that recommend the California model; the fact that it’s a systematic approach, and (2) that it involves the planning at the very early -- it permits planning at the very earliest stages of the project.




MR. EMERICK:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Mr. Emerick. Mr. Wilensky.




MR. WILENSKY:  Yes.  Going back to what Mr. Emerick was just discussing or asking a question about the findings of fact in the California document, and maybe I’m missing it, and I don’t see it here, nowhere does it say or have any recommended EMF, what it should be.  We talk about four percent, we talk about a hundred percent, we talk about 10 percent.  And nowhere do I see any recommendation here.  Am I missing this in this document?  And what are we supposed to believe from this document as far as exposure to EMF, because we --




DR. BAILEY:  There is no recommended milligauss level that’s recommended, that’s correct.




MR. WILENSKY:  So it is not -- as far as you’re concerned, Dr. Bailey, it is not in this document -- it is not in this document, Dr. Bailey, the California document?




DR. BAILEY:  That’s correct.




MR. WILENSKY:  They have no recommendation in that area?




DR. BAILEY:  That’s correct.  And I think that reflects the guidance from a variety of agencies like Dr. Repacholi had mentioned, that it is not possible with any kind of scientific certainly to set an appropriate milligauss level.  And so in the absence of being able to make that scientific determination, the recommendation is to take low or no cost steps to reduce exposures.




MR. WILENSKY:  One other area too that I don’t see in here and -- in our -- when we did 272 as well as -- when we did 272 as well as 217, the height of the towers were very much in discussion.  And I don’t see any recommendation here.  And this could go up to any height I assume as far as California is concerned, is that -- am I -- is there something that I’m missing in that area as far as the height of towers?  I mean you can bring them up to 250 feet, you can bring them up to 300 feet, but it doesn’t say any height at all in here.  They talk about a configuration, but they don’t talk about heights.




MR. PRETE:  Mr. Wilensky, they do so insofar as -- as we know, one of the mitigating techniques is the higher you go --




MR. WILENSKY:  Yes --




MR. PRETE:  -- the more that you would reduce it on the edge of the right-of-way.  Remember that this is really an EMF policy.  I’m sure they have a body very similar to yours, that what you then need to balance is the environmental and aesthetic impact of going higher.  So this was dealing primarily with the EMF oriented policy itself.




MR. CARBERRY:  Can we follow up with that and answer in the actual design guidelines for California in Section 2, Section 2 is entitled Methods for Reducing Magnetic Fields, it begins by identifying a couple of methods that may be considered.  And the first one is increasing distance from electrical facilities by increasing structure height or trench depth, and (2) locating power lines closer to the centerline of a corridor, for example, increase the distance away from a neighboring facility.  So it’s embedded within the magnetic field management low cost/no cost methods; that increasing distance either by lateral separation or going higher with the conductors, both options qualify.




MR. WILENSKY:  Thank you.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Mr. Wilensky. Mr. Lynch.




MR. LYNCH:  Yeah, I have just one question and it regards the -- there’s so much data that’s been collected, I think as Dr. Repacholi and Dr. Bailey have stated, over the years on EMFs, and nothing has really changed much in the last 10 years.  So we have a lot of information.  But my question is when you take it to the public, there’s so much misinformation out there.  How do we go about educating the public or trying to correct the misinformation that is out there?




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yes.  In fact, that was another part of the WHO EMF project, was to develop a document on risk communication and communication with the public.  And I’ve been to about seven countries in the last six months and I find almost universally that very few governments -- sorry?




A VOICE:  I was just turning --




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yeah.  I find almost universally no one has a communication strategy for the general public on how to communicate in clear language exactly what this problem is because there is so much information.  So many people are concerned because they’re not getting the facts as they are.  And they can surf websites and see all sorts of things and people can’t generally distinguish between what’s scientific fact and fiction.




And so -- WHO has got this document and we’re imploring member states to adopt a communication strategy, get active in this, because this -- this issue has been around now for 30 years at least.  And the -- if you look at the scientific publications generally that cause a public concern and this -- you see that ionizing radiation is 10,000 publications plus.  EMF is the second most studied physical agent ever.  And yet most scientists believe if there is a health effect, there’s hardly anything in it.  But you know, chemicals, other agents that really affect our lives are hardly studied at all by comparison.




We have a huge amount of information on EMF.  And the real problem is not in the science, it’s in the communication of the science.  And I think Connecticut could do a huge job by being able to communicate in a really clear way through stuffers or through a good active website and just -- even connect with websites which are reputable.  Like your own National Institute of Environmental Health and Sciences has done an incredibly good job on this, but hardly anyone knows about it.  And so if you could get a good communication strategy, I think you will find that a large part of the problem will go away.  Of course the problem will always come back with every new power line that’s going to be proposed, but then if you’ve done your infrastructure on communications, then the number of people that will be concerned will be much less.




MR. LYNCH:  Thank you.  Dr. Bailey, any comment or --




DR. BAILEY:  No.




MR. LYNCH:  That’s all my questions.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Mr. Lynch.  And maybe as a follow-up to yours, Dr. Repacholi, you’re -- from what I’ve read, from what I’ve seen, from what I’ve heard, you are the world’s greatest expert in this area, right -- (laughter) -- and I have the opportunity to use this time to ask you questions that I’m often asked, and I’m sure other members of the Council and just people in general.  You know, we’re -- we’re asked -- we’re asked to put power lines through people’s neighborhoods, alright.  And we live in a world where because people don’t want us to fall into the same trap as, you know, those who were fooled by the cigarette manufacturers that though they knew it caused cancer, well they just didn’t tell anybody and they thought nobody would notice, and for that reason, I mean I want to know, tell me is it safe for me to put power lines through people’s neighborhoods?  Can -- I know I’m putting you on the spot, but I think that’s -- that’s the bottom line for everyone here.




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yeah, I know probably most people in this room don’t want a power line going over their house or around the house, but it’s really for aesthetic value.  And I also note when working at WHO we started putting base stations or mobile phones upon the roof of the WHO offices, and people who are really good at public health were saying, you know, what is that doing --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  You mean that’s like a cell tower --




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yes.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  We have some experience with those too, doctor -- (laughter) --




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yes.  And you know, people who are, as I say, very knowledgeable about public health asked questions.  And it’s only reasonable that they should ask questions because they know that structure is radiating fields and they’re not sure what it’s doing.  And the problem is we’re not communicating well enough to tell them that the fields that are coming off are fields that are extraordinarily weak, and science has studied this area hugely for a long time, spending hundreds of millions of dollars and there’s still many millions being spent right now to find out what the facts of the case are.




But if you ask me is it safe now to put a power line through people’s residences, I’d say two things.  From a health aspect, provided you respect international standards, which we advocate strongly, and that you respect people’s concerns, because just the fear of something can be sufficient to cause ill health in people, that they get tense, they get stressed, and that can cause ill health too.  And if you have people’s input to these decisions and proposals, that you’ve got much greater buy-in, and the stress levels go down.  So if it’s safe from a health viewpoint, yes, but also look at people’s concerns.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  And then you would think this four percent standard which we’re talking about, this is in the form of taking a lot of precaution, a very cautious approach to prudent avoidance?




DR. REPACHOLI:  You know, as I said before, what I feel about being cautious is quite different to someone else who has maybe a greater level of concern.  If you’re asking me, I think four percent is not bad.  You know, I would probably err maybe a little lower, but I think Connecticut could live with four percent quite easily.  And it’s a reasonable number and it’s something that was agreed through stakeholder involvement in California.  That was the number they came up with and I said that’s a reasonable number.  And that’s all I would suggest; if you get stakeholder involvement, they’re agreed to a certain number for mitigation purposes, that’s great.  If you set a screening level, that’s going to cause a heightened level of public concern because setting a level like that means that if someone finds they’re over that level, it’s unsafe, and that’s devastating.  And we’re finding that if precautionary measures are introduced badly into the public, that it only raises public concern.  Even though you try to lower levels, you introduce these things in a bad way, and it causes a lot more trauma and a lot more reaction in the public.




So in introducing these guidelines, they’re really construction guides that try to have good public hygienic practice.  And keeping levels of any physical, chemical, or biological agent down in your living environment, keep it as clean as you can.  And there’s -- there’s ways you can, you can afford to do it, but not detract from the benefits of electricity because the benefits hugely outweigh any possible detriment that we know of.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great.  Thank you.  Professor Tait.




MR. TAIT:  My chairman has encouraged me to ask some more unfair questions -- (laughter).  I have two I guess for the experts here.  We’re sometimes asked if I own a house under a power line or near a power line, should I sell it because I have young children.  That’s the first question.  (2) Gee, should I move near a power line -- should I buy or is it something I should take into consideration in my personal life choices.  I have children, should I move; and (2) should I not move near it --




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yeah --




MR. TAIT:  -- these are questions we are asked.




DR. REPACHOLI:  I’ve been asked a number of times the same question.  And it’s a legitimate concern.  People really are concerned.  A lot of people are not concerned, but other people are really concerned about this, and it affects their lives to the point that they’ll do strange or have strange behaviors.




Children -- you know, I’m Australian and there was a case in Australia where a power line was being built close to a school.  And mothers obviously didn’t like the idea there was a power line in their school and they didn’t want the children there, so they drove the child an extra 10 miles to go and attend another school, thereby increasing the risk of that child --




MR. TAIT:  A car accident --




DR. REPACHOLI:  -- by driving it every day to another school.  And that was a risk that we could quantify; you’re subjecting your child to that risk, which is quite clear.




This is a risk that most scientists believe there is something strange in the database that has occurred and we can’t find what the answer is.  So much so that every review panel that I’ve been on or know of have said there are uncertainties but, you know, you just take very low cost precautionary measures.  That’s all you can do because the science in many people’s minds is going to sort itself out to say there was something odd in the epidemiology because really good laboratory studies are finding that these fields can’t cause cancer. At the cellular or organ or whole body level they just can’t cause cancer, they just don’t have enough energy in the field to do it.  So why is the epidemiology finding something different?  And it could be some biases that are being worked on.




So the answer is if you live near a power line, you sell for personal reasons and not for health reasons.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Any more mean questions, professor?  (Laughter).




MR. TAIT:  Look who’s talking.  (Laughter)




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Then I’ve got another one.  We’re talking about four percent, yet we’ve got power lines all over the state and we’ve had them for a long time.  Would it be prudent to spend some of that money rather than trying to mitigate EMF where it may not prove of any benefit, to use it and make some sort of -- a portion of that and divert that to cancer research or something of that -- you know, to -- because presumably there have been people who have been impacted before if there is some impact.  Would it make more sense -- would we get more bang for the buck in that manner?




DR. REPACHOLI:  Let me just -- I’m sure there’s a few answers here.  By in large, the industry has contributed fairly large amounts of money to research.  And every time you do research, you find out more about the cells and how it’s interacted with by various agents and you learn more.  One of the problems is that most cancers we just don’t know how they’re caused.  And so by doing research on seeing if an agent causes cancer is actually contributing to the cancer debate and how it can -- how it can be resolved.  So, I think provided there’s continuing research, and there should be as I said before, that’s a contribution.  If you want the power companies -- and I can’t speak for the power companies either -- to put a pot of money --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  That’s why we’re asking -- (laughter) --




DR. REPACHOLI:  -- yes -- to put in a pot of money, that -- that has been done a few times in the U.S.  And certainly in Europe the same sort of thing has been done where the European commission requires that EMF research is half industry funded in most cases and half government funded through appropriate firewalls --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  I was thinking more in terms of treatment -- I mean general overall cancer treatment, say, you know, cancer centers and places like that.




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yes -- you know, somehow the money that you spend on the four percent never really gets to the cancer treatment part.  And generally the jurisdictions that you have won’t allow that to go on.  But it would be nice because I think priorities for research funding and health should be looked at to gain the most benefit.  And by health departments putting a lot of effort into EMF when they should be looking at basic diseases and immunization programs, that’s where you’re going to get the biggest bang for the buck.  And to me that’s the only way it should be.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  I’m going to let Professor Tait take another crack at you.  (Laughter).




MR. TAIT:  My chairman encourages me both with his questions and  -- we’ve been in existence since 1972 this council, and I’m sure for the first 20 some years we never heard the term EMF.  And we’ve certificated lots of lines without paying any attention to EMFs.  What would you think about -- here’s the mean question -- of creating a kitty or 15 percent from all new power lines to be used on that power line or to mitigate and retrofit other power lines to bring down EMFs at little cost?




A VOICE:  Is that a question?




MR. TAIT:  That’s a -- creating some sort of fund that we could then say we now know better, we don’t know enough, but we can do some things around schools and things to bring it down, even though you’re certificated, it’s retrofitting I agree, but --




DR. REPACHOLI:  From a science viewpoint, that sort of thing -- retrofitting lines couldn’t be justified on the basis of precaution because the science is so weak that you wouldn’t spend a lot of money.  It would be better to spend it on cancer treatment or something like that than spend it on retrofitting lines.




MR. PRETE:  (Indiscernible) -- Professor Tait, if I could --




COURT REPORTER:  Is your microphone on?




MR. PRETE:  Now it is, thank you.




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Make it a little stronger --




MR. PRETE:  Yes.  I think what Dr. Repacholi talked about, which is something that I firmly believe, is there really isn’t a linkage.  My -- my opinion -- and again this is a utility that really cares for its workers that are around electricity all the time -- but the concern that we have is the fear that you could potentially provoke.  If you then go and say, okay, now we have a kitty and we have a pool of money and we’re going to pick XYZ, aren’t you sending the signal out to Connecticut that those are unsafe.  And doesn’t that prompt more problems than perhaps you’re trying to resolve, which is again prudent avoidance.  And I believe wholeheartedly in that.  And that’s something I think is an interesting balance and one that should be thought of. And that would be a concern that I would have, is are you doing more harm than good.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great.  Well, thank you all very much -- oh -- yes, Mr. Lynch.




MR. LYNCH:  Just -- just one more thing. Dr. Repacholi brought up a good point in that, you know, perceived risks can bring on psychological factors that can cause excess stress or illogical actions.  And I hope our own health department sitting in the back here, when they get up here are ready to address that part of the question.  Thank you very much.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great.  Mr. Fitzgerald, any redirect?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yes, I do.  Sure --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Certainly, please.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Staying on the theme of the spectrum of prudent avoidance policies or spectrum of policies that are consistent with prudent avoidance, Dr. Bailey, I’ll direct this question to you because I know you’ve had personal experience with them.  You -- you are quite familiar with the best management practices that the Council adopted in 1993, aren’t you?




DR. BAILEY:  Yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And they are still in effect today, correct?




DR. BAILEY:  Yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Are -- are those policies consistent with the approach of prudent avoidance?




DR. BAILEY:  Absolutely.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And those are a rather thorough example of a siting agency -- (tape stopped) --




COURT REPORTER:  Could you start that question again.  I apologize.




MR. FITZGERALD:  That was a rather early example of a siting agency in the United States developing such a policy, wasn’t it?




DR. BAILEY:  Yes.  It was -- it was one of the earliest.  And in fact the same year that California inaugurated their program.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Now, one of the big differences between the Council’s present policy and the California policy is -- excuse me, let me withdraw that question.  Mr. Emerick asked you about whether a numerical value for an investment of dollars was necessary for a prudent avoidance policy.  And you or Dr. Repacholi explained that well, no, it’s not an indispensable element.  But would you agree that that does have some advantages, to have a benchmark of investment?




DR. BAILEY:  Well yes, it has an advantage I would say in two ways.  As I -- as I mentioned before, one advantage is in this planning stage, that -- that all of the appropriate elements of the utility, the transmission design group, and so on would be able at the very earliest stage of the conceptualization of the project have a clear-cut methodology for developing strategies to reduce fields.  And I think that’s -- that’s one major advantage.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Now as Mr. Wilensky noted, neither the Council’s current policy nor the California policy refers to a specific milligauss level at the edge of right-of-way or anywhere else, such as a hundred milligauss or ten milligauss or four milligauss. Do you have concerns about the use of such a number being misinterpreted?




DR. BAILEY:  Yes, I do.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And -- and -- what about you, Dr. Repacholi, is that your feeling as well?




DR. REPACHOLI:  Absolutely.  Because it’s then misinterpreted -- it’s then misinterpreted immediately as a site level.




MR. FITZGERALD:  In fact, the WHO has recommended against using numerical values of less than the very high levels as reference levels, hasn’t --




DR. REPACHOLI:  That’s correct, in our fact sheets.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And is that -- and is the reason for that that inevitably such a number becomes viewed as the safe number?




DR. BAILEY:  Mr. Fitzgerald, if I could complete a part of a question that you asked me before about the advantages of the California system?  The other advantage is that it provides a clear basis for establishing priorities for mitigation efforts.  As have been discussed here, obviously not all mitigation efforts are of the same cost, not all mitigation efforts are the same effectiveness.  And what I think the California model does is to very clearly prioritize how would one go about doing that to achieve these goals.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yes.  And at the same time that -- do you have a list of the priorities -- if you get it -- if you can put your hand on that --




DR. BAILEY:  Yes.  On page 2 of the EMF  --




MR. FITZGERALD:  And there --




DR. BAILEY:  -- Design Guidelines.




MR. FITZGERALD:  There the California commission lays out the land uses which will get first, second, third, fourth priority in consideration of spending money for field reduction, correct?




DR. BAILEY:  Yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And would you just quickly -- and very brief just tell the Council what they are?




DR. BAILEY:  The priorities are first schools and licensed daycare and also hospitals.  Residential locations would be second.  Commercial/industrial.  Fourth, recreational.  Fifth, agricultural.  And sixth, undeveloped land.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  Now getting back to this question of incorporating the California document and all its particulars or using it as a guide, here in Connecticut we have a statute that prioritizes certain areas that are similar to that, but not exactly the same. You’re familiar with that, aren’t you?




DR. BAILEY:  Yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And there’s a list of so-called statutory facilities.  And so one thing that Connecticut might do where it could follow that model would be to -- on the top line put the institutional statutory facilities and then on the second line residential, and then they could go on as California has done.  That -- that would be an example of adapting the California model to Connecticut circumstances, right?




DR. BAILEY:  That’s correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And -- and there are -- there are some aspects of the California policy that the Siting Council couldn’t adopt, such as for instance it applies to distribution lines, which the Siting Council has no jurisdiction over, right?




DR. BAILEY:  Yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And -- however, would you agree that one of the benefits of the California model is that it does have a very detailed set of guidelines for application of the basic principles that have been worked out over a period of years with a lot of effort and that is available for the Council to refer to, rather than inventing the wheel again?




DR. BAILEY:  Exactly.




MR. TAIT:  Mr. Fitzgerald, I must congratulate you on your leading questions.  (Laughter).




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  I think that means you get an A in this course.




MR. FITZGERALD:  I’m not hearing any objections.  Okay.




By the way, we’ve -- we’ve said little about the Council’s September 28th draft policy, but is that document also, in your view, within the realm of policies that could be considered reasonable prudent avoidance policies?




DR. BAILEY:  Yes, in terms of EMF mitigation.




MR. FITZGERALD:  But there’s -- there’s one aspect of it that I’d like to call your attention to -- actually, all of the panel.  On page 4 of the current draft there’s a statement; consistent with this announced public policy, the Council will examine the feasibility of reducing MF exposure to the greatest extent possible in the aforementioned areas, which are statutory facility areas, even if MF values are below a hundred milligauss at the edge of the right-of-way.  Now just to -- let’s make an assumption that the Council were to go forward with this general policy and the hundred milligauss limit and then build in an exception of reducing magnetic field exposure to the greatest extent possible wherever it was feasible, would you -- would you agree that that language could be viewed as meaning -- if it could be done technically, you have to get it as low as you can possibly get?




MR. SALTON:  Excuse me.  I’m going to object as outside the scope of -- 




COURT REPORTER:  Hold on -- hold on. (Pause).




COURT REPORTER:  You’re up, go ahead.




AUDIO TECHNICIAN:  No, no --




A VOICE:  Come over here.




MR. SALTON:  With -- with due respect to Attorney Fitzgerald, I believe this is outside the scope of cross-examination and therefore not appropriate for redirect.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Well, I -- I think -- perhaps you’d just like to rephrase it.




MR. FITZGERALD:  In your view is reducing fields to the greatest extent possible without regard to cost, an aspect of prudent avoidance?




DR. BAILEY:  That would be inconsistent with the concept of prudent avoidance or low or no cost mitigation efforts.




DR. REPACHOLI:  And I would agree with that.




MR. FITZGERALD:  So that although in general the draft policy that was issued on September 28th would be another example of a prudent avoidance policy, you would take exception to that one little piece of it if interpreted that way?




DR. BAILEY:  Yes.  And I think it’s fair to remind everyone that the decisions about the siting of facilities involves other issues than just EMF, and there are issues of visual impact, environmental impacts, reliability and costs.  And so you cannot take one of these factors and make it predominant over every other consideration involved in siting facilities.




MR. TAIT:  Dr. Bailey, you think the word practicable would be better than possible?




DR. BAILEY:  Yes.




MR. TAIT:  And impracticable you would think would be prudent avoidance?




DR. BAILEY:  Yes.




MR. TAIT:  Okay.




MR. FITZGERALD:  In a situation where the construction of an underground line is an alternative to an overhead line would result in a cost differential of multiples, two, three, four times the cost of the overhead line, would undergrounding the line to reduce EMF exposure be an example of a prudent avoidance  policy?




DR. BAILEY:  Not in my opinion or the opinion of other policymakers who have looked at this issue with regard to prudent avoidance.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Dr. Repacholi?




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yes.  I mean if you have a situation where you can construct an overhead power line and that you’re going to reduce -- or going to underground the line just for precautionary measures, that would be totally out of context with -- or out of line with the science.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And what about -- what about its relationship to the policy of prudent avoidance?




DR. REPACHOLI:  Well it would be completely opposed to the policy --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Is --




DR. REPACHOLI:  -- of prudent avoidance --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Right, is --




DR. REPACHOLI:  -- it wouldn’t be prudent at all.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Right.  It would be imprudent?




DR. REPACHOLI:  Yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Thank you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Mr. Fitzgerald.  Perhaps if no one minds -- (pause) -- thank you.  At this point, I understand that we’re having time limitations with our guest from California.  Mr. Phelps, is that correct?




MR. PHELPS:  Am I on?  Mr. Chairman, I believe the Attorney General has no witnesses.  The next panel that we’ll have is the Department of Public Health, which has a panel of witnesses.  The witness, Dr. Neutra, is on the line with us.  I understand he’s only available until 3:00 o’clock.  So, I’m going to suggest that we go off the record just long enough to allow everybody to get settled here and then let’s resume if that’s all right with you, Mr. Chairman.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Please.  Let’s go off the record for a moment and thank you all for appearing before us today.




(Off the record)




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Why don’t we -- because we’ve got Dr. Neutra in California and so we’re going to take this a little out of order.  We’re going to panel our witnesses here and then we will move on to cross-examination of Dr. Neutra in California so that he can go off and do what he has to do for the rest of the day.  Is that okay with you, Attorney General Salton?




MR. SALTON:  Yes.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great.




MR. MARCONI:  And -- (indiscernible) -- and if you could have your witnesses just identify themselves for purposes of --




COURT REPORTER:  I can’t hear you.




MR. MARCONI:  If you could have your witnesses identify themselves for purposes of the court reporter.  You know, we have three witnesses here, and make sure the court reporter has their names, and then we can swear the witnesses.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Mr. Salton --




A VOICE:  (Indiscernible) -- we’re back on?




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Sure.  We’re back -- we’re reconvening now.




MR. PHELPS:  Yes, please.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Okay, thank you.  Attorney Salton, what -- would you introduce each of your witnesses and maybe -- perhaps they could rise and we could administer the oath and we can proceed.




MR. SALTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman -- (indiscernible) --




A VOICE:  Your microphone is not on.




MR. PHELPS:  Okay.  The best part -- the best thing to do is to turn it over here because invariably you’re going to be looking in that direction, and when the light is on, it’s on.




MR. SALTON:  Okay.  With me today is Dr. Gary Ginsberg from the Department of Public Health.  I think the Council is familiar with Dr. Ginsberg.  Daniel Wartenberg, Dr. David -- Daniel Wartenberg and Dr. David -- Dr. -- Daniel Wartenberg and Dr. David Carpenter.  And I’d ask that --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  If you would all rise and raise your right hands.




(Whereupon, the Department of Public Health’s witness panel was duly sworn in.)




MR. MARCONI:  Gentlemen, please be  seated.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you.  Counselor, please proceed.




MR. SALTON:  Thank you.  On the phone and previously sworn in today is Dr. Raymond Neutra from California.  Dr. Neutra, can you hear me?




DR. NEUTRA:  Yes, I can.




MR. SALTON:  Thank you.  Dr. Neutra, are you -- you have submitted -- and it was submitted to the Council on January 3rd of this year your prefiled testimony.  Do you have -- are you familiar with that prefiled testimony?




DR. NEUTRA:  I am.




MR. SALTON:  And do you have any corrections to that prefiled testimony at this time?




DR. NEUTRA:  No.




MR. SALTON:  Okay.  And do you adopt as full, complete, and -- and as your own true statement the testimony filed on January 3, 2007?




DR. NEUTRA:  I do.




MR. SALTON:  Dr. Neutra, just briefly before we begin cross-examination, if you would provide a little bit of your background and experience.  In particular today the Council has focused quite a bit of the development of the California EMF policies and if you would address perhaps your role in that area, we’d appreciate it?




DR. NEUTRA:  Good.  I’m a physician.  I graduated from McGill University in 1965 and I also have a Master’s and Doctorate in Public Health from the Harvard School of Public Health in 1968 and 1974 respectively.




I taught at the Universidad del Valle in Cali, Columbia for two years and at Harvard Medical School and the School of Public Health for four and UCLA for three.




And since 1980, I’ve worked with the California Department of Health Services.  And for the last decade, I’ve been Chief of the Division of Environmental and Occupational Disease Control, a 200-person division.  But today I’m speaking as an individual and not on behalf of the State Health Department, although I don’t think anything I would say would be particularly counter to what they would agree to.




In the early 1990’s because of concerns about EMF, the Public Utilities Commission pulled together a stakeholders advisory committee about what to do with regard to power lines.  And the committee recommended that California should have its own policy related research project because we have a history of having propositions where the public decides to do things on their own without involving the legislature.  And so there was a seven million dollar project, which ended up lasting about eight years that our department oversaw, with a stakeholders advisory committee overseeing the project, and I was the project leader for that.




MR. SALTON:  And as a result of that project, we have in part of the administrative notice that’s taken two documents, one of which is the January 2006 California Public Utility Control decision updating the policy and procedures for California on electromagnetic fields, and a set of design guidelines.  You’re familiar with those two exhibits?




DR. NEUTRA:  I am, yes.




MR. SALTON:  I have nothing further at this time and would concede to the Chair any cross-examination.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great.




DR. NEUTRA:  I should add that although I’m generally familiar with it, these are not documents that I prepared.  And so if you have detailed questions about them, probably I’m not the person to ask.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Prior to doing that though, Attorney Salton, since we do have him on the phone and we don’t want to forget, do you want to take -- or deal with those items that have been administratively noticed and making them exhibits, Items 1 through 5, the comments of Dr. Ginsberg, the testimony of Dr. Neutra, the comments of Dr. Wartenberg, the statement of David O. Carpenter, and the curriculum vitae for the three doctors?




MR. SALTON:  With -- with the Chair’s permission because of the time limits we have with Dr. Neutra, he has already I believe confirmed and adopted under oath his testimony, which was dated December 26, 2006, which is Item No. 2.  The other items I will go through --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  You don’t need him for any of the others?




MR. SALTON:  I beg your pardon -- I beg your pardon?




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  You do not need his -- him to verify any of these to get them in?




MR. SALTON:  No --




MR. MARCONI:  Well, 5A --




MR. SALTON:  I was going to -- 5A was the only remaining item.  And so, Dr. Neutra, an additional item that was submitted and supplied by you was your curriculum vitae.  Again this was submitted on January 3, 2007.  And you’re familiar with that document?




DR. NEUTRA:  I am.




MR. SALTON:  And you testified that’s true to the best of your knowledge?




DR. NEUTRA:  Yes.




MR. SALTON:  And that’s accurate as to this time frame?  It’s -- it’s currently complete?




DR. NEUTRA:  Yes.




MR. SALTON:  Thank you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  It should be.  I haven’t read one longer.  Thank you.  Attorney Fitzgerald --




MR. MARCONI:  You ought to ask if there’s any objection.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Are there any objections to admitting those items --




MR. MARCONI:  2 and 5A.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- 2 and 5A?  Hearing none, they’ll be so admitted.




(Whereupon, the Department of Public Health Exhibit No. 2 and No. 5A were received into evidence.)




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Mr. Fitzgerald, would you care to begin cross-examination?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yes, I would.  I think I’ll be pretty brief.  Is it -- I guess it’s still morning there -- good morning.




DR. NEUTRA:  Good morning.




MR. FITZGERALD:  I have your prefiled testimony in front of me and do -- do you have it?




DR. NEUTRA:  Yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And in it you describe a risk evaluation that you undertook in 2002.  And that document was prepared by California Program Scientists you reference there.  Those scientists were -- you were one of those scientists, correct?




DR. NEUTRA:  That is correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And the other two were also employees of the California Department of Health?




DR. NEUTRA:  One of them, Dr. Gerald E. Lee was a state employee.  And one of them, Dr. Vincent Delpitso (phonetic), was an employee of the Public Health Institute, which was working cooperatively with us in a zero dollar contract between the department and the Public Health Institute, which received the monies that the California utilities paid for at the direction of the California Public Utilities Commission to do this project.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  And this -- was this study part of the eight-year project that you described?




DR. NEUTRA:  Yes, it was.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And -- and did that eight-year project come to a conclusion?




DR. NEUTRA:  Yes, it did.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And what was that conclusion?




DR. NEUTRA:  Well, the -- the goal of the program was to provide the California Public Utilities Commission with policy analyses that would allow them to make a decision and to provide them with some exposure assessment information that was relevant and also a risk assessment.  We did not tell the Public Utilities Commission what decision they should make, and they specifically asked us not to tell them.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Alright.  So was the conclusion of the process that you are referring to, the publication of this report and the other documents that you provided to the DPUC or was the -- were you referring to the eight-year process as culminating in the Public Utility Commission’s recent 2006 decision in which it revisited --




DR. NEUTRA:  No.  The -- the Public Utilities Commission had to answer the question for themselves how certain they needed to be of how much disease before they would pass from inaction to cheap or expensive EMF avoidance.  We provided them our degree of certainly about how much risk.  And we also provided them with a number of tools that would allow them to make their decision.  And that came to an end in 2002 --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay --




DR. NEUTRA:  -- and they -- they then reopened the hearing and made a decision, but we were not part of that decision.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  So if one were -- if one were to look at the process in a larger sense that led up to the 2006 decision and included the work that you did that became input into the decision, it’s actually a 12-year process, right?




DR. NEUTRA:  That would be true.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  In your testimony at page 2, you state that the policy question before regulators of power lines is how certain must you be of how much disease before you would pass from inaction to cheap or to expensive EMF avoidance.  That’s -- you’re just making a general statement there to introduce the rest of the paper, isn’t that right?




DR. NEUTRA:  Could you -- I didn’t hear the last sentence --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Sure --




DR. NEUTRA:  -- could you repeat that more loudly?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Sure.  This is -- this is a general statement that is meant to introduce the discussion that follows, am I correct?




DR. NEUTRA:  Yes --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay --




DR. NEUTRA:  -- and it’s the way that we framed -- we felt was the appropriate way to frame the policy question.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And -- and the reason I ask that question is that since this is submitted in testimony in this proceeding before the Siting Council, I thought that you would like to make it clear that you are not suggesting that up to this point the Siting Council has engaged in inaction with respect to the health concerns related to magnetic fields.




DR. NEUTRA:  Yeah, I’m not very familiar with what the Siting Council has done up until now, so there certainly was no veiled comment --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Alright, and --




DR. NEUTRA:  -- on anything people did or didn’t do.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  And you’ve -- you’ve not had occasion to review the best management practices that the Council adopted in 1993 I assume?




DR. NEUTRA:  No, I have not.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  In the next paragraph you describe the California Public Utilities’ EMF policy as being that the CPUC has authorized utilities to claim in their rate base around four percent of new transmission project costs and no and low cost EMF avoidance as long as it produces at least 15 percent reduction in fields.  And that -- that is -- that sentence characterizes both the policy that California adopted in 1993 and that which it reaffirmed in 2006, doesn’t it?




DR. NEUTRA:  That is correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And do you consider that a reasonable policy and consistent with the principle of prudent avoidance?




DR. NEUTRA:  Yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  The policy of course as it has been worked out after this extensive process, includes both the 2006 decision document and the guidelines document that you were asked about earlier, doesn’t it?




DR. NEUTRA:  I’m sorry once again.  I didn’t hear your last sentence.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yeah.  The California -- the sentence I just read to you sort of boils the California policy down to a nutshell.  But there is, in fact, quite detailed statements of policy and guidance in the 2006 decision document and the guidelines document that you were asked about when you were qualified to testify, isn’t that right?




DR. NEUTRA:  That’s correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  Now in the end of that paragraph we were looking at on page 2, you say the CPUC did not provide a cost-benefit rationale for this policy, but a reading of our policy projects -- I’m sorry, I misread that -- but a reading of our policy projects suggests that a modest degree of certainty that the childhood leukemia associations are causal in nature, could justify the policy on a cost-benefit basis.  That’s what you wrote, yes?




DR. NEUTRA:  That is correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  What is a modest degree of certainty?




DR. NEUTRA:  Oh, as I go on in the next paragraph saying if you had a scale from zero to a hundred and you were on 30 out of a hundred and you thought that the nearly doubling of childhood leukemia rate that the epidemiology is saying was true, then according to that cost-benefit analysis, a cold blooded economist who values human life at five million dollars a life, would move from inaction to a split-phasing kind of approach.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay, but I’m -- I’m actually focused on the words.  Being an English major, I’m a words guy rather than a graph guy, but --




DR. NEUTRA:  So I would say 30 out of a hundred degree of certainty is a modest degree of certainty.




MR. FITZGERALD:  But isn’t -- isn’t that like being a little bit pregnant?  I mean you -- you’re either certain or you’re not and so --




DR. NEUTRA:  No, that’s not true.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Oh.




DR. NEUTRA:  Just like with global warming.  There are all kinds of things -- or just like whether Saddam Hussein had weapons of mass destruction, that people aren’t either certain or not certain.  They’re going on some sense of whether it’s very likely or not so likely and so forth.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yes, but very likely or not likely -- well okay, I don’t -- we’re not here to debate the English language.  You -- you -- you equate degrees of certainty with degrees of belief and probability.  I mean -- is that right?




DR. NEUTRA:  Yeah, the way I like to talk about is willingness to certify.  I think that -- you know, I might believe in God strongly, but I wouldn’t certify strongly that God exists.  Certifies suggests that I’ve gone through some orderly process to come to an assessment of how certain I am about something, like global warming or like Saddam Hussein having weapons of mass destruction or whether the epidemiology that we see is really due to causal relationships and not to bias or confounding.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  And going back to page 2 of your testimony and characterizing the conclusion that you drew from the review that you made of the science in 2002, you say -- I’m sorry, I’ve got to go back to page 1 -- you say my degree of certainty about this, and that’s -- well I better go back and read the previous sentence so we know what this is -- each reviewer also provided a, quote, “degree of certainty” that EMFs at the 95th percentile of residential exposure caused an increased risk of disease to some degree.  My degree of certainty about this fell in the -- close to the dividing line between believing and not believing that the two-fold increase in childhood leukemia rates in children with home exposures above 3-milligauss was indeed caused by EMF and not due to bias and confounding. So that --




DR. NEUTRA:  That’s correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  So that is how you expressed your -- would that be a modest degree of certainty?




DR. NEUTRA:  Uh -- yeah.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  And so therefore --




DR. NEUTRA:  It would be a little bit  more than modest, but it certainly would be relevant to the other statement that you started out by saying that the PUC policy could be justified on a cost-benefit basis --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Well, that’s what I was --




DR. NEUTRA:  -- certainly.  And I think I say that in the next line, that -- that my degree of certainty according to the policy analysis, would put you into the, yeah, that’s justifiable on a cost-benefit basis.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay, thank you.  Now, you mentioned that your project, your EMF project had overseen some exposure assessment research or --




DR. NEUTRA:  That’s correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yeah.  And is that -- is that the data that compared the number of people exposed at levels above I think 2-milligauss from transmission lines versus other sources?




DR. NEUTRA:  Well, that is a kind of exposure assessment, but I wasn’t thinking about that when I mentioned it.  We actually paid for an epidemiological study of nearly a thousand pregnant women who were on monitors that took readings every 10 seconds as they walked around their environment, and that provided some very detailed information about what and where people are getting exposed.  And then we also paid for a random survey of schools in California, figuring out what the sources of magnetic fields in schools were and how much it would cost to make them go away.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And was --




DR. NEUTRA:  And then we also did a survey on the workplace -- estimating workplace exposures.




MR. FITZGERALD:  But what -- hello?




DR. NEUTRA:  Yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  Was it under your aegis that the work done that compared the populations, the size of the populations exposed to fields above 2-milligauss from transmission lines --




DR. NEUTRA:  Yes --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- versus --




DR. NEUTRA:  Well that sort of came from -- derived from those other studies and some other studies that have been done.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And do I recall correctly that you determined that the number of individuals who were exposed to fields of greater than 2-milligrauss from distribution lines was double that of the number of people exposed to such levels from transmission lines?




DR. NEUTRA:  Yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And did you -- did that study also determine that the number of people exposed to fields above those levels from home wiring conditions was triple that of the number exposed by virtue of transmission lines?




DR. NEUTRA:  Let me just look at that table that I have in my testimony.  I assume that’s what you’re talking about.  Yes, I think that’s correct.  Grounding is 1.65 million, transmission lines is 500,000 in California.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  Actually, I didn’t -- I didn’t remember where I read it.  Could you give us a page in your testimony?




DR. NEUTRA:  Page 6.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay, great.  Thank you. When we spoke briefly this morning, I asked you to have handy the electric and magnetic fields fact sheet from December 2000 that appears on your department’s website.




DR. NEUTRA:  Okay, I will -- this is a fact sheet that you’re talking about?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yes.  It’s -- the title is Electric and Magnetic Fields Measurements and Possible Effect on Human Health, What We Know and What We Don’t Know in 2000.




DR. NEUTRA:  Okay, let me pull this out here -- I actually have a printed out copy of it by chance here.  Okay, what question do you want to ask?




MR. FITZGERALD:  I wanted to ask you about a statement that you make there about the California policy at page 7.




DR. NEUTRA:  You kind of faded away again there.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  I’m sorry, I beg your pardon.  At page 7 --




MR. SALTON:  Excuse me, I -- excuse me --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Yes, counselor.




MR. SALTON:  Is this a document that’s either in evidence or we’re going to take administrative notice of because I’m not aware of that?




MR. FITZGERALD:  No, it’s not.  I -- I can ask a -- I don’t think that precludes me from asking him questions about it if it’s a document that’s published on his department’s website however.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Would --




DR. NEUTRA:  Now is this the short fact sheet or the long fact sheet?




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Counselor, your witness --




MR. SALTON:  I think he’s trying to be as accurate.  And unfortunately, I don’t even have the document, so I’m not sure this is an issue -- I think an inappropriate issue to raise as far as the process goes. If you’re going to -- typically, he’s not allowed to read a document -- from a document that’s not part of the record and --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Well, we’ll let it in for the -- for what it’s worth.




MR. FITZGERALD:  To answer your question, doctor, I’m not sure.  I -- I have two -- two versions of this document or I saw two versions.  And this was the more recent one, so I -- the other one was from a date earlier than 2000.  It may have been longer, but I didn’t -- I didn’t bring it with me since it was older.  I think it was 1998.  If you don’t have it handy --




DR. NEUTRA:  Go ahead and ask the question maybe just as a general question.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yeah.  Well, I’ll just ask you the question as a question.  Is it -- is it the case that the purpose of the California EMF strategy is to address public concern and cope with potential but uncertain risks until a policy based on scientific fact can be developed?




DR. NEUTRA:  If I said that in that way, I guess I would have some reservations about saying it.  It suggests that -- I guess I would have rephrased the thing now to say until it’s based on, you know, virtual certainty.  So the purpose of the policy was to say, you know, what would be -- what types of things could we do even if we’re not virtually certain of the hazards, if any, from this.  And then it would be good to know -- and what would our policy be if we were virtually certain, how different would it be.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Uh --




DR. NEUTRA:  So --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  You explained earlier that your agency prepared a science review and exposure assessment and the policy options analysis and then handed all that off to the DPUC.  And from your standpoint that was the -- that was the end of your process and the DPUC took over after that, is that  right?




DR. NEUTRA:  That is correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  So the -- the reason I’m asking this is that we’ve had some questions come up today about specific practices of the DPUC and their application of their policy and guidelines.  And let me ask you, are you -- are you the person who’s likely to be able to answer those questions?




DR. NEUTRA:  Well, I might be able to answer some of them, but --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  Do you -- do you know --




DR. NEUTRA:  -- give me a try.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Sure.  Thanks.  One of the questions is whether in calculating the four percent of project costs that is going to be allocated to strategies to reduce magnetic fields, the DPUC -- well, let me -- actually, let me withdraw that question and ask another one.  The first question would be this, has the DPUC approved any projects involving underground transmission lines?




DR. NEUTRA:  Now you’re fading again.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Has the California DPUC approved any projects involving underground transmission lines?




DR. NEUTRA:  Yes.  I believe they did recently.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.




DR. NEUTRA:  In fact, what happened was that when we turned over our project, it happened to be that the PUC was still very much reeling from the California energy crisis of which you probably have all heard.  And despite the fact that our stakeholder advisory committee for the first time in eight years agreed, all of them agreed that there should be a reopening of the hearing, that did not take place until a transmission line was sited through a well-to-do neighborhood south of San Francisco, and the people there demanded that the PUC open the hearing.  And that’s what resulted in the final judgment.  But my understanding is that in that particular case they did, in fact, underground the transmission line.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Was that --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Can we just pause --




DR. NEUTRA:  And I guess it must have been --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Excuse me --




DR. NEUTRA:  -- within the four percent --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- can we just pause right now because we’ve got to change the tape.




(Off the record)




COURT REPORTER:  Thank you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Okay, you’re back on.




DR. NEUTRA:  Did I get lost or something?




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  No -- no, we did.




MR. FITZGERALD:  They were -- they were changing the tape recorder, so they had to ask you to stop.




DR. NEUTRA:  Oh, I see.  Should I say that again?




MR. FITZGERALD:  No.  I think -- I think -- you got everything, didn’t you?  The sound technician confirms that he got everything.




DR. NEUTRA:  Okay.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Now do you know in that case -- this is -- where the CPUC approved a transmission line that had an underground component to it, whether in figuring the total project costs for purposes of determining the four percent kitty, did the CPUC include the cost of the underground portion of the line in that calculation?




DR. NEUTRA:  My understanding is that they look at the -- and I would say that I strongly believe, but I’m not virtually certain, that -- that they look at the entire cost of the new project and then look at the things that they did to lower EMF exposure, and then they divide the one by the other to get the percent.




MR. FITZGERALD:  We -- we -- we come to the same conclusion from reviewing the policy documents as a general matter.  But a question has arisen about this one specific sort of exceptional circumstance where there is an underground line involved as part of the project.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  And Mr. Emerick though has a question that maybe has some bearing on that clarification.




MR. EMERICK:  I’m not sure it has bearing on the clarification, but just to make sure that we’re talking about a transmission line that would fall within our jurisdiction, does Dr. Neutra know the rating of the line that we’re talking about?




DR. NEUTRA:  Hmm?  Well, what is your jurisdiction?




MR. EMERICK:  Our jurisdiction is 69-kV and above.




DR. NEUTRA:  Oh, yeah.  Yeah, definitely.




MR. EMERICK:  So it was above that?




DR. NEUTRA:  Yes.




MR. EMERICK:  Would it be a 115?




DR. NEUTRA:  I think it was a 115.




MR. EMERICK:  Okay, thank you.  That’s helpful.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Do -- do you -- can you give us the name of somebody at the Public Utilities Commission who would be able to give a specific and authoritative answer to that question?




DR. NEUTRA:  Not off the top of my head, but --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay --




DR. NEUTRA:  -- but I could send a name to Dr. Ginsberg, who could get it to you.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay, thank you.  That would probably be a good idea.




DR. NEUTRA:  Yeah.




MR. FITZGERALD:  If you would give me just a moment, doctor, I want to look at my notes to see if I had any other questions for you.




DR. NEUTRA:  While you’re looking at that, I’ll just comment that during the time that I’ve heard about this, there have been -- there have been times when lines -- when routes have been purchased that were different than the original route so as to go through a less habitable area.  And then I think the rephrasing is a much more common thing.  If you ask me do I know of any other time that they ever under-grounded as a result of -- you know, motivated by EMF concerns, that’s the only one I know for sure.  But I know of some other lines that were going to be under-grounded that were still of concern --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay --




DR. NEUTRA:  -- because of course, you know, right above the line the fields will be quite high --




MR. FITZGERALD:  That -- that --




DR. NEUTRA:  -- and if it’s going through, you know, a commercial area or places where people are walking --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Doctor --




DR. NEUTRA:  -- there have been concerns about that --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Excuse me, doctor.  It’s a little difficult because you’re not here, but this is a question and answer process, and I have no further questions.




DR. NEUTRA:  Okay.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Well great, but -- but we do -- may still have some for you, doctor.  Let’s see, does --




MR. MARCONI:  Mike Wertheimer --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Mike -- attorney -- Assistant Attorney General Wertheimer on behalf of the Attorney General Richard Blumenthal.




(Pause)




DR. NEUTRA:  Are you still there?  Hello?




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Can you hear me?




DR. NEUTRA:  There was silence after the introduction.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  Can you hear me  --




DR. NEUTRA:  I can hear you now.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Thank you.  How much time do you have left?




DR. NEUTRA:  Well, I’m supposed to be on another conference call at 3:00 o’clock your time, but I could go maybe five minutes over.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  I -- I understand. And I’m sure you have questions, Mr. Chairman, and I will try to be --




DR. NEUTRA:  Okay, you need to speak louder.  I can barely hear you, I’m sorry.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  Just let me follow up on the questions that Attorney Fitzgerald asked you about how to calculate the four percent.  And let me give you the hypothetical circumstance if a transmission line is proposed that is partially overhead and partially underground, but the undergrounding that’s proposed had nothing to do with EMF mitigation, it was proposed because it went through an urban area say, what is your understanding of how the California policy would arrive at the four percent figure in that circumstance?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Objection --




DR. NEUTRA:  Yeah.  I doubt very much --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- we haven’t established that he has --




DR. NEUTRA:  -- that the utilities would try --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Excuse me --




DR. NEUTRA:  -- to claim it, as --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Yes --




DR. NEUTRA:  -- because --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Attorney -- doctor, could you hold on for just one second so I can get --




DR. NEUTRA:  Yeah --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- some clarification right here.  Please.




MR. FITZGERALD:  There’s no foundation.  I think he first needs to establish if the doctor does have some knowledge rather than his own speculation.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Well, sure.  Can -- can we establish that, Mike --




DR. NEUTRA:  Well --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Yeah --




DR. NEUTRA:  -- probably I shouldn’t be answering these questions because what I’d be telling you is what my general impression is.  You should ask the PUC about that.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  That’s fair enough.  And the only reason I didn’t try to establish foundation is because I’m trying to do this under five minutes --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  We’re pressed for time and I appreciate that.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  We’ll move on -- (pause) -- yeah, I’ll stop right there.  You can have the balance of his time.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Okay, great.  Thank you, counselor.  Mr. Mercier, any questions?




MR. MERCIER:  No questions.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Senator Murphy?




MR. MURPHY:  No questions, Mr. Chairman.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Dr. Bell?




DR. BELL:  No questions.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Professor Tait?




MR. TAIT:  No questions.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Mr. Ashton?




MR. HEFFERNAN:  No questions -- (laughter) --




MR. MARCONI:  He’s not present.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Mr. Emerick?  Thank you. Oh, I’m sorry.  Mr. Heffernan --




MR. HEFFERNAN:  That’s okay --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- Mr. Heffernan?  Mr. Wilensky?




MR. WILENSKY:  No questions.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Mr. Lynch?




MR. LYNCH:  No questions, Mr. Chairman.




MR. MARCONI:  Well if Mr. Wertheimer has any further questions, you may want to --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Sure.  Mr. Salton, did you have any -- any --




MR. SALTON:  I have --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- redirect?




MR. SALTON:  I have short redirect in light of the time, thank you.




Dr. Neutra, you were asked about your opinion regarding what would be considered a prudent avoidance policy.  Could you address briefly whether or not you believe risk communication should be a part of that policy?  And what you think would be the important elements of risk communication to the public and involved officials?




DR. NEUTRA:  Yes.  We have found that transparency is the best policy.  I think I quoted in my testimony one of Connecticut’s most distinguished citizens, Mark Twain, who said that one should always tell the truth because one would please half the people and surprise the rest.  And I think that is a good policy.  And I think that the utilities ought to -- if they’re going into a new project, ought to indicate what they plan to do for the EMF mitigation, what it’s going to cost, and how they calculate the fields will look at the right-of-way and at various distances outside.




And I think that the Siting Council would do well to ask the utilities to go back and check after construction to see how it was, and that that should be put up somewhere on a website where it’s public notice and that the Council can go back and assess afterwards how effective this all was and what difference it made and how much it cost.




And -- I indicated in my testimony that there were some other things that the PU -- that we laid out as policy issues, that there should be decisions about, for example, land use underneath the lines and so forth that ought to -- there ought to be some guidance about that.  Should we be renting out space under -- in the rights-of-way, which is happening here in California. Should children’s tot-lot playgrounds be placed there and so forth.  So -- but yeah, that’s what I would say.




MR. SALTON:  In addition, during your cross-examination you were questioned about some science reviews you’ve done in this field.  And I wanted to ask you again briefly, if you can, based on the scientific reviews you’ve done and your research -- earlier there was a statement by another witness that -- the opinion was that magnetic fields do not have any -- magnetic fields and currents have no effect on cells according to the -- according to that witness’ view of the research. Would you address the possible effects of fields on -- impact on living cells?




DR. NEUTRA:  Well, the problem with the -- with all of the experimental literature in this area is that what we are exposed to is a complex mixture.  And the experiments typically have taken one or the other aspects of that mixture, usually a pure 60-hertz magnetic field at very very high levels, unlike anything that any humans are ever really exposed to, and done experiments on those.  Now, the -- there have been lots and lots of studies often funded in fits and starts when the public has been concerned about it, and then the funding drops off and the field goes fallow again.  So you have studies where there are some effects and then typically there’s a funded study to go and check that and sometimes it doesn’t check out.  And then when that doesn’t check out, then it’s assumed that the first study was wrong rather than a second study.  So there are studies out there that are showing effects and indeed showing effects at levels that the physicists say are impossible to -- to show.  But they are controversial.  So that’s not the way that I look at it.  I explained in my testimony that the fact that we haven’t had a nice clear signal from the test tube and animal experiments, didn’t pull my degree of certainty down so much because I felt that those studies were prone to falsely exonerate the EMFs to begin with.  And I was on record on saying that before they were even started.




MR. SALTON:  Okay.  With that -- with your uncertainty as you’ve kind of characterized it or level -- and of course there’s maybe some definitional issues about what uncertainty means -- but with the uncertainty in the science as to the health risks posed by magnetic field exposures, is it your opinion that the California policy represents a prudent approach to addressing the issue?




DR. NEUTRA:  Yes.




MR. SALTON:  That’s all I have of the witness.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Attorney Wertheimer, I know we cut you short.  Did you -- you’re all set?  Great.  Well doctor, thank you very much for joining us today and --




DR. NEUTRA:  Thank you and --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- and enjoy your next --




DR. NEUTRA:  -- good luck in your determination --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Enjoy your next conference call, and thank you.




A VOICE:  Off the record --




DR. NEUTRA:  Goodbye.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Bye now.  At this point, we’re going to take a recess for about 10 minutes.




A VOICE:  How about five.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  How about five?




(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)




MR. PHELPS:  Mr. Chairman,  we’re ready when you are, sir.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Mr. Phelps.  Assistant Attorney General Salton, would you -- perhaps you’d like to reintroduce everyone and then you can proceed.




MR. SALTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Again to my immediate left is Dr.  Ginsberg, Dr. Daniel Wartenberg and Dr. David Carpenter.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great, thank you.




MR. SALTON:  I’m going to begin by -- with the Chair’s permission just going through the adoption of the prefiled testimony and the exhibits of their curriculum vitae, and I will take each witness one at a time in order to expedite that.  So, I’m -- I’m going to begin with Dr. Ginsberg.




Dr. Ginsberg, are you familiar with the document that has been filed on January 3rd as your prefiled testimony?




DR. GARY GINSBERG:  I am.




MR. SALTON:  And is the information in that document true and correct to the best of your knowledge and belief?




DR. GINSBERG:  It is.




MR. SALTON:  Do you have any corrections to that document?




DR. GINSBERG:  No, I don’t.




MR. SALTON:  And do you adopt -- therefore adopt that document as your testimony -- (mic feedback) --




DR. GINSBERG:  I do.




MR. SALTON:  Thank you.  Dr. Wartenberg  --




DR. DANIEL WARTENBERG:  Yes, sir.




MR. SALTON:  Are you familiar with the document that has been prefiled as your testimony and as it’s been identified as Exhibit 3 under the Department of Public Health under the agenda as your prefiled testimony?




DR. WARTENBERG:  Yes.




MR. SALTON:  And is the information in that document true and correct to the best of your knowledge and belief?




DR. WARTENBERG:  Yes, it is.




MR. SALTON:  Do you have any corrections to that document?




DR. WARTENBERG:  No, I do not at this time.




MR. SALTON:  So do you -- do you adopt that document as your testimony?




DR. WARTENBERG:  I do.




MR. SALTON:  In addition, Dr. Wartenberg, are you familiar with Exhibit 5B, which was submitted as your curriculum vitae for yourself?




DR. WARTENBERG:  Yes, I am.




MR. SALTON:  And is the information in that document true and correct to the best of your knowledge and belief?




DR. WARTENBERG:  It is.  I believe it was updated about in August of this past year, so it’s not up to date to today, but it is correct as of that date.




MR. SALTON:  Okay.  I would offer the -- Dr. Wartenberg’s CV as a full exhibit.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Are there any objections?  Hearing none, they’ll be so admitted.




MR. SALTON:  Thank you.  I would note I believe that earlier in the -- well again, I’m not certain that -- Dr. Ginsberg’s CV may be already part of the record?




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Let’s -- let’s put it in now just to make sure.




MR. SALTON:  Alright.  Well, I may submit that as a late filing matter.  I’m not sure if I have a copy with me, but let me continue with the witnesses and --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  We -- we have a copy --




MR. FITZGERALD:  It was served in response --




MR. SALTON:  Was it served?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yeah.




MR. SALTON:  Well let’s -- I’ll go on with Dr. Carpenter at this time.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Sure.




MR. SALTON:  Again Dr. Carpenter, are you familiar with the document that has been filed as your prefiled testimony?




DR. DAVID CARPENTER:  Yes, I am.




MR. SALTON:  And in -- is the information in that document true and correct to the best of your knowledge and belief?




DR. CARPENTER:  Just one correction.  I had forgotten I’ve already testified to this panel in 2004.  And it was obviously such a momentous testimony, that I totally forgot about it -- (laughter) -- but I think everything else is correct.




MR. SALTON:  And do you have any corrections to your prefiled testimony other than the one you’ve mentioned?




DR. CARPENTER:  No, I do not.




MR. SALTON:  And do you adopt this document as your testimony?




DR. CARPENTER:  That is correct.




MR. SALTON:  In addition, also filed was a copy of your curriculum vitae as Item 5C.  And is the information in that document true and correct to your best -- of your knowledge and belief?




DR. CARPENTER:  Yes, it is.




MR. SALTON:  Do you have any corrections to that?




DR. CARPENTER:  No.




MR. SALTON:  And again I offer Dr. Carpenter’s CV as a full exhibit.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Any objections?   Hearing none, doctor, I hope this is as memorable as the last time you appeared.  (Laughter).




MR. SALTON:  Thank you.  I’m going to ask each of the witnesses to briefly just give some of their background -- a short synopsis of their background.  As part of their appearance today though, you have the CVs before you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Sure, counselor.  We -- we admitted Gary Ginsberg’s comments?




MR. SALTON:  Oh, I --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  You admitted everything except for his CV, is that it?




MR. SALTON:  I’d ask that all the testimony that’s been prefiled be admitted as exhibits --




A VOICE:  Including the CVs.




MR. SALTON:  Including the CVs.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great, thank you.  Any objections?  None.  So admitted.




(Whereupon, the Department of Health’s Exhibit No. 1, 3, 4, 5B, and 5C were received into evidence.)




MR. SALTON:  Dr. Ginsberg, could you briefly give us your background?  And in addition, since you are a representative in prior filings for the Department of Public Health, also explain a bit about the role of the Department of Public Health in this area?




DR. GINSBERG:  Sure.  I’m a toxicologist at the Connecticut Department of Public Health.  I’ve been there for 11 years.  And in that capacity, I do risk assessments on a wide range of exposures.  We do exposure and toxicology evaluations, and that includes both chemicals and radiation types of exposures.




Our department -- well, let me just -- before I go on to what our department does, I’ll just say that I’m also on the faculty at Yale University in the School of Medicine, and Assistant Clinical Professor at the University of Connecticut also in the School of Community Medicine.  And I serve on two National Academy of Sciences panels, one that just completed on human bio-monitoring and another that is ongoing now that’s evaluating US EPA risk assessment methods.  So, I spent a fair bit of time in Washington.




Regarding my involvement with this particular issue of magnetic fields and possible leukemia link, No. 1, I have spent a lot of my research career looking at risks to children.  I published a paper in a peer review journal in 2003 that addressed the unique susceptibility of children to cancer risks that’s different than the adult population.  And my other -- a lot of my research focuses on the unique susceptibilities in children to getting higher doses than in the adult population to chemicals.




Regarding my department’s involvement with EMF and my involvement with EMF, I’ve been working on this for about four and a half years, since I first became involved in helping to draft fact sheets and updating fact sheets for the department on the subject.  And our department has been actively involved for about 15 years since there was a mandate by the legislature for a task force that was directed -- well that was orchestrated by our department to report to the legislature every I believe two or three years on progress and research on magnetic fields and cancer risks.  And so we’ve been tracking the issue for roughly 15 years, and that has not gone away even though the legislative mandate has gone away.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Excuse me.  The doctor was asked to identify himself and his position.  I think we’re now getting into a reiteration of the particulars of his direct testimony.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Obviously, you know, we think the world of the Department of Public Health, so -- but perhaps we can -- we’ve read your CV and we’ve read your testimony, and perhaps it’s time to --




MR. SALTON:  I think --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- move on.




MR. SALTON:  I think that was --




DR. GINSBERG:  That was all I was going to say --




MR. SALTON:  -- I think that all we were going to present.




COURT REPORTER:  One at a time.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Well great, thank you.  Doctor, tell us about yourself briefly.




DR. WARTENBERG:  I’m a professor and Director of the Division of Environmental Epidemiology in the Department of Environmental and Occupational Medicine at the Robert Wood Johnson Medical School at the University of Medicine and Dentistry of New Jersey -- a mouth full.  I’m also --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  And just for my edification, epidemiology is that field which seeks to find connections between specific medical problems and find the cause for them, is that correct?




DR. WARTENBERG:  We look at the patterns of disease occurrence, patterns of space and time, in individuals and try and understand factors that may be associated with that disease and interventions that may help prevent disease.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great, thank you.




DR. WARTENBERG:  I also held various positions in our UMDNJ School of Public Health and served as Director of the Cancer Control Program of the Cancer Institute of New Jersey, which is an NCI designated cancer center.




My experience in EMF goes back a while.  I served for 17 years on the New Jersey State Commission of Radiation Protection.  I was appointed by the governor for that position.  And also chaired their advisory committee on non-ionizing radiation for several years.  I was on the National Academy of Sciences Committee on the EMF issue, which has been mentioned here.  And I was on the NIEHS working group that produced a report on this issue as well.  And I also participated in the California Department of Health Services Electric and Magnetic Fields Program that Dr. Neutra was in charge of.




I have been -- I was elected as a member of the National Council on Radiation Protection and Measurement.  And I’m on the Board of Scientific Councilors at the Center of Disease Control for their National Center for Environmental Health and Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry.  I have published about 15 papers on EMF issues and several other papers on childhood leukemia.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great, thank you.  Doctor.




DR. CARPENTER:  I’m David Carpenter.  I’m the Director of the Institute for Health and the Environment at the University of Albany and a professor in the Departments of Environmental Health Sciences and Biomedical Sciences.




My involvement with EMF issues dates from the 70’s when I was the Chairman of the Neurobiology Department at the Armed Forces Radiobiology Research Institute in Bethesda, Maryland.  This is the defense nuclear agency.  A lot of our work was focused on ionizing radiation, including some of my personal research, but I was a second level supervisor of some work focused on EMF issues.




I came to Albany in 1980 as the Director of the laboratories for the New York State Department of Health.  And two weeks before I arrived, there had been a settlement between the state power authority and public service commissions for assessing New York State utilities, five million dollars for a research program to determine whether or not there were health hazards from electric and magnetic fields.  I was given the responsibility for administering that program, which I did up until 1987 when our final report was published.  And after that time, I became the official spokesperson for New York State on issues of EMF.  Job wise --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  You became the official spokesman how?  Because everybody came to you or because the governor said you’re now the official spokesperson?




DR. CARPENTER:  More the latter than the former, but I had been responsible for nursing this program through.  And -- and then since I was employed by the State Department of Health, I was the obvious one to deal with those issues.




Now in the meantime, we had recreated a School of Public Health, which was a partnership with the University of Albany and the New York State Department of Health.  In 1985 when that program was officially approved by the State Education Department, I became the Dean of the School of Public Health while remaining an employee of the State Department of Health -- I became the Dean of the School of Public Health within the university.  So, I reported both to the president of the University and the Commissioner of Health.  And I remained a Health Department employee until 1998 when I moved entirely to the university.




I have never performed personal research on EMF.  As I said, I have on ionizing radiation.  So my role has been administration of programs, reviewing the literature.  I’ve edited a two volume book on the subject.  And while I’ve tried to escape from EMF, I’ve never been successful.  It’s an issue that I think will be controversial for a period of time.




MR. LYNCH:  Mr. Chairman.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you.  Mr. Lynch.




MR. LYNCH:  Dr. Carpenter, can I ask you one question --




DR. CARPENTER:  Yes --




MR. LYNCH:  -- and that would be in your dealings with the State of New York and their research into EMFs, was that all done and compiled by the State Department of Public Health or the State Department of Health in New York --




DR. CARPENTER:  Yes --




MR. LYNCH:  -- or was that an outside agency?




DR. CARPENTER:  No, it was all done by the State Department of Health.  What we did, however, was to assemble an outside group of nine experts to advise us.  So during the time of the program, I was the administrator, but the programmatic decisions in terms of which research projects -- we funded 16 research projects in the U.S. and in Canada, and those choices were made by our advisors.




MR. LYNCH:  And of those outside advisors were any of them members of an environmental siting agency like we have here in Connecticut?




DR. CARPENTER:  No.  We -- actually, we’re very careful to select people that had no previous public statements on issues of health hazards.  So we did not include anybody with utility connections or government regulatory connections, nor anybody that had taken an environmentalist type position on that issue.




MR. LYNCH:  Thank you very much.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Mr. Lynch.  Mr. Salton, if your clients -- if your witnesses are ready, Mr. Fitzgerald, please cross-examine.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Thank you.  Dr. Wartenberg, I’ll start with you.  In your testimony and the last -- let’s go right to the last page in which you refer to an article you co-authored on the precautionary principle, and you quote yourself as saying that -- in specifically addressing the EMF issue, you argued that, quote, “since the scientific uncertainty is likely -- is unlikely to be resolved in the foreseeable future, policy decisions must be based on the possibility of risk and the cost and technology of reducing exposure.”  I read that more or less correctly, right?




DR. WARTENBERG:  Yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And would you agree that that rubric is consistent with the principle of -- or an expression of the principle of prudent avoidance as Dr. Granger Morgan has explained it?




DR. WARTENBERG:  Well as many have explained it, yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  I think it originated with him though, didn’t it?  And this question has been asked a lot today, but are you familiar with the California EMF policy?




DR. WARTENBERG:  Yes, I am.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And do you -- what’s your opinion as to whether or not it is a reasonable expression of the principle of prudent avoidance?




DR. WARTENBERG:  I believe it is a reasonable expression of prudent avoidance or precautionary principle.




MR. FITZGERALD:  You mentioned that you were an advisor to New Jersey for some years?




DR. WARTENBERG:  Well, I sat on a commission that advised the state environmental agency as to how to address all issues relating to radiation, the radiation programs.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And do the -- has the New Jersey Public Utility Commission or any siting commission in New Jersey adopted any policy of prudent avoidance with respect to transmission line and magnetic fields that you know of?




DR. WARTENBERG:  Not that I know of.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  Do you -- do you have an opinion as to whether assuming that the cost of undergrounding -- building a line underground is a multiple of two or three times the cost of building it overhead, whether undergrounding as a measure to reduce magnetic field exposure in those circumstances is consistent with the prudent avoidance principle or not?




DR. WARTENBERG:  I would think in part it would -- my decision would be based both on the exposure and the cost.  And in this area you presented, you didn’t give me an exposure, so -- you said overhead versus underground.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Well --




DR. WARTENBERG:  I mean what I would -- maybe -- and I’ll continue if you want because I think I know where you’re going, and just say that in general that would be a large cost increment.  So if exposure were extreme, extremely high, then one might think about it.  If exposures were less so, then there might be other more economical ways of reducing exposure.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Another way to put it would be that if the -- if the exposures from the overhead alternative were extremely high --




DR. WARTENBERG:  Correct --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- then you might look at undergrounding even if it had a multiple cost, but if the exposures -- either the exposure of the overhead line is not extremely high or there’s not a lot of difference in the overhead and underground exposures, well then the large cost would not be justified?




DR. WARTENBERG:  Right.  But for most transmission lines, if not all transmission lines -- and I’m not an engineer, so I’m basing this on information I’ve been given by engineers who I trust -- that going from overhead transmission lines to underground always results in a marked reduction in field as long as you’re not within a few feet of where that line is.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Well, that’s true for more --




DR. WARTENBERG:  Or at least --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- for some kinds of lines more than others --




DR. WARTENBERG:  Fine.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  Doctor, that’s all -- that’s all I have for you.




Let me go on to you, Dr. Carpenter.  And by the way, in 2004 I think you submitted some testimony -- prefiled written testimony.  But you were ill --




DR. CARPENTER:  That --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- and didn’t come --




DR. CARPENTER:  Therefore, I didn’t remember --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- and I couldn’t cross-examine, so that’s why you don’t remember.  We’re not really that -- (indiscernible, walked away from mic) -- I’m giving you a couple of things that I’m going to ask you to -- but let me ask you -- I’m going to ask you about three items in your resume.  And the first is your service as the Executive Secretary of the New York State Power Lines Project, which you’ve already told us about. And what I would like to do there is just ask you to tell the Council what the magnetic field policy that was promulgated by the New York Public Service Commission in 1991 was?




DR. CARPENTER:  I don’t know the answer to that question in 1991.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Well do you know -- your -- your -- the power lines project ended in 1987?




DR. CARPENTER:  That’s right.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Did the Public Service Commission adopt a magnetic field policy after that?




DR. CARPENTER:  Not -- to my knowledge they did not change their magnetic field policy.  But I did not continue to follow that issue --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay --




DR. CARPENTER:  -- in terms of what the State Public Service Commission did very carefully.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Let me direct your attention to something in the draft EMF practices, doctor, of September 28th --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Could you speak --




COURT REPORTER:  Attorney Fitzgerald --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Let me -- let me -- in the draft EMF best management practices of September 28th there’s a statement that in 1991 the New York Public Service Commission established as an interim policy -- no, I’m sorry -- in 1991 the New York Public Service Commission established an interim policy based on limits to MF.  It required new high voltage transmission lines to be designed so that the maximum magnetic fields at the edge of the right-of-way one meter above ground would not exceed 200 milligauss if the line were to operate at its highest continuous current rating.  This 200 milligauss level represents the maximum calculated field level for 345-kV lines that were then in operation in New York State.




DR. CARPENTER:  That policy was in place long before 1991.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.




DR. CARPENTER:  So that was not a new policy.  That policy was the policy in place at the onset of our power lines project.  And as that statement says, the policy was adopted by making measurements of the magnetic fields at the edges of right-of-ways of existing power lines.  The largest number was 200 milligauss.  And so that became the policy that nothing would exceed what had been established.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And is that still the policy of the New York Public Service Commission?




DR. CARPENTER:  To the best of my knowledge, it is, yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  The next thing on your resume I wanted to go to is your service in 1991 and 1992 as a member of the Connecticut Academy of Sciences and Engineering Committee on Electromagnetic Field Health Effects.  And that committee issued a report, a copy of which I put in front of you so you could refer to.  Correct?




DR. CARPENTER:  Yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And that report included a science review, and then at the end answered some questions about policy?




DR. CARPENTER:  That’s correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And if you would go to page 9, the last paragraph on the page, and this is -- this is going back to 1992, but the report says the question has been raised in both the scientific community and publicly as to whether it is advisable to urge the public to practice prudent avoidance of ELF, electric magnetic field exposure.  The academy concludes that it would be inappropriate given the above conclusions for public authorities to recommend prudent avoidance.  I read that correctly?




DR. CARPENTER:  Yes, you did.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Now -- I gave you another book though, which is a copy of a Volume 2 of a two volume book that you served as the co-editor of that was published in 1994, and that’s listed as Item 33 in your resume.




MR. MARCONI:  I was just going to ask if either of those documents -- if you were planning on introducing them into evidence or not?




A VOICE:  Is it on the hearing program?




MR. FITZGERALD:  No.  It’s not on the hearing program.  It’s a -- it’s a -- it’s a statement by a committee that he was part of and I just wanted to get that little bit of it.  As a matter of fact, it is in the -- it was noticed in Docket 272 -- but I could get it for you if you’d like --




MR. MARCONI:  I --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- but I wasn’t planning on using the whole --




MR. MARCONI:  Okay.  No, I was just wondering because you don’t -- you don’t have to introduce into evidence what you’re using on cross-examination, but --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  And I’m not planning on putting in the whole book by Dr. Carpenter either.  But that book that I gave you is Volume 2 of the book that is listed as Item 33 in your resume, correct, doctor?




DR. CARPENTER:  I don’t know about the number, but it’s listed in my resume.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Alright.  And it’s a book that you had served as the co-editor of?




DR. CARPENTER:  I was the editor.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  Who was Sinerik Ayrapetyan?




DR. CARPENTER:  He’s an Armenian colleague of mine who solicited a total of four chapters from former Soviet scientists for the book.  But the majority of the work on the book was mine.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And in fact, you -- you wrote some of the chapters yourself?




DR. CARPENTER:  That is correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And one of them is Chapter 15, starting at page 321 in the book, that was entitled The Public Health Implications of Magnetic Field Effects on Biological Systems?




DR. CARPENTER:  That is correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And you concluded back in 1994, going to the last paragraph of that chapter, both governments and individuals have difficulty dealing with uncertainty, and this is particularly so when health is involved.  The concept of prudent avoidance by Morgan, 1994 -- I’m citing Chapter 14 of Volume 2 of that very same book --




DR. CARPENTER:  Yes --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- is in my judgment an appropriate and wise approach to dealing with uncertainty.  This approach is appropriate at the level of both the government and the individual.  It is a reasonable compromise between an appropriate regulation and inappropriate lack of any action.  Prudent avoidance implies knowledge of the uncertainty plus a logical response designed to reduce exposure when such actions are neither excessively expensive nor detrimental to lifestyle.  I put that correctly?




DR. CARPENTER:  That’s correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And -- and does that rather well written paragraph express the -- (laughter) -- the view -- the view that you hold today?




DR. CARPENTER:  That is the view I hold today.  And obviously when you serve on a committee, a document reflects the majority of the members of the committee and not every member.  In fact, this view which I held in 1994 and still hold today, I also held at the time of that report, but I was out-voted by the other members of the committee.




MR. FITZGERALD:  You can probably guess what the next question is.  Whether you consider the California Department of Public Utility Control -- Public Utility Commission policy on prudent avoidance as it has been described here today, to be a reasonable expression of a policy of prudent avoidance?




DR. CARPENTER:  I certainly agree that it’s a reasonable first step.  I think that there are lots of details that are not annunciated in that policy, but it’s -- it’s an appropriate first step in prudent avoidance.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Are you aware of any prudent avoidance policy with respect to transmission lines in any other state that has more detail than that?




DR. CARPENTER:  No, I am not.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Let me ask you the undergrounding question.  Do you have any views on whether assuming that the cost of building an underground line is three or four times that of an overhead line and there was -- and the overhead line could be built with best management practices, would you consider the multiple costs of undergrounding to be something that was within the realm of prudent avoidance?




DR. CARPENTER:  I wouldn’t consider just the reduction of exposure, but I would consider it in the context of what are the alternatives.  If you’re going to build a high voltage line through a large residential area that’s highly populated, you have a right-of-way issue, and although I think the hundred milligauss that’s proposed here is way too high in my judgment, that’s going to require a big swath through a high residential area.  So, I think the short answer to your question is no, I would not bury the line only for the purpose of reducing exposure, but I think in practice that is another factor that’s put in the context of how you site a high voltage line.




MR. FITZGERALD:  There’s no -- there’s no question that there are reasons other than magnetic field exposure --




DR. CARPENTER:  That’s correct --




MR. FITZGERALD:  -- that would cause one to want to propose a line that’s underground rather than built overhead --




DR. CARPENTER:  That’s correct, but --

 


MR. FITZGERALD:  -- we -- we agree on that?




DR. CARPENTER:  Yes, we agree on that.




COURT REPORTER:  One moment please.  (Pause).  Thank you.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Thank you.  I have -- I have no further questions for you, Dr. Carpenter.  But I do have some for you, Dr. Ginsberg.  And Dr. Carpenter is not the only one who has written a book.  In fact, I have my -- I have my invoice from Amazon here -- (laughter)  --




DR. CARPENTER:  I’m glad I have a customer --




A VOICE:  (Indiscernible) --




MR. FITZGERALD:  I did -- a long time -- I bought yours a long time ago though.




So Dr. Ginsberg, it is the case, is it not, that you are the author of a very recently published book or co-author, called What’s Toxic, What’s Not, correct?




DR. GINSBERG:  I have my name on the cover.




COURT REPORTER:  Turn the microphone on please before you give your answer.




DR. GINSBERG:  Oh.  Yes, I am the co-author of this December 2006 book.




A VOICE:  A best seller --




DR. GINSBERG:  Soon to be best seller -- (laughter).




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  And in the book you treat a large number of things, but also including transmission line magnetic fields, right?




DR. GINSBERG:  That’s correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And I’d like to ask you briefly about a few statements you make in here.  And I’m going to start on page 296 --




DR. GINSBERG:  Can I just say something about the publication of this book?  That it was not part of my work, official DPH duties, and in no way was meant to reflect official agency policy.  And we did this on our own time with the blessings of the State Ethics Commission.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And I did not mean to suggest anything contrary to --




DR. GINSBERG:  But that whatever is in these pages is personal --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Is yours, right -- right --




DR. GINSBERG:  -- with my co-author.




A VOICE:  (Indiscernible) -- (laughter)  --




DR. GINSBERG:  I don’t think I am either.




A VOICE:  Did you get that?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  So at page -- at page 296, you have a paragraph in which you describe the large magnetic field created by the earth’s crust, the steady state DC field in which we -- we all live.  And then you go on and explain the fundamental difference between an oscillating AC field and a steady state DC field.  And then coming to the end of that paragraph, you say the argument has been made that EMF from power lines and appliances reversing fields are very different from the constant magnetic fields we’ve evolved with over millions of years, of course the influence of these oscillating fields is speculative given how weak they are relative to the natural magnetic fields around us.  I read that correctly, right?




DR. GINSBERG:  That’s correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And then you go on to say that there’s been much speculation how magnetic fields affect the human body.  And after discussing products that are promoted as healing products, you come back to -- well, you say the biomedical research is also uncertain.  As described in this chapter, the epidemiology research raises enough red flags for us to cast a cautious eye on EMF, but we are far from having any proof of definitive health effects.  Another well written statement.




DR. GINSBERG:  I’m glad I have a fan.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And -- and that represents your personal view, correct?




DR. GINSBERG:  I wouldn’t have written it if it didn’t.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Right.  And then if we go to page 302, we find -- the last paragraph there, the statement, all the uncertainties surrounding EMF dictates prudent avoidance.  In other words, minimizing exposure to the extent that is practical, especially when pregnant women and young children are involved, that’s because childhood leukemia is the major question mark regarding EMF risks.  However, since we can’t be certain of whether there actually is a risk, we can’t recommend that people go to great lengths, e.g. moving to a different house to avoid exposure.  That was your opinion last December and it’s your opinion --




DR. GINSBERG:  I probably wrote that about two years ago.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Oh, okay.  Well is it your -- is it your opinion --




DR. GINSBERG:  But it remains -- I stand by that.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  Now let’s go to your testimony -- and I see that the pages aren’t numbered --




DR. GINSBERG:  Oh, I’m sorry if I forgot to do that --




MR. FITZGERALD:  But if you -- if you go to the page where you list your -- actually, I see that you’ve listed the department’s specific recommendations, so maybe we better make this distinction.  In your testimony that’s compiled here, you are testifying as a representative of the Department of Health and not simply as an individual, right?




DR. GINSBERG:  That’s correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And if we go to the page that has three numbered paragraphs on it, beginning the department’s specific recommendations for a redraft of the BPMs, do you have that?




DR. GINSBERG:  Yes.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And your No. 1 recommendation is increase the focus on achieving reductions in childhood exposure to MF to the maximum extent feasible.  Then you go on to say the department does not intend this to mean a limited expenditure of money and resources, but rather a plan such as developed in California should be considered.  This plan involves low cost solutions, primarily split-phasing, such that mitigation involves manageable costs, no more than four percent of the total project.  To achieve this, the BMPs need to clearly state the health concern and consistently use prudent avoidance language to address the uncertain or potential increase in childhood leukemia risk in Connecticut.




So it’s fair to say that you too are a supporter of the policy of prudent avoidance as reflected in the California policy documents?




DR. GINSBERG:  Yes, I am.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Okay.  And can I ask you the question I’ve asked all the other witnesses about undergrounding a line specifically for the purpose of reducing magnetic field exposure on the assumption that it results in a cost that’s three or four times the cost of an overhead line that could be built using best management practices and -- well, you can put whatever other qualifiers you want in the answer, but on that premise would you consider that the cost of undergrounding incremental two or three times the cost, is something that is within the realm of the prudent avoidance policy?




DR. GINSBERG:  My experience with the engineering solutions and the options is fairly limited, but I’ll say that it’s increased quite a bit in the last couple of months, and I have become much more aware of what is happening in California and what they’ve been able to accomplish in the last 15 years.  And speaking with engineers in the utility as well as in government there, I’ve learned that there are a lot of options to reducing field strength around schools and residences and daycare centers.




I would not throw out -- you know, from my vantagepoint throw out undergrounding for short stretches where there is no -- where the right-of-way is so small that there really aren’t any other alternatives and you can’t redirect the line to some other location, to have a very limited amount of undergrounding that still allows you to stay within an overall budget of four or five percent or something reasonable like that, I wouldn’t want to discard offhand that as an option.  But in general, I would say that the success that’s been achieved in California with other options that are much more cost-effective and reasonable from a prudent avoidance perspective would be our first choice in terms of what we would -- we would want to see happen, which primarily is split-phasing to my knowledge.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Thank you very much.  And as my last question, I’d like to ask Dr. Ginsberg and Dr. Carpenter to sign my books -- (laughter) -- and then I’ll be through.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Make sure they’re first editions.




DR. GINSBERG:  Are you serious?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yes, of course.  (Laughter).




A VOICE:  You can write a message when --




DR. GINSBERG:  Does this go in the record -- (laughter) --




MR. FITZGERALD:  No.




(Pause)




MR. FITZGERALD:  Thank you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  I don’t even want to know what the inscription says, but -- (laughter) -- Attorney Wertheimer --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Thank you --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- questions on behalf of the Attorney General?




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Thank you.  Michael Wertheimer for the Office of the Attorney General --




COURT REPORTER:  Is your mic on?




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Michael Wertheimer for the Office of the Attorney General.  Good afternoon.




First, Dr. Ginsberg, I believe on -- initially you were asked by Attorney Salton not only to introduce yourself, but to describe briefly the role of DPH, and I don’t recall hearing a response to that specific question.  Could you just give a brief description of the role of the Department of Public Health?




DR. GINSBERG:  Well, the specific unit that I am within within the Department of Public Health is the Risk Assessment Unit for the State.  So that if there are any questions about chemical or radiological risks, we would either do the risk assessment ourself or review other risk assessment work and comment on that.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And the department more generally?




DR. GINSBERG:  The department, more generally our mandate is to protect the public health in Connecticut from a wide variety of potential biological, chemical, infectious types of risks.  You know, trying to balance all of that and coming up with policies.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And no other witness or party or participant in this proceeding represents that specific interest, is that correct?




DR. GINSBERG:  No.  Not for Connecticut at least.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Thank you.  I’ll start with Dr. Ginsberg, but if others want to join in, please do so.  Were you here for Dr. Repacholi’s testimony?




DR. GINSBERG:  I was.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Did you hear his testimony that related to the science of EMF, particularly his opinion of whether EMF presents a public health risk?




DR. GINSBERG:  I did hear that.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Do you have any comments on that testimony?




DR. GINSBERG:  Yes.  We at the health department have evaluated the literature, both the human epidemiology studies, the animal studies, the in vitro studies for, as I said, at least 15 years running, and we’ve seen the trends in the literature where there have been positive findings, negative findings.  We would not be nearly as sanguine or confident of the lack of chance that fields could induce any harm -- any changes in cells or any harm to the public.  In fact, the associations that have been seen in the animal epidemiology -- I’m sorry in the human epidemiology literature have not been explained, there’s no prevailing or compelling explanation why they exist, there’s no animal study that you can point to and say, uh-ha, this proves that it’s impossible for this to exist in reality, and -- and it’s not just one human epidemiology study, but there’s -- there’s a number of them that have been organized into meta analyses, which all pretty much, since 2001 when the meta analyses started coming on board, said the same thing.  One of the meta analyses done by one of our witnesses, Dr. Wartenberg sitting next to me.




So the lack of having an explanation for the association and the -- what we consider as somewhat mixed results when you look at the animal studies, the cell culture studies, in terms of showing that under certain conditions one can see some signal, we’re not saying that we have a mechanism, an explanation for cancer or for not cancer, but we can’t sit back and say with that database that we -- that it adds up to, as I said in my testimony, a celebration that now we can all relax about this subject.  And this is after many millions of dollars trying to prove it one way or the other.  And the animal research doesn’t add up to that.




So again, I don’t see -- well, let me put it this way, that the way the BMPs were drafted, we feel are too dismissive of the potential for there to be a causal association.  We don’t feel that the BMPs should come out and say one way or the other whether there’s likely an association or not.  I’d rather see the BMPs, if there is going to be a redraft, emphasize the scientific uncertainty, and from that position to move forward in a direction of prudent avoidance, rather than saying that there’s very little chance that this could ever happen, but we’re going to be cautious instead, because if one has that approach, in five or ten years when the Council changes its composition and someone else decides to reinterpret or think about the BMPs, maybe they’ll decide well we only need one percent, we don’t need four percent mitigation costs.  So, I’d rather have the uncertainty clearly stated and the emphases on prudent avoidance and what that means visa vie some kind of a precautionary approach such as taken in California.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  The BMPs that you just referred to in that answer are the best management -- the draft best management practices most recently issued by the Siting Council in this proceeding?




DR. GINSBERG:  Right.  The September 28, 2006 draft BMPs.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And it is your position as stated in your prefiled testimony, that that draft is not adequate as currently drafted to protect public health?




DR. GINSBERG:  It is -- well, I’m -- my statement -- my written says that.  And just to briefly reiterate, there are a number of problems with it, including an emphases on the hundred milligauss bright line, which we feel uncomfortable with, that that would go forward in any manner, except for that to be stipulated as an engineering sort of best practice that is not a health driven number but could be looked at as a -- an engineering goal where there aren’t sensitive receptors in the area.




DR. WARTENBERG:  I want to respond as well.  Sometimes as an epidemiologist, I feel like the Rodney Dangerfield of science, that we have before us in terms of looking at what’s going on with EMF exposure and health outcomes, dozens of epidemiologic studies done in different countries, in different populations, in different years, in different exposure matrix, and I can go on with the differences, and on average, in general, they all say the same thing.  You can look at -- actually, I’ve done three different meta analysis for these different reviews I was involved in.  There have been two pool analyses and they all say the same thing and you can look through them.  And the response that I hear is well we didn’t see the animal data, we didn’t see the laboratory data, so the epidemiology must be wrong. And I say well why do we assume the epidemiology is wrong.  It’s not -- I think we have -- we have a complicated scientific situation here, that we have different lines of evidence that don’t seem to agree, and -- and it’s hard for me to understand how one chooses.




When I think about it, when I’m concerned about human risk, I don’t go and look at what’s going on in the laboratory, I go and see what’s happening to people.  I study public health.  And the public health data shows evidence and support on average of an association of relatively low level of exposure to magnetic fields in childhood leukemia.  So it seems to me that we at least have to give it some credence and say that those data aren’t strange.  In fact, on the contrary, there’s -- to some degree there’s some consistency there, and isn’t it strange that the other data don’t support it.  That’s a reasonable statement to me rather than the other way around.  I don’t do laboratory work, I don’t do the animal studies, so I’m less able to explain why that’s the case.  But I feel that we have to really think about that.




That’s a large number of studies in epidemiology.  And if you count up the number of people that have been studied, that’s thousands of people, and that’s a lot of information.  And there are various explanations people have thrown out to try and bolster their argument that the epidemiology doesn’t make sense. They say, oh, it’s biased or, oh, it’s confounded.  But again, where is the evidence that it’s one or the other. Have people ever come up with something that looks like it’s a confounder?  Well, I’ve never seen that; some other factor that’s associated with magnetic field exposure and associated with the outcome that might actually be what we’re looking at.  It’s plausible, it’s possible.  But people have looked very hard.




There are dozens if not hundreds of studies trying to explain what causes childhood leukemia, acute lymphocytic leukemia.  The only clearly established risk factor that I know of is ionizing radiation.  Everybody accepts that.  The other stuff, there are few that are a little controversial, and there are lots that have been looked at where there’s nothing, there’s no -- there’s not real strong evidence to support it at all.




And so people have looked very hard to figure out what causes childhood leukemia and we haven’t found much.  But with power lines we have something that predicts it, it’s associated with it.  So to throw that out just seems to me not to make a whole lot of sense.  We’re not -- I’m not convinced a hundred percent.  I don’t have, you know, Dr. Neutra’s hundred percent certainty -- not his, but what he was talking about, the uncertainty -- to say that that association is absolute and there’s no question about it, but there’s certainly some credibility to those data.  And I think we need to look at it.  And the other -- and what -- and where that leads is to say well we can’t find anything else that has that level of association, so maybe if we reduce that exposure, even if it’s something else, it will have some impact because that’s the only thing that predicts it.  Does it have to cause it?  Well not necessarily to predict harm.  Sometimes when things are associated with one another and associated with the disease, if you stop one, you stop the other.




So in terms of public health, one of the messages here is (1) the data seems to support an association to some degree, maybe not perfectly, but to some degree, and (2) sometimes prevention can be effected through preventing a factor that’s associated with the one that really causes it, if there were something else out there, which I’m a little skeptical about, but even if there were, it would -- still might prevent the disease, which is really our goal here.  Our goal isn’t to do anything to power lines or utilities or anything like that, it’s to say we don’t want to see these children get leukemia.




So, I -- I think that we really have to look at those data carefully and not focus on the lab stuff, but people have done lots and lots of studies and we don’t see much, but look at the epidemiology where we have a lot of information and it seems to point in a direction.  It’s not absolutely consistent, but it points that way.  And maybe we ought to be really more focused on that and say what can we do about that and how can we begin to do the best we can given our limited knowledge. It’s not perfect knowledge.  We wish we knew the answer. And lots of people have studied it and lots of very smart people have and we haven’t gotten a definitive answer.  To say well it’s not definitive, so we’re not going to worry about it, just doesn’t make sense to me.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Well speaking of definitive, Mr. Lynch has a question.




MR. LYNCH:  Dr. Wartenberg, one thing I’m struggling with when it comes to credibility to exposure, and especially when you get into childhood leukemia or any childhood diseases, is where that exposure is coming from.  We’re concentrating today on transmission lines when you have distribution lines, you have EMFs in the home.  How do we know that there is a cause and effect that’s not coming from the home rather than the transmission lines?




DR. WARTENBERG:  We don’t absolutely.




MR. LYNCH:  Well, there’s --




DR. WARTENBERG:  I agree with that.




MR. LYNCH:  There’s my --




DR. WARTENBERG:  Well wait a minute, let me finish, okay.  We don’t absolutely, but we have to go back and look at the studies and see what they showed, okay, and ask questions about what would be different about what’s going on in the home versus what’s going on -- and I assume when you say in the home, you don’t literally mean in the home, you mean the exposure being created from the internal wiring of the house as opposed to from a transmission line that’s going to be yards -- many yards --




MR. LYNCH:  Home computers, microwaves --




DR. WARTENBERG:  -- maybe tens of yards --




MR. LYNCH:  -- and all those things --




DR. WARTENBERG:  -- and --




MR. LYNCH:  -- and appliances they bring up --




DR. WARTENBERG:  Appliances is a separate issue because the appliance -- the data on appliances and adverse health outcomes are not as strong as the childhood leukemia studies.  So, I would make that distinction.  The childhood leukemia studies in my mind are the strongest set of data that are associated -- for the association with magnetic fields.  The studies that -- but the studies that have been looked at, some are transmission line studies and some are not, and that didn’t seem to differentiate what was going on.  Some children were monitored -- or monitors were done in the home.  And so we have lots of different varieties of how these things were done, and they all still sort of say the same thing.




And -- I’m not -- again, I’m not an engineer, but I’ve not heard people say that the nature of the exposure is different in a house versus from a transmission line.  The magnitude maybe, but not -- not the actual -- the nature of what the magnetic field is.  So it’s really a question of how it’s parceled out, and that’s going to vary.  But what we’re looking at therefore is the magnitude of the exposure, and that’s what we want to worry about.  And is it possible that if we underground all the transmission lines, that kids would still be exposed?  Of course it is.  In fact, it’s not possible, it’s a hundred percent certain.  But that’s not the question.  The question is where is it coming from, is the association real, and what can we do about it.  And there are things that can be done in the home as well.




MR. LYNCH:  Alright.  And the other culprit I think that is mentioned and I’ve seen it in a few studies is the distribution lines and their proximity to homes and to children and so on.




DR. WARTENBERG:  Well, I -- I don’t disagree at all.  I think that all of these are sources. And there are -- there are lots of -- and there are issues with concerns about appliances.  Some of the problems is the -- the nature of the exposure is different because appliances tend to be more short-term.




But I think -- where I’m coming from is we have to look at where do we want to start this whole process.  And I think -- I think somebody may have said we don’t want to live without electricity, we’re all so used to it and it has so many conveniences.  So the goal isn’t to say do we want electricity or not, it’s to say given that we want electricity, are there ways of managing the exposure, a way to reduce it that might end up reducing disease.  And if so, how do we do that and where do we start.  And there are lots of different ways we can talk about that, but what we’re asked about in terms of the California policy are the transmission lines I believe, at least principally, if not exclusively.  But that’s not to say that dealing with other lines wouldn’t be of some value as well, not to mention in the house.  I mean, you know, I’ve had people call me up, which was asked before, and say well I have this house and all these questions about it, and sometimes it turns out if they put the bed against one wall, there’s high exposure and another wall is low exposure.  Well of course I’m going to say well I can’t tell you if it matters, but if it were me, I’d put the bed where the exposure is lower. And what’s the cost to that?  Nothing.




So, I think we have to think creatively if we think there’s any plausibility to those data and say what are the multitude of ways we can lower exposure, and then factor in the cost of prudent avoidance and what can be done.  I don’t think it’s a, you know, one -- there’s one solution to the problem and then we’re done, we can all go home.  It’s --




MR. LYNCH:  That’s --




DR. WARTENBERG:  -- unfortunately, life isn’t that easy.




MR. LYNCH:  That’s what I struggle with.  Thank you for your question -- your answer.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Mr. Wilensky.




MR. WILENSKY:  Yes.  The question I have, doctor, are there -- in your studies are there any cases where there are clusters of childhood leukemia?  Have you -- have -- any cases proven of childhood leukemia being as the result of power lines?




DR. WARTENBERG:  Have there been any -- have there been any proven clusters or any proven associations of childhood leukemia with power lines?  I’m sorry, I didn’t understand the question.




MR. WILENSKY:  The question -- the question I have is are there any clusters in various areas in the United States or Europe or anyplace else where childhood leukemia has developed, an area, a neighborhood where there is a larger group of children with childhood leukemia than other areas as the result of a power line?   Have you been able to establish that childhood leukemia does come from the power lines in any specific cases?  And have there been any cases where you can prove that and say this is where this came from?




DR. WARTENBERG:  Okay.  As a scientist, I do a lot of research on disease clusters, so to me you sort of mixed two things.  Let me talk about disease clusters and then I’ll come back to the other half of it.




In terms of disease clusters, there are very few clusters where we have identified an environmental cause, and that’s kids or adults.  There -- there -- and there are a whole lot of reasons for that.  When we talk about clusters, we usually talk about groups of a very small number of cases which makes it hard to prove anything.  And -- you know, there are a few cases -- a few exceptions where it’s true.  We know that vinyl chloride causes angiosarcoma of the liver because two people got it.  But it’s such a rare disease, we could figure that out.  And I won’t give you the whole cluster lecture, but - so, I sort of separate that out and say more generally is there -- has there been an elevation in a population of children of leukemia where it was associated with power lines.  And the answer is yes.  Now, you put, you know, qualifiers on it as to how definitive.  But the body of literature I’m talking about and saying that is compelling to me that suggests that there’s evidence in support of this, there are individual studies that provide statistically significance results saying exposure to magnetic fields, some from transmission lines, some of other ways of measuring magnetic field exposure is associated with an increased rate of childhood leukemia.  And I can give you a list of those if you want.  But that’s what the meta analyses are about, is pulling those together and saying not only do we see it in a few studies, but if we average all the studies in a way that takes account of how large they were so we’re not saying we’ve got a huge risk in a study that had four people and a small risk in one that for 400 but we actually balance them, on average it says there is this association.  Now again, it’s association.  It doesn’t show causality yet, but does show -- they do show associations.




MR. WILENSKY:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Mr. Wilensky.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Dr. Ginsberg, Attorney Fitzgerald asked you a question about prudent avoidance.  Do you recall that question?  He -- I think he took a line out of your book?




DR. GINSBERG:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  And you were careful to note that the book represented your view and not necessarily the view of DPH.  What is -- from a public health perspective, how would -- how would you define prudent avoidance?




DR. GINSBERG:  Prudent avoidance is a way for the public and for public agencies to help mitigate exposure in the face of uncertainty where we don’t -- where we can’t calculate the risk, but it is a way to be precautionary, careful, and avoid potential concerns, health concerns in this case, without taking as large a measure as one might take if it was a proven cause and effect where you would have a regulation where you would, you know, go through a standard setting process.  So it’s more of a guideline, and in some cases even a voluntary approach where one takes into account a number of factors -- not just the risk, but a number of factors, including costs, and limiting potential risks primarily by limiting exposure, to the minimal amount that you can, with reasonable measures.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  So you consider a number of factors, it’s not purely an economically based criteria?




DR. GINSBERG:  Prudent avoidance in our mind from a public health perspective is not an economically driven concept.  It’s a concept that’s driven by a level of concern that something could be a real risk.  And from there you go to what makes sense for you personally or for us as a society to take steps to reduce exposure.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  Let’s turn to the California policy.  Dr. Ginsberg, would you agree from a public health perspective that whatever benchmark you set, be it four percent or some other number, would you agree that that should not be a hard and fast cap, but should rather be a guideline?




DR. GINSBERG:  Well, I agree with the way it’s worded in the California latest decision and in -- and also in their original guidelines that there should not be a firm cap in this regard because there may be extenuating circumstances in any specific line siting that might require or strongly suggest that some other kind of expense aside from four percent, it could be lower and in some cases could be higher, might be warranted within reason of four percent.  Not -- we’re not talking about huge expenses -- or hugely different than four percent, but there may be cases where you can’t avoid very high levels of exposure without doing something a little bit above four percent and still be fair to everyone else on the line.




But we’re -- what we’re concerned about, to be frank, is that there could be some squeaky wheels along a line siting and the temptation might be to throw a lot of the four percent at a few individuals, and someone who’s away for a year or someone who the landowner is just renting to folks who aren’t aware of the issue, they may not get their share of the four percent.  And so we’re concerned that there be some oversight of the process so that it’s not driven by people that stand in line at a hearing and raise their hand and say what about my house, but that the process of the doling out the monies is done in a -- in a field management plan type of environment that has oversight by this panel, if this panel does agree on the California type of approach, with some expert outside review of how these decisions are being made.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Again from a public health policy perspective, I’d like to ask if you can address the issue about how the four percent would be calculated in terms of total project cost?  Is that something that from -- from your perspective is relevant and that DPH would have a position on?




DR. GINSBERG:  It’s -- it’s absolutely relevant.  We would want to make sure that it is being -- that it’s being done in a fair way and consistent with guidelines that are being laid forward and that all parties agree to, yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  And --




DR. GINSBERG:  And that’s part of the reason why we would want to have -- at least in the beginning usage of any new best management practice that involves a guideline like this, that it would be ideal in our mind to have a third-party external review of how these decisions are made and to have the California people -- perhaps someone from California on retainer to see how  the -- how it’s going in Connecticut and how these decisions are made visa vie how they do it there, or to help draft the BMPs might not be such a bad idea if one doesn’t want to reinvent any wheels.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  The -- just so I’m clear, the external review you’re talking about, that’s something that I do not believe is in the California policy, but that’s when it comes to allocate -- whatever the pot is, how it’s going to be allocated should be done in a fair an impartial manner.  And are you suggesting an external review could be a tool that the Siting Council employs to accomplish that goal?




DR. GINSBERG:  Yes.  I would -- that’s -- that’s the idea.  Someone with modeling expertise and mitigation expertise to comment on the plans drawn up -- the field management plan drawn up by say a utility that’s put before this Council to make sure that it really does meet the design guidelines.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  How about on the specific question of -- to come up with a four percent pot, if a proposed transmission line includes some underground and some overhead, do you use the total dollar figure, do you use only the overhead numbers to come up with that four percent?  Do you have a perspective on that issue?




DR. GINSBERG:  You know, these -- these concepts are -- again, we’re not used to dealing with the economics of these kinds of decisions.  And our general bias would be that we wouldn’t want to exclude costs unless there is a really strong justification for excluding a cost from the overall budget of the project. And -- and you know, we -- right now I don’t think our department has a firm position on how that would go.  We -- we would like an opportunity to review that once that went into some kind of a guideline however.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  That’s fair enough.  Another question that’s presented by the California policy or in the context of drafting a policy based on that model is where EMF would be measured to determine mitigation and effectiveness of mitigation.  From your perspective of DPH, do you have a position on whether it should be right-of-way edge always or should there be flexibility in how -- in how it’s implemented?




DR. GINSBERG:  Well, looking at the way the BMPs were drafted this last time around, I think that there’s language in there that heads in the right direction in terms of making sure that there are estimates of magnetic field strength at the edge of the right-of-way and in -- I forget how it’s said exactly, but in distances -- radial distances out from there so that it’s also showing what the field strength is in homes or surrounding buildings.  I think the problem with the way the BMP was written was that it said that you could stop at a hundred milligauss, that we don’t care about the field strength beyond a hundred milligauss.  And we certainly do care about that.  We -- we don’t think that when it comes to residential, school, daycare environments that one’s concern stops at a hundred milligauss.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  What -- you mentioned one -- the outside external review policy as -- what I hear as a new idea that DPH would recommend be added if Connecticut was to consider adopting a California type policy.  Are there any other changes or additions from DPH’s perspective that you think would be important to include in any policy --




DR. GINSBERG:  Well --




MR. WERTHEIMER:  -- based on the California model?




DR. GINSBERG:  Well let me just start by saying that regarding the external review, I don’t know that we feel that it has to be sort of hard-wired into a best management practice as must and always you will use an external third-party.  First of all, we realize that the Siting Council already has the power to do that and to bring in third-party experts that -- whose fee is paid for by other fees and -- and provide you input.  We would like to have some language however in the BMPs that says that the Siting Council will at its discretion -- will use or can use these facilities to help ensure that the right decisions are made.  But we don’t necessarily need that to be hard-wired as a must and always, but some language in there would -- that acknowledges the importance of that would be good.




Regarding other options, we feel that the California guideline does not really do much in the way of risk communication.  It does not spell out.  And I was appreciative of one of the Council members, I think it was Council Member Lynch that was asking about risk communication and notification of the public and how do we talk to the public about the fact that they have this new power line in their backyard.  And there’s, as we say, all this on the internet about one way or the other. I have statements in my book, other people have statements in their book about it.  What does all of this mean?  And we feel that risk communication should be part -- to the extent that it’s possible should be part of the BMP, that there be some kind of working within the notification frameworks that already exist to make sure that there’s adequate notification of abutters and of the town of what has been accomplished -- what’s the status of the project, what has been accomplished, and what is sort of the as-built reality on the ground is when the project is done.  At least at a minimum to have that information at town hall and to -- and to give the -- and to give notice to residents that they can get that information and a phone number where they can go to to get more information if they want to ask questions about what the line siting has accomplished.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Thank you.  And --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Senator Murphy.




MR. MURPHY:  Yeah.  Let me ask you in reference -- let’s assume we’re operating under the California version of this, do you view the -- let’s say the four percent -- I refer to it as because it’s up to four percent -- if that’s in place, is that a part of the original cost or is that up to four percent an add-on to remediate EMF?




DR. GINSBERG:  As I understand the way that would be calculated, that would be the -- a somewhat moving target.  It would be -- you would take the original budget for the entire length of the line.  And as I understand it in California, which includes substations, and you would look at that cost and multiply by .04 and -- and -- well actually -- if you’re asking how do you do the math, do you take that whole cost and multiply by .04 or do you --




MR. MURPHY:  What -- what I’m really --




DR. GINSBERG:  -- or do you --




MR. MURPHY:  Go ahead --




DR. GINSBERG:  -- or do you multiply by .96 and then say that the four -- the other four percent comes -- actually, I don’t have an interpretation on that at this point.  I’d have to think that through.  It -- it -- I guess the exact wording is -- I’d want to talk to the folks in California and see how they do the math.




MR. MURPHY:  Well because it raises my curiosity because if it’s an add-on of four percent for remediating EMF, then it’s an invitation to the utilities to come in with poor EMF planning to start with because they’re going to get zapped with up to four percent thereafter.




DR. GINSBERG:  I’m sorry, why would that be an invitation to come in with poor planning?




MR. MURPHY:  Because -- because if you’re going to add on to the original cost the remediation of EMF, you’re asking -- you’re asking them in effect for prudent investment not to do good planning because they’re going to have to do more thereafter.




DR. GINSBERG:  Oh, I see what you’re saying.




COURT REPORTER:  One moment --




MR. MURPHY:  You know, it’s like preparing the tax return --




DR. GINSBERG:  Yeah --




MR. MURPHY:  -- you leave the tax investigator --




DR. GINSBERG:  I -- I --




MR. MURPHY:  -- something to fine.




COURT REPORTER:  One moment please.  (Pause).  Thank you.




MR. MURPHY:  The external review that you just suggested, which I believe is the first we’ve heard of it, would it under your scenario be that the utility, such as in 272 --




DR. GINSBERG:  Mmm-hmm --




MR. MURPHY:  -- prepare their plans and then go for the external review before they would come to the Siting Council?  How -- I’m just curious as to how you would envision this would work --




DR. GINSBERG:  Well if the --




MR. MURPHY:  -- because the process is lengthy to start with and --




DR. GINSBERG:  Right -- right, right.  If the California approach is adopted or some version of it is adopted, then there would be a field management plan that’s drawn up that would show the various mitigation options, the costs, and the field strengths along the entire right-of-way.  And that document at that point before any physical work was actually done out there but while the Siting Council is reviewing it, that -- I would envision that that document be certified as being correct and adhering to the design principles that California has and that we might adopt or may not adopt here in Connecticut, assuming those are adopted, to make sure that the field management plan adheres to the design principles and fairly administers the four percent mitigation throughout the line.  So, I would envision at the point that the field management plan is submitted to the Siting Council for review.




MR. MURPHY:  It would be when?




DR. GINSBERG:  At the point when the field management plan is submitted to the Siting Council for review, that then the Siting Council could bring on a third-party expertise, unless the Siting Council feels that they have the expertise on board, but we know of a number of consultants in the field who are expert modelers and in the area of mitigation who I think would provide a lot of value added to making sure that in our sort of rookie days or initiating days of using this new approach, that we’re doing it in a way that is consistent with what they’re doing in California and with the best possible outcome for us in Connecticut.




MR. MURPHY:  I have no other questions.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Senator, but I think Mr. Fitzgerald was trying to tell me that he wanted me to understand that the electric companies do a fine job as it is and would not go to your status.




MR. FITZGERALD:  (Indiscernible) --




AUDIO TECHNICIAN:  A microphone.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Actually, Dr. Ginsberg ultimately got there.  I was just -- in the interest of time, I was going to suggest to Senator Murphy that he take a look at the field management plan segment of the guidelines document which sort of answers your question; that the utility first does a line design using what the engineers call best practices and then -- and then -- that’s a baseline, and then to show what could be done, where to -- for mitigation.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great, thank you.




MR. MURPHY:  Well, they show the mitigation as part of the original plan.




MR. FITZGERALD:  It would come in with the -- it would come in with the application, yeah.




MR. MURPHY:  But I don’t think that’s consistent with the way he was testifying it should  work.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Counselor, I’m -- I’m sorry, I keep cutting you off, but it may help us to better understand.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Dr. Carpenter, very briefly, you were asked by I believe Attorney Fitzgerald about the California policy, and I believe you said it was a good first step?




DR. CARPENTER:  Yes.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Consistent with what I just asked Dr. Ginsberg, what other steps would you recommend if Connecticut were to -- if the Siting Council were to consider a model based on the California model?




DR. CARPENTER:  I think to put -- to answer that question, my frame of reference is that I see the evidence from the human epidemiological studies as being quite strong.  And there’s a statement in a press release from the International Agency of Research on Cancer, which is a part of the WHO, which I think bears to be put on the record because this doesn’t really say quite what Dr. Repacholi was saying.  This says IRAC has now concluded that ELF magnetic fields are possibly carcinogenic to humans based on consistent statistical associations of high level residential magnetic fields with a doubling of the risk of childhood leukemia.  Children exposed to residential EMF fields less than 0.4 microtesla, 4 milligauss, have not -- have no increased risk of leukemia.  So the -- the issue is if you’re proposing a 100 milligauss standard for right-of-ways, that’s a long way above 4 milligauss.  Now, I don’t think any of us from public health where we value prevention are thinking that it’s realistic to have a 4 milligauss level.




But the -- you know, four percent of the funds to get a 15 percent reduction, the question has been asked earlier what’s the magic number, what’s your goal.  From my perspective as a public health person, the goal is 4 milligauss or probably even less than that.  And we’re a long way from achieving that.  And I’m not advocating that as something that’s realistic in the short-term.  But I would see this California standard as a wonderful way to begin.  But to understand that -- as with reduction of greenhouse gases, we probably are  going to need to crank down and do more on reducing exposures as time goes on, particularly for vulnerable populations, and the evidence applies primarily to children.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Thank you.  Dr. Ginsberg, in your comments that have been submitted in this proceeding -- your previous comments, including May 31, 2006 and September 28, 2006, you talked about a two-tier screening level with a tier of 10 milligauss for land uses that could involve children.  Are you familiar with that -- those prior comments?




DR. GINSBERG:  Yes, I am.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Okay.  Now a California type model does not have -- does not include a screening level based on a milligauss standard, correct?




DR. GINSBERG:  That’s correct.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Is -- in your opinion is 10 milligauss still a relevant figure for land uses involving children?




DR. GINSBERG:  Well this gives me the opportunity to say where the 10 milligauss came from and where we stand with that right now.  And I’m not going to say too much about that, but just that we recognize that 10 milligauss is considerably above normal average residential background.  And our goal when we said -- made that statement was to try to get levels down within a reasonable range of background.




What my understanding is of what California has accomplished over the last 15 years, and this is through conversations I’ve been having fairly intensively over the last couple of days with electrical engineers that work for the utilities out there, is that if you took a 375 -- a 345-kV line and you measure the milligauss level with their standard approaches now that are still within four percent of costs of total budget, if you go with a standard right-of-way of 50 feet on either side of a 345-kV line, they are getting below 10 milligauss at the edge of the right-of-way.  So our endorsement of the California approach is based upon their ability to have at the edge of the right-of-way numbers of that order of magnitude.  If they told us that they couldn’t achieve anything lower than a hundred milligauss at the edge of a right-of-way within a four percent cost, we would have a problem with that.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  So what you’re saying is 10 -- the 10 milligauss you included in your prior comments is relevant to you, but it’s part -- but your willingness to consider the California policy is because you think that that standard has been generally achieved in California?




DR. GINSBERG:  It’s generally achieved and that we were willing to go forward on the basis that significant EMF reductions are possible on a low cost, no cost basis in the way that California has learned how to do it.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  That’s -- that’s all I have.  Thank you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, counselor.  Mr. Mercier.




MR. MERCIER:  One question.  Are you aware of any state entity, be it a public health agency or a siting board or an electric commission, whatever, that has established a magnetic field exposure limit less than a hundred milligauss at the edge of a right-of-way?




DR. GINSBERG:  No, I have -- I’m not aware of that.  But I would say that I’m not aware of anyone grabbling with the science and trying to set a number in a state agency in the last two or three years.  I mean I think that this has been sort of recognized as a very difficult challenge and most people are -- you know, sort threw up their hands at it at this point.




MR. MERCIER:  Thank you.  Nothing further.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Senator Murphy?




MR. MURPHY:  I have no questions.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Dr. Bell?




DR. BELL:  I have a few questions.  First just a very focused question to Dr. Ginsberg.  You’ve -- in your testimony you used that term engineering goal or an engineering based standard.  And Senator Murphy asked you about that, so I just want to pursue that for a minute.  What exactly does that mean to you, an engineering based standard?




DR. GINSBERG:  What I was trying to do with that use of the English language was to distinguish it from a health-based standard such that the hundred milligauss edge of the right-of-way we do not want to be construed as being a risk-based or a health-based number, but a number that can generally be achieved with -- without a lot of -- perhaps with no costs.  That’s more sort of a no cost type of number that just general engineering practices achieve.  As Dr. Carpenter said, in New York State they came up with a number of 200 that was sort of this -- this is the way it is when you build lines and you have a right-of-way of this kind of distance, you generally achieve a number of 100 or 200. So it’s just a general engineering number.  In other words, you follow general practices and end up with what’s typical in the industry.  It’s an industrial standard rather than a health-based standard.




DR. BELL:  And it’s arrived at -- it’s annunciated by engineers?




DR. GINSBERG:  Correct.




DR. BELL:  Okay.  I have a question I’d like to ask all three of you very simple.  The website for the National Institute for Environmental Health, their booklet, the EMF RAPID booklet, do you, Dr. Ginsberg, have any problem with that booklet?




DR. GINSBERG:  Can you just clarify, is it the 1990 or the 2002?




DR. BELL:  The most recent one --




DR. GINSBERG:  The 2002 --




DR. BELL:  -- yeah.




DR. GINSBERG:  Yeah.  No, I don’t have any problems with the booklet.




DR. BELL:  Okay.  You generally agree with everything that’s in it?




DR. GINSBERG:  It’s a generally well done document, yes.




DR. BELL:  Okay.  And how -- I’d like to ask the two of you that also.




DR. WARTENBERG:  Is that the questions and answer book or --




DR. BELL:  Excuse me?




DR. GINSBERG:  It’s the Q&A book, yeah.




DR. WARTENBERG:  I actually wrote a part of it -- I don’t actually know which one it was now, but --




A VOICE:  I object to that part of it -- (laughter) --




DR. WARTENBERG:  -- but I mean there were some minor issues with it, and I haven’t looked at it lately, but I think in general it’s -- it’s a -- it’s a reasonable approach.  I probably would have worded some things a little differently if I had more -- if I had more freedom to do so.




DR. CARPENTER:  And I also agree that it’s a reasonable statement of general consensus in the scientific community.




DR. BELL:  Okay.  And what about the incidence rate for childhood leukemia that’s given on that cite, do you agree with that?  There -- there are two incidence rates given on that cite.  I don’t have it right in front of me, but it’s notable because they do give an incidence rate which is not a type of figure that’s usually given in papers of this sort.  They give an incidence rate for acute leukemias and a -- then they give one for what they say is childhood leukemia, that’s their term.  And I just wondered what your reaction was to those --




DR. WARTENBERG:  I don’t -- I don’t know what that number is.  It’s not the place I would go to look for those numbers because they’re not the people who collect those data.  There are other -- many -- I shouldn’t say many -- there are a few other sources that I would go to, and I have gone to for research that I’ve done to find out what the current or historical incident rates of childhood cancer and childhood leukemia and childhood acute leukemia are.




DR. BELL:  Okay.




DR. WARTENBERG:  Such as the National Cancer Institute, they collect the data.  And then leukemia -- there’s a leukemia society that collects similar data.  And state registries collect those data.




DR. BELL:  Okay.  I -- I think I got the answer there.  Now just one other question to each of you, the same question I asked to Dr. Repacholi.  What do you -- do you see any furtherance of this discussion in ongoing science?  There seems to be pessimism and optimism.   And what -- what areas do you think are going to be most productive if people do receive funding and continue to do research?




DR. GINSBERG:  If -- if I can go first?  I absolutely -- I’m on the optimistic side of the coin.  I absolutely think that there’s going to be much more research in this area.  One of the papers that I cited in my testimony is a quote/unquote, “ohmics paper”, which is -- in this case was proteonomics.  It’s the study of how -- gene expression, which then translates into the proteins that we have in our body and our cells, how they may change when we’re exposed to different environmental stressors, such as toxicants.  And there was just a paper that I cited talking about how fertile an area of research -- of ohmics research, the field of EMF will be. And I’m sure people are already designing studies to look at how -- when I talked to Dr. Neutra -- I don’t have the reference, but apparently there already is evidence that under certain conditions EMF can induce heat shock protein, HSP, which is a classic stress response in cells, and that is an ohmics response.  So that I’m sure is going to be followed up on so that we can understand how cells are responding on this very sensitive plane to things that are -- whether it’s an induced current or whatever it is in a cell that EMF may be doing.




On the other hand, there was just a paper published in Mutation Research in January 2007 which points to a very sensitive micro-satellite type of DNA mutation essay which showed EMF had an effect there.  And that’s a new emerging technology to look at; very sensitive lesions in DNA.  And they found an effect of a thousand milligauss.  A thousand milligauss is not 4 milligauss, or 10 milligauss granted, but people are still doing these kinds of research with newer and more sensitive probes, and I’m convinced that this is going  to be an emerging area of research that we’ll probably have to report back to you in five years on what it’s finding.




DR. CARPENTER:  I think that it’s true that there’s not very much money for ELF research right now, but there are two areas of investigation which seem to me very very important.  You’ve heard that most of these studies -- the European studies have been around children living around high voltage lines.  Most of the American studies have been around children living around distribution lines.  Nobody -- and it’s all residential. But no child spends all their time in the house.  And when they spend time in the house, they’re exposed to fields from appliances and other -- and other sorts of things.  There has not been any study that has been able to monitor overall magnetic field exposure.  Now, the fact that these are all -- this is slush, this is confounders we would say in the mixture, it makes it very likely that we are grossly underestimating the risk.  If the risk is real, and I certainly would have to qualify that there’s that uncertainty -- I believe it’s real, I believe the evidence is very strong, and I also suspect strongly that we’re underestimating that risk.  So a study that could look at more of one’s total exposure in humans would be very important.




The other issue is the question of the animal experiments that have been done.  The evidence in humans really is limited to leukemia that’s giving significant relationships.  A lot of the animal studies have looked at everything else.  And you know, in our New York State power lines project almost every animal study we did found an effect.  The problem is you couldn’t relate that back to cancer.  Well recent studies of human leukemia are demonstrating that at least two events must occur; and the critical one is before birth, and then a second one after birth.  And there have been almost no animal studies looking at leukemia or lymphoma, which is the related cancer in animals, where there has been prenatal and post-natal exposure.  So there is in my mind a serious question as to whether a critical animal study has ever been done.  We find lots of an effect -- lots of effects.  And some of these genetic effects might be an explanation.  But the animal models that are appropriate for childhood leukemia, I don’t believe have really been done.




DR. GINSBERG:  If I could just add one thing to what Dr. Carpenter just said?  And that -- there has been one study that we’re aware of where there was prenatal and lactational, and then beyond that exposure to fields, but it’s in a -- it’s in a rat model system where these animals don’t get childhood leukemia.  It’s not something that we know that they’re sensitive to.  And in fact, a review article in 2006 stated that what we need is an animal model for childhood leukemia that has these kinds of genetic sensitivities that we’re seeing in humans to the prenatal and the secondary post-natal effect, that -- and there actually is now a mouse model that may be able to simulate human acute lymphocytic leukemia that occurs early in life that doesn’t take two years of a rodent’s life to develop, but that you can see in the first few months that has a relationship to human disease, that then you could test the field against, or we could test ionizing radiation against or something else.  Right now we don’t have those kinds of studies.




DR. WARTENBERG:  And the third answer is that I -- there are two problems that I’ve actually personally encountered in terms of this.  And I think the study that I’ve wanted to do for many years, and I probably told David about it previously, is the one that would look at children who live near high voltage transmission lines.  It seems to me that one of -- there are homes -- certainly in New Jersey there’s -- I’ve actually looked at this in New York State because I was able to get the appropriate data, and there are very few. But in New Jersey there are homes that are, you know, 10 feet, 20 feet, 50 feet from these high voltage lines.  And it seems to me that what we’re talking about now is if we reduce those -- are those -- what we’re talking now is are those children at higher risk.  But the problem I found is that some states are reluctant to give me cancer data with locational information that they have that would enable me to do that sort of analysis.  And then the utilities are reluctant to give me the same type of location data for their power lines and the loads on them so I can do the analysis.  And because we were funded by the utilities several years ago to do this in New York State, we actually were able to do it.  Because they hired us to do it, so they had to give us the data.  But I’ve tried in other states and it’s very difficult to get that information.  And I think to me that’s the most obvious study to do to answer this question.  And as I said, I haven’t asked obviously every state, but each time I do, I get very -- both the states themselves and the utilities -- people are not receptive to it.  And I don’t have an answer why that makes any sense to me.




DR. BELL:  Thank you.  Thank you, Mr. Chair.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Dr. Bell. Professor Tait?




MR. TAIT:  No questions.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Mr. Heffernan?




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Yes, just one.  Dr. Ginsberg, it’s my understanding that the California model doesn’t show a number like this crisis number of whatever.  When -- in our best management practices do you think it makes sense just to add prudent avoidance or do you feel that there has to be a number in there where we say over this number?




DR. GINSBERG:  No, I’m not suggesting that the redraft, if there is a redraft of the BMPs cite a specific number, whether it’s a hundred or 10 or a thousand.  I don’t think that you need a number.  California didn’t need a number to get the levels down to 10 at the edge of the right-of-way.  And we think that if you follow their lead, you don’t have to introduce a critical point of controversy, to be frank, into your BMP.




MR. HEFFERNAN:  Thank you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Mr. Heffernan.  Mr. Wilensky.




MR. WILENSKY:  No questions.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Mr. Lynch?




MR. LYNCH:  I just have one question I’d like to have addressed and not necessarily -- I don’t know if there’s an answer to it or not, but it’s troubling to me.  And Dr. Ginsberg, I hate to do this to you, but I’m going to do it anyhow, and -- we are a siting agency, alright.  There’s no member of this Council that is an M.D., there’s no member that’s a Ph.D. in medical research, but there are in your agency.  And that having been said, when it comes to developing a policy or a guideline for best management practices, why is that not coming forth from your agency, from your department rather than the Connecticut Siting Council, which does not have the expertise that you have?




DR. GINSBERG:  I have -- thank you for the question.  I have testified in the past in front of the Council that our main role is as risk assessors, not as risk managers in the areas of chemical pollution and radiation exposures.  And the legislature has put into the hands of this Council or the legislature has put into the hands of our Department of Environmental Protection the risk management role in a sense to keep risk assessment separate from risk management so that the two don’t get in each other’s way and get -- we don’t get tripped up on each other.  And so our job as I understand our mandate, is to evaluate the risk and to give the best information we can, bring it forward to the Department of Environmental Protection, the Department of Consumer Affairs, and Consumer Protection, and your agency -- or your Council, so that you can take these matters into consideration.  I appreciate the fact that you don’t have the medical expertise.  I guess in a sense we’re supposed to provide or help you with that, and we want to be available in any capacity that you need us for that.




MR. LYNCH:  I understand that, and I’ve heard you talk -- you’ve been before us many times about the risk assessment.  But to me, I’m having a hard time dealing with that we have this responsibility.  I feel it’s misplaced.  Whether it’s your agency, your department or over to another department, I think it -- we have to get to the legislature and have it moved.  Thank you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Mr. Lynch.  I -- I do have a brief question.  I don’t know who -- perhaps it was you, Dr. Ginsberg, on the -- the May 31st document, was that yours?




DR. GINSBERG:  I submitted testimony on behalf of the department -- actually, I think that was submitted by Suzanne Blancaflor (phonetic), but I helped draft it.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  And at one point it referred to the Babbitt Study 2000?




DR. GINSBERG:  Yes.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  And I’m sure we’ll have some question about this because I’m reading it from some prefiled testimony.  And that document makes a statement, magnetic field exposure was positive for the promotion of leukemia in mice.  Now -- however, according to doctor -- our next -- our next guest --




A VOICE:  Dr. Valberg.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- Dr. Valberg -- it indicates that the experiment -- with regard to this experiment, you’d have to be exposed to Cobalt 60 gamma radiation, and the electromagnetic field tested was 14,200 milligauss.  Although some effects on the promotion were seen by the authors, their conclusion was that chronic exposures to MFs did not affect the mortality incidence in rats and did not change the relative incidences of hemopathic neoplasm in mice, etcetera, etcetera.  And essentially, it says that is the research showed, if anything, a reduced leukemia risk, and yet the authors cites this as -- that would be you, the authors -- a key article for the promotion that EMFs lead to leukemia.  Do you want to help me with that please?




DR. GINSBERG:  Chairman Caruso, after I calmed down after reading that sort of assault at our comment, I -- I went back and looked again at why we said what we said about that study and what the nature of that criticism was.  And it grossly misrepresents the study on the one hand and what we said about it on the other.




The study was two-phased.  It looked at the ability for magnetic fields -- the -- the only thing that’s correct about that is that it was a high level, it was fourteen hundred milligauss.  But it looked at the ability of fourteen hundred milligauss fields to promote this type of leukemia on its own and then to interact with gamma radiation that was introduced by several gauss of -- I’m sorry -- introduced by Cobalt 60 radiation at the same time.  What we were referring to -- and you know, I wasn’t going to get into this because we weren’t going to go point-by-point, study-by-study --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  But I just wanted to --




DR. GINSBERG:  -- but to explain --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Since it’s here, I wanted to give you the opportunity to --




DR. GINSBERG:  To rebut, yes.  To explain that the milli -- that the EMF -- the magnetic field effect was not with the Cobalt 60 animals, but it was in the un-radiated animals where we saw the -- where the researchers saw the promotional effects.  So bringing up Cobalt 60 is irrelevant in terms of that critique.




And in fact, I’d like to read to you from the study -- the study authors’ conclusions about the field effect.  The present study -- okay -- however, another proposed effect of magnetic field exposure has been the acceleration of neoplastic growth and progression.  The present study data -- again this is Babbitt, et al -- provide some supporting experimental evidence through this postulate, including the observation, that certain kinds of -- I’m not going to read you all the details -- but certain kinds of sarcomas and lymphomas were found earlier in un-radiated mice exposed to MF, magnetic fields.  So we’re not talking about the Cobalt 60 mice.  We weren’t trying to pull the wool over your eyes.  And they did -- the study authors’ own conclusion is that it did see this kind of promotional effect.  It was not statistically significant they point out, but there was certainly a trend.  And later on in their final conclusion, they say the data from this study suggests that tumor development is promoted in those animals which received only ionizing radiation or only magnetic field exposure.  So either one by itself promoted the effect that we’re concerned about. So, I don’t think I misrepresented this study.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  I’m not saying you did. I just wanted to make sure that you had the opportunity to deal with that.




Alright, any further questions for these witnesses?  Hearing none, thank you all very much.  While we’re changing our -- those parties appearing before us -- I just want to point out that since we had skipped over the Attorney General’s portion, his testimony, because he -- we didn’t -- obviously, we always need testimony from the Attorney General, but we -- it was sufficiently covered in the cross-examination.  But we do have some comments and correspondence and briefs which were on our program numbered Exhibits 1 and 2, and administratively noticed correspondence from the Attorney General, C1.  And I just want to point out that we’re accepting those as correspondence and briefs.




(Whereupon, Attorney General R. Blumenthal Exhibit No. 1 and No. 2 were received into evidence.)




MR. MARCONI:  Mr. Chairman, I believe we would be having now the testimony of Dr. Valberg.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Yes.  The appearance of Dr. Valberg as the -- on behalf of the Connecticut Siting Council.




MR. MARCONI:  My recollection is that Dr. Valberg had testified last spring and was -- is still sworn then, so I don’t believe I have to re-administer an oath, Mr. Chairman.




But -- and I also belief that under -- on the hearing program there are four items listed.  The first one, the Gradient Corporation Report, dated January 25, 2006, I believe was admitted into evidence last spring in our hearings.  I believe Mr. Mercier can confirm that?




MR. MERCIER:  That’s correct.




MR. MARCONI:  Okay.  So we have to deal with Items 2, 3, and 4.  Dr. Valberg, if I might ask you first what’s been marked or listed as Item 2, Connecticut Siting Council’s Draft Electric and Magnetic Field Best Management Practices, dated September 28, 2006 --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Before we begin though, Dr. Valberg, just for everybody’s edification who might not have been here at this time last time, that you are -- were -- are part of Gradient Corporation, which was retained by the Siting Council after a request for proposals, which was thoroughly screened by everyone.  Can you just -- just -- before we ask any questions, just remind us how you got here?




COURT REPORTER:  When that green light is on, the microphone is on.




DR. PETER VALBERG:  Okay.  Yes, that would be fine.  I think that the Siting Council had originally issued a request for proposal that had to do with reviewing the existing best management practices and then reviewing the scientific literature on EMF as it might in fact apply to those best management practices.  And I and Gradient Corporation was one of the companies that responded to that request for proposal.  And subsequent to that time after the Connecticut Siting Council had a chance to review those proposals, I was asked to come in for an interview.  And then again subsequent to that time, I was told that Gradient had been selected as the contractor for that particular proposal.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great, thank you.  Mr. Marconi, please continue.




MR. MARCONI:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  So let me start off by going numerically here and asking for Item 2 -- what’s been numbered as Exhibit No. 2 for the Council, the draft EMF Best Management Practices dated September 28, 2006.  Dr. Valberg, are you familiar with that document?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I am.




MR. MARCONI:  And did you have -- did you have any role in preparing that document?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I did provide input to that document.  I viewed that document primarily as a policy document and we were not necessarily hired to provide policy input.  However, in terms of what it referred to as it related to the evidence from the scientific side, I helped provide that.




MR. MARCONI:  Okay.  And do you have any changes in that aspect that you want to present to the Council at this point or are you satisfied with the work that you put into it?




DR. VALBERG:  I have no changes to propose.




MR. MARCONI:  Let me then go on to what’s been listed as Item No. 3 under numbered exhibits, your prefiled testimony dated January 5, 2007.  And in fact, did you put that together for use by the Siting Council for this proceeding?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I did.




MR. MARCONI:  And is it accurate and correct, and do you adopt it as your testimony today before the Siting Council?




DR. VALBERG:  I do.




MR. MARCONI:  And do you have any changes or corrections that you’d like to make to that  testimony?




DR. VALBERG:  No, I don’t.




MR. MARCONI:  Okay.  And finally No. 4, what’s been marked as No. 4, the curriculum vitae, now is that in fact your curriculum vitae and is it in fact accurate?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, it is.




MR. MARCONI:  Okay.  Mr. Chairman, I would ask that Items 2, 3, and 4 on the hearing program, that those items be admitted as Council Exhibits 2, 3, and 4 if there are no objections.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Are there any objections?  Hearing none, they’ll be so admitted.




(Whereupon, CSC Exhibit Nos. 2, 3, and 4 were received into evidence as full exhibits.)




MR. MARCONI:  Okay.  And the only thing I would like to ask before Dr. Valberg is offered for cross-examination is if you can give just a very brief background of yourself and Gradient Corporation and just your educational background and your experience with  EMF?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I’d be glad to.  My background is essentially in two separate areas.  I initially started out in physics.  I have my Ph.D. degree in Physics from Harvard University, and it was very much in the area of electric and magnetic field interactions with matter.




After that Ph.D. degree and after a short period of teaching, I joined the Harvard School of Public Health.  Got an additional degree in public health and human physiology.  And spent the majority of my career at the Harvard School of Public Health doing research in inhalation toxicology and in magnetic field effects on cells.




Subsequent to being at the Harvard School of Public Health, I joined Gradient Corporation, which is an environmental consulting firm.  And there my primary activities had been human health risk assessment with a continued emphasis on risk assessment of ionizing and non-ionizing radiation.




MR. MARCONI:  Thank you very much, Dr. Valberg.  Mr. Chairman, at this time, I think Dr. Valberg is ready for cross-examination.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Are you ready, doctor?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Then we’ll turn you over to Attorney Fitzgerald.




COURT REPORTER:  One moment please.  (Pause).  Thank you.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Could we -- could we return for a moment to the beginning of the day when we had -- we had that hold under administrative notice Item No. 2?




MR. MARCONI:  Yes.  I believe we were -- Mr. Chairman, I believe we had reserved that spot for a document that Attorney Fitzgerald was going to be introducing.




MR. FITZGERALD:  I have here a document -- I gave a copy to whoever expressed interest in it this morning -- it is an article from Environmental Health Perspectives published this month entitled Risk Factors for Acute Leukemia in Children, a Review.  And I would ask -- it is by three scientists from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention of the National Center for Environmental Health.  And I would ask the Council to take notice of it to complete the record.  And I have some copies here.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great.  Are -- are there any objections to this new exhibit?




MR. MARCONI:  It’s --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Which will now be number -- administrative --




MR. MARCONI:  An item for administrative notice --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- item for administrative notice, C2?  Hearing none, it will so be admitted.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Doctor, I’m not going to ask you about this -- I should have thought to give you a copy of it earlier.  I was going to ask you about it, but I’m not going to because I just handed it to you.  But you know what the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention and the National Center for Environmental Health are of course --




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, I -- I do know that agency.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And it is a reputable agency with respect to research and studies on causation of various forms of cancer, including childhood  leukemia?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, they are.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Well, I was -- I was interested in your analogy in your direct testimony to a policy that establishes a five mile-an-hour speed limit through residential neighborhoods to reduce risks to children.  And I noticed in this article that benzene is in some studies associated with childhood -- benzene exposures are associated with childhood leukemia, an enhanced risk.  Do you know of any efforts from Connecticut or any other health department to regulate exposure of children to traffic exhaust and other benzene containing agents?




DR. VALBERG:  I’m not aware exactly what programs Connecticut may have.  I mean benzene is a known leukemigen and has been classified that by the United States Environmental Protection Agency.  And it is also the case that both in the operation of motor vehicles and in refueling motor vehicles that benzene exposure does occur.




MR. FITZGERALD:  We’ve been talking a lot today about this California approach.  Would you put that in the same category as the five mile-an-hour speed limit through neighborhoods or do you think it’s a more reasonable approach to prudent avoidance than that?




DR. VALBERG:  Well, I think the California proposal of allocating a certain percentage of the construction costs, you know, has some appeal because, in fact, if -- if it is able to alleviate anxiety about electromagnetic fields and it has -- that’s in fact a good goal.  I think my example of the five miles per hour speed limit really got to the point of saying that any policy you adopt, whether it’s a prudent avoidance one with four percent or if it’s a larger percentage, you have to evaluate whether that same amount of time, effort, and money if allocated to another type of activity, would in fact be more saving of children’s lives.   And since childhood accidents are the leading cause of death, clearly there’s room for improvement there, and on the other hand we have childhood leukemia, which is a terrible disease, but it is, fortunately, rare.




MR. FITZGERALD:  So you -- you see that the California approach has some advantages?




DR. VALBERG:  Well, it has advantages that would have to be looked at from the point of view of how much money is being spent for the remediation and how much disease is being avoided, or even a hypothetical disease I guess in this case.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Now -- now let me move on to the question I’ve asked the other witnesses about underground construction.  Assuming that the cost of underground transmission line construction is multiple than that of overhead lines, would you consider on the basis of all the work that you’ve done, that a policy requiring that lines be constructed underground solely for reduction of EMF exposures would be something within the realm of prudent avoidance?




DR. VALBERG:  My opinion on that would be that just putting them underground solely for the sake of reducing EMF at certain distances would be going, you know, beyond prudent avoidance.  I mean that that would be, in fact, an excessive expenditure from what I know about the relevant science on EMF.




MR. FITZGERALD:  That actually it would be -- do you agree with some of the other witnesses that that would be imprudent avoidance?




DR. VALBERG:  I would agree that that would be imprudent avoidance.




MR. FITZGERALD:  What -- do you have any comment on the proposition that the animal studies have little relevance because they’re done with pure ELF fields rather the mixture of fields that occur in real life?




DR. VALBERG:  It is the case that the animal studies are done with pure ELF fields, but I have two comments on that.  One is that the nature of the electric field is that it’s really just a force on particles and it depends primarily on the size of the field and its time rate of change.  And so whether the field is varying at a particular frequency, as long as you’re not getting into radio frequency levels, the size of the forces on protein molecules, on membrane receptors, and so forth is going to be not that much affected by the actual wave shape of the -- of the fields.




The second comment I have is when the National Toxicology Program did those experiments, I think they had in mind the idea of testing the kind of fields that might occur in a transmission line environment.  And I think of all of the electric and magnetic fields that we’re exposed to, it’s probably true that the ones from the transmission lines are indeed the ones that are the closest to pure sign waves.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Sometimes it seems like we’ve got a couple of teams where some people will say that the animal studies are the gold standard and the epi studies are -- raise a question about the otherwise robust results of the animal studies.  Others say the epi studies are -- create concern and the animal studies just kind of raise a question about that concern and don’t -- don’t do much more than that.  But is there -- is there an accepted scientific approach for integrating the results of all these different kinds of studies and coming up with maybe not an answer, but an evaluation of what they show and don’t show?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, there is.  And I think that that’s the kind of weight of evidence analysis that I tried to incorporate in the report that I gave to the Connecticut Siting Council, is that the epi studies do have their strengths, but they also have their weaknesses, but then likewise the mechanistic studies, the in vitro studies and the animal studies are -- also need to be factored into these kinds of equations.  I think that much of the regulatory activity that we undertake in this country is based entirely on animal studies and so they should not be dismissed out of hand just because they give a different answer than the epidemiology.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And it is that weight of the evidence approach that is generally used in the major scientific reviews, isn’t it?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, that’s correct.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And also we heard Dr. Bell ask some questions about the question and answer brochure of the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences.  And that -- that document is an effort to boil down to manageable or bite sizes the results of the weight of the evidence reviews, isn’t it?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, that document does try to integrate all the studies.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Well, what do you think of that document?  I know that other witnesses were asked about it, the 2002 question and answer document.




DR. VALBERG:  I think it’s a very useful document.  I hand it out to people who have questions about EMF.  It does cover a lot of the areas --




MR. TAIT:  Excuse me --




DR. VALBERG:  -- I guess the only --




MR. TAIT:  -- do we have a copy of that?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Oh, you -- I’ll give you -- it’s -- it’s --




MR. TAIT:  Is this particular one --




MR. FITZGERALD:  It’s --




MR. TAIT:  -- on this website?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yeah, you’ve taken -- it’s your administrative notice list.




MR. TAIT:  It’s on our list and we have  --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yeah, you --




MR. TAIT:  We have in paper form?




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yeah, I -- everybody in the room has it I think.




COURT REPORTER:  Mr. Fitzgerald, could you move closer or move the microphone closer to you.




MR. FITZGERALD:  I’m sorry, you were interrupted, Dr. Valberg.




DR. VALBERG:  I believe it’s a very comprehensive booklet and it is used a lot.  I think the NIEHS undertook the large RAPID program specifically because they were puzzled about the effects of the epidemiology.  They said the epidemiology seems to be giving a weak signal here, let’s try to address those kinds of concerns in the laboratory studies.  And so their goal was, in fact, to try to answer the question of what mechanism was being applied here in terms of the results that were being seen in the epidemiology.  The results of that 65 million dollar or so research program was that they couldn’t find any animal evidence or mechanistic evidence to really help support that epidemiology.




I think -- I was going to say the only drawback about the particular booklet, the questions and answers about EMF, is that in fact it does not grabble with this question of, you know, risks compared to what, because the NIEHS in one of their summary statements said well EMF can’t be guaranteed to be absolutely safe, but there’s nothing in the terms of human activity that we can guarantee is absolutely safe.  So if they had all of the scientific expertise together, one useful additional step they might have taken is to try to put it in perspective in terms of other risks and say yes, you should take some actions and compare it to some other hypothetical risks, but you shouldn’t take actions if these hypothetical risks are in fact incurring new real risks.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Thank you, doctor.




COURT REPORTER:  Shut your mic off  please.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Oh.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Mr. Fitzgerald.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  No questions, thank you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  No questions on behalf of the Attorney General.  Attorney General Salton.




MR. SALTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Briefly doctor, do you believe that there’s enough uncertainty in the various scientific studies of epidemiology to --




COURT REPORTER:  Attorney Salton, could you -- I’m sorry, could you use the other microphone --




AUDIO TECHNICIAN:  Turn that one off and --




MR. SALTON:  This one is red.  Do you want me to just use --




(Pause)




MR. SALTON:  Do you believe there’s  enough uncertainty in the evaluation of the risk of EMF to support the adoption by the Siting Council and other public agencies of the prudent avoidance principles?




DR. VALBERG:  Well, I think that in the best management practice document that is currently written, it does in fact incorporate some prudent avoidance because those particular consensus groups that have decided to issue standards -- I mean the standards that they have provided for general public exposure to EMF range in the vicinity from let’s say 800 milligauss to 9,000 milligauss.  So in fact, the prudent avoidance that’s taken into account in the hundred milligauss essentially means backing off of those levels which are in fact guidelines levels that have been produced by these groups.




MR. SALTON:  So, I take it, your answer is yes, prudence avoidance would be an appropriate methodology.  There’s a question of what -- how you would form the prudence avoidance -- what prudent avoidance document you adopt?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.  No, I -- I am in favor of prudent avoidance.  I think that the difficulty arises in actually applying it and deciding what the cutoff points are, assigning the amount of resources that are going to be allocated.




MR. SALTON:  And do you feel that the California model, which we’ve discussed at length today, is an unreasonable methodology of trying to secure prudent avoidance in this area?




DR. VALBERG:  No, I don’t think it’s an unreasonable model.  I think that the four percent that is allocated toward mitigating EMF -- what I would like to see is to know whether or not if that four percent were addressed toward other hazards to health and life for children, could it in fact provide greater benefits.




MR. SALTON:  Well, that’s based on an assumption that the California agencies had the authority to divert funds or budgets that are aligned with these operations to other public health purposes?




DR. VALBERG:  That’s correct --




MR. SALTON:  Okay --




DR. VALBERG:  -- it’s hypothetical in that regard.




MR. SALTON:  And so in the real world, the California siting council doesn’t have the ability for example to say utility money is going to be spent on smoking reduction programs because that’s not within their authority?




DR. VALBERG:  I assume it’s not, but --




MR. SALTON:  Okay.  Do you -- isn’t it true that historically oftentimes we’ve had positive epidemiological studies that have indicated health problems and it’s taken a long time before animal studies have actually demonstrated what that -- what the -- to prove the causation?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes, that’s correct.  It has gone both ways.  I mean sometimes the animal studies are first and sometimes the epidemiology gives a wrong result.




MR. SALTON:  So you’re not suggesting that the fact that there are positive epidemiology studies and to date negative animal studies, that we should ignore the positive epidemiology studies at this point?




DR. VALBERG:  I think we can’t base standards on them.  I think that the research should continue.  It would be nice to understand why there is that lack of concordance.  But in terms of the levels that are used in the epidemiology studies, they’re primarily chosen because those happen to be the levels of exposure that they had available.  And so I think that it is difficult to base standards on those levels.




MR. SALTON:  But again, without going to the question of whether -- because the California policy again does not actually adopt an exposure standard, does it?




DR. VALBERG:  No, it does not.




MR. SALTON:  Okay.  And then the only -- then the only question I was really asking is whether or not as a matter -- you were asked about the weight of the science questions.  And again, I’m only asking the question where you had positive epidemiological studies and negative animal studies to date, you don’t discard the positive findings of those epidemiological studies in making public health determinations?




DR. VALBERG:  Oh, no, you don’t discard them.  And that’s why I think that the best management policy does in fact incorporate that degree of uncertainty.




MR. SALTON:  Okay.  I have nothing further.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Attorney Salton.  We’re going to begin with Mr. Mercier.




MR. MERCIER:  No questions.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Senator Murphy?




MR. MURPHY:  No.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Dr. Bell?




DR. BELL:  Dr. Valberg, one -- one point that I’ve found confusing in this literature -- and I’m not sure even if you can help me out, but it occurs to me that as our expert, I should probably ask you the question.  There’s a constant reference to the term childhood leukemia.  This is immediately a red flag because when anybody hears the word childhood, they immediately go up in flames, which I can certainly understand as being a parent myself.  I think it’s -- people don’t always understand that leukemia is a disease that affects people of all ages, but that it affects children and that it is a dominant form of cancer in children because that’s -- children don’t live -- you know, have not lived a long time in their age and we all know that cancer -- most cancers or a lot of them are rapidly -- do not progress rapidly, so -- my problem is those are already a couple of thickets to get through, which I think the average person doesn’t get through when they hear the childhood -- the two words childhood leukemia, they immediately think it’s a special type of leukemia that’s just for children.  But anyway, after you’ve gotten through those thickets, then -- then I have a problem because the research is -- usually they just use the term childhood leukemia, but there are actually three types of leukemia that can affect children.  And different people in giving testimony here have used different ones to refer to.  For instance, Dr. Ginsberg usually refers to the ALL, the acute -- one of the acute forms, and Dr. Carpenter referred to lymphoma, which is in -- which he explained here, but isn’t even on the regular list, and then he used the catchall term.  And then another -- in another paper, the CLL was referred to.




So my question is this, are you satisfied as a reviewer of the literature that these studies are defining childhood leukemia consistently enough so that the results that they’re coming up with would not be suspect on that ground alone?  Do you see what I’m getting at?




DR. VALBERG:  Yes.  No, I think that is a very important question.  I’ll just sort of take in serial.  You’re absolutely right, leukemia is a disease of all people.  And in fact, the incidences of adult leukemia is quite a bit higher than the incidence of childhood leukemia.  Childhood leukemia is a disease that peaks at about two to four years of age.  And it is a specific type of leukemia that affects children.  However, as a disease, as a proliferation of blood cells that’s beyond what is normally expected, it’s similar to adult leukemia.




Now about two or three years ago, I helped sponsor a symposium at the Harvard School of Public Health on childhood leukemia and whether EMF plays a part.  And in that particular symposium, we invited a lot of clinicians who actually did deal with childhood leukemia.  And one of the messages that they said -- and this is actually written in an article in Environmental Health Perspectives, and if you’d like to have a copy, you could be provided one -- is that it’s just as you say, there are many different entities that would fall into the category of childhood leukemia.  And when they looked at the EMF evidence, one of the difficulties they had was that these studies tended to lump them all together and that they didn’t try to differentiate different types of leukemia.




Now of course the epidemiologists are in a real dilemma because if you start separating them out into individual types of leukemia, your numbers decrease dramatically.  And fortunately, childhood leukemia is a rare disease, but that also means that the number of people that you have in these populations is already very small.  So even though all of the clinical researchers would have liked to have seen the leukemia studies broken down by specific sub-types, the data just was not available.  By the time you break it down to that level, the number of cases in each particular category is very small.  So that’s in fact one of the shortcomings of the epidemiology as it currently exists, is that we don’t have a sufficiently large group of children with leukemia that we can really break them up into all the categories that we’d like to.




DR. BELL:  Do you think that’s a problem -- I mean as a -- as an objective observer, do you think that’s a problem that would be so bad that it would invalidate the research?




DR. VALBERG:  I guess I wouldn’t be quite that harsh that it would invalidate the research.  However, what was clear in this symposium was that the many -- that the different types of leukemia had different -- slightly different etiologies in terms of where the initial event occurred and what kind of genetic alterations were occurring.  So that if you were trying to understand the EMF epidemiology from a mechanistic point of view, it was unfortunate that it was all lumped together because you didn’t know which particular cancers were the ones that were being caused by EMF.




I mean -- you’ve got to realize what happens in these studies is you have a control group and you have the group that you think is more highly exposed. Children in both groups get leukemia.  The one -- if you have a study that’s showing an excess, the one that you take as the exposed group has slightly more leukemias, however you have no idea which of those was the one.  You know, if EMF was causing a problem, you have a group that had a slightly greater risk.  But there’s no way of identifying that it was No. 4 or No. 21, they’re just all grouped together.




DR. BELL:  Alright, thank you.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you, Dr. Bell. Professor Tait?




MR. TAIT:  No questions.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Mr. Heffernan?




MR. HEFFERNAN:  No questions.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Mr. Wilensky?




MR. WILENSKY:  No.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Dr. Valberg, let me ask you the same questions I sort of asked Dr. Repacholi.  Is this a -- because you -- if we adopt your standards, which will then be our standards, you’re confident that I can sleep at night knowing that I haven’t put all these little babies and everybody else in harm’s way?




DR. VALBERG:  Well, I -- I have to answer that question in two ways.  I think that the cause of what I know about the nature of electric and magnetic fields and how they interact with matter and because I’ve studied this area and, you know, have tried to integrate the evidence as best I can, I feel very confident that if I had a right-of-way limit of a hundred milligauss, that that would in fact be safe.  However, you know, I -- I feel a little uncomfortable imposing that on other people if you will, because that is really my interpretation of the evidence.




And I think that, as Dr. Repacholi said, one of the important things to take into account are input from the stakeholders.  And you know, if they’re worried about EMF levels, that’s something that needs to be taken into account.  You know, it could be very well be that you say well the animal studies just don’t show anything, but perhaps it still is important to tell the stakeholders on what kind of weight of evidence you’re basing your conclusion.




So, I feel comfortable with a hundred milligauss.  I would sleep well at night.  I would certainly allow my children to be exposed to such levels. However, that is based on my understanding of the material.  And I think that there clearly are other individuals who would differ with that.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Great, thank you.  I think that is -- do you have anything else --




MR. MARCONI:  I have nothing more, Mr. Chairman.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Well, it seems that we’ve come to the -- yes, Attorney Fitzgerald.




MR. FITZGERALD:  Your predecessor was infamous for the phrase homework assignment, which she doled out liberally in Docket 272.  Having sat through this today, I’m of a mind to suggest that you might give us a homework assignment, particularly in listening to this several mentions of the stakeholder involvement and so forth.  Well, you know, we -- we’ve got the stakeholders in the room here or their representatives.  And I would be willing to -- if the Council thought it would be worth the effort, I’d be willing to see if the companies and the Department of Health could work out a joint draft, or as joint as it could be, of a policy based on California’s for your consideration.  Now, I have to say having listened to -- I know there’s not going to be a hundred percent agreement here.  And if we’re going to come up with a true joint draft, it’s only going to be because nobody gets greedy and we give up on things, but we -- we could go a long way.




MR. TAIT:  (Indiscernible) --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Well --




COURT REPORTER:  Whoa, wait, wait.  I didn’t hear the question, so don’t answer yet.




MR. TAIT:  I’m sure we would be receptive to anything that’s produced as we have in your statements.




MR. FITZGERALD:  And -- and I’m sure -- and I’m sure you would.  The difference would be that -- I mean, obviously, it’s up to you to decide if this is something that you would find helpful.  The difference would be that instead of separately submitting to you a brief, which I would think would --




MR. TAIT:  You want a shotgun --




MR. FITZGERALD:  You usually say this is what -- this is --




MR. TAIT:  You want a shotgun marriage?  I see no reason why you couldn’t -- (laughter) --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Well --




MR. TAIT:  -- get together anyway.




MR. FITZGERALD:  I -- I think the difference would be that instead of -- instead of --




MR. TAIT:  We order it --




MR. FITZGERALD:  General principles, that -- that we would try to see if we could agree on something that would actually, you know, be a set of BMPs.




MR. TAIT:  I guess -- so the impediment from you trying to do that -- do you want an order?




MR. FITZGERALD:  A --




MR. TAIT:  A homework assignment --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Yeah -- a homework assignment, yeah.




MR. TAIT:  You would like it?




MR. FITZGERALD:  I’d like it.  And I’d like it -- I’d like to have a fairly short fuse on it so that it -- I was struck by the fact that Dr. Valberg -- the Gradient report is dated January of 19 -- or January of 2006.  So if we -- if we could -- you know, give us a week and see what we can give you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Counselor --




MS. LINDA RANDELL:  Thank you -- 




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- Attorney Randell.




MS. RANDELL:  Yes.  The reason for the homework assignment request is that if the Council wasn’t interested in seeing it, we didn’t want to do it.  And so we did not want to do that on our own.  And it doesn’t have to be full blown principles, it can -- or a full blown policy, it can be bullet points, it can be principles.  We’re trying to be helpful bearing in mind the stakeholder process.  But since you’re the guys who are going to have to deal with this, we thought you’d probably want to tell us what would be most useful.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Well, it seems that -- certainly today everyone seems to have some common understanding and common ground in this California standard.  That seems to be -- everybody seems to have spoken favorably if it -- as if it’s the only thing left to speak favorably of -- (laughter) -- and so it might be productive, but you know -- I know that Senator Murphy is pretty good at this and -- and I might think that if that’s okay with all the parties, yeah, if you can get together and work on and submit to us what you all agree as the major player submitting to us, I’m sure we would give it every consideration.




MR. TAIT:  We’d welcome it.  I can’t imagine none of us that would not welcome it and think it would be a waste of time.  We haven’t made up our minds that we want hundred and forget it.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  But of course you know -- well, you know, there was always somebody in the class who told the teacher that they forgot to give out the homework and I was never happy.  So, I’m not going to let Tony set the timeline, but maybe we could -- will -- would really a week be enough or do you need more time than -- do you need two weeks in reality based on everybody’s real world schedules?




MR. FITZGERALD:  You --




MS. RANDELL:  We were just speaking of that --




MR. FITZGERALD:  You -- you and Miss Randell were just communicating telepathically.




MS. RANDELL:  Indeed.




MR. SALTON:  (Indiscernible) --




AUDIO TECHNICIAN:  A microphone.




MR. SALTON:  I don’t quite have the same resources at my disposal as some of the private law firms do as far as allocating my time to this matter in one week.  In addition, I need to vent this through my clients as I’m sure their schedules have to be addressed as well.  And again, in light of the fact that this has been a while, I would just ask that we get to the end of the month and we submit something at that time.  I think -- unless there’s a greater rush to judgment, I think the better -- the -- the -- if you want to build a consensus and have stakeholders all endorse this, you have to give them the time to really get on board with it.




MR. TAIT:  (Indiscernible) --




COURT REPORTER:  A microphone please.




MR. TAIT:  My shotgun reference was suppose the other side doesn’t want to do it?




MR. SALTON:  We -- we don’t object to doing it.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Then perhaps we should -- we should just see right now.  Amongst the parties is there general -- do you believe that we can find common ground in finding a solution to this concern?  Maybe we should hear from --




MR. TAIT:  Or at least frame it so that we know where you disagree on parts of it.  I don’t want to a unanimous document.  I want a framework --




MR. FITZGERALD:  My --




MR. TAIT:  -- of what you want.




MR. FITZGERALD:  My -- my belief is that we can find an agreement to adopt the California policy except for the parts that don’t -- that couldn’t apply in Connecticut.  And that the disagreements, if there are any, are going to come with how much should be added on to that from the standpoint of the utility or from the standpoint of the Health Department.  I honestly think that if you took the California policy and you stripped away things like distribution lines and so forth and left in all that great detail, there would be agreement on it, but there may not be agreement on that’s enough.  I’m hearing today a lot of bells and whistles that people would like to see and we could have problems with that.


CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  And how about on behalf of the Attorney General?




MR. WERTHEIMER:  We certainly would not object to any such proposal.  The way I heard it and the way I think it makes the most sense is if the companies and the DPH worked together and present something.  I think that there is -- there will be an appropriate time for other participants, such as our office, and anyone else to react to that and add our two cents.  I’m not sure how fruitful it would be for us to be involved at the initial stage, especially with the time frame that they’re suggesting.




So my only request is that whatever document comes out of these negotiations -- and I’m sure it sounds like something is definitely going to be proposed, a skeleton or framework, that there be an additional process available, either written comments -- it would be at your discretion if you want to -- if you want to have an opportunity to ask questions about it of their panels, that that would be fine.  They have the experts, they’re in a good position to do this.  Certainly no objection.  I’m not sure how useful it would be to mandate everyone to try to get in on the drafting phase initially.  Everyone can take their whacks at it later.




MS. RANDELL:  Just -- just --




COURT REPORTER:  One -- one moment please. (Pause).  Thank you.




MS. RANDELL:  Just so we’re clear, it wasn’t intended to be a mandate, but an invitation.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Oh, absolutely.  You know -- and Attorney Salton has said he’s willing to work on it and -- so is 30 days okay?  Let’s see what we can -- and if you need more time -- or is this something where we need less time?




MS. RANDELL:  The end of the month seemed, you know, long to us, but --




A VOICE:  February --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Lincoln’s Birthday.  We always --




MR. FITZGERALD:  Alright, I’ll --




MS. RANDELL:  I hear you.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  And --




MS. RANDELL:  That’s fine.  If we can get it to you earlier, we will.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Make sure you run it by the AG’s office first.  But before we go because we’ve been talking -- there are just a couple of other things -- I want to make sure that there’s -- if there’s anyone from the public or any public officials here who wish to be heard on this subject, that they have the opportunity. So is there anyone else who wishes to be heard on this matter?  No.  Is there any other business to -- yes, doctor.




MR. WERTHEIMER:  Excuse me, Mr. Chairman. He’s a witness that’s sworn and testified.  I just want an understanding, is this going to be part of his testimony and have to be subject to cross-examination?  I don’t know if it’s fair to consider him a member of the public or a public official.  He’s had his opportunity  --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Well let’s just give him a chance to --




COURT REPORTER:  A microphone please.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Oh, sorry.  Give him a chance to say something and then we’ll cut him off.  How’s that?




DR. REPACHOLI:  No, I --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Doctor, thank you.




AUDIO TECHNICIAN:  You’re on.




DR. REPACHOLI:  It should be on, yeah, okay.  No, all I want to say is I think the process here is totally in line with what WHO’s framework is suggesting, that people just get together and work out exactly what is appropriate.  And I think the end result of this is a common understanding on something that has already been worked on for years and years and cost millions of dollars and -- and I -- for my part, I can’t see reinventing the wheel that’s been worked over for so long.




And I -- I came into this case just to can you provide a report or something like this, and I didn’t know what I was really getting into.  But I see this process as a model that WHO could promote worldwide because it’s one that’s we’ve been promoting for a long time.  And you really need someone to do it and just show that it works and that you can come up with something that everyone can live with, and then -- you know, it almost doesn’t matter about the science.  The science is not the debate.  It’s -- the science has identified there could be a concern.  And no one denies there could be a concern.  So just get on and find out what you can do about it, but don’t go overboard with the costs, because cost can be put in much higher priority areas to get much better results.  That’s -- that’s all.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Thank you very much, doctor.  And it seems -- is there any other business to come before this Council?  And if not -- (pause) -- don’t -- no, don’t -- don’t go yet, I have something to say -- (laughter) --




A VOICE:  So just read this and then  -- and then you can close the hearing --




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Okay --




COURT REPORTER:  Mr. Chairman -- Mr. Chairman, shut your mic off if you’re --




(Pause)




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  Before closing this hearing, the Connecticut Siting Council announces in addition to the homework assignment, that any persons who have not become a party or intervenor, but who desire to make their views known to the Council, may file written statements with the Council not later than February 9, 2007.




After a review of all comment and the -- of all -- all comments -- the Council will issue a contemplated Electric and Magnetic Field Best Management Practices for the Construction of Electric Transmission Lines in Connecticut, which document will be utilized in future electric transmission proceedings.




Now of course we do have our homework assignment.  And that -- so we will remain open for the purpose of receiving that and any subsequent documents based on that agreement.




MR. TAIT:  And we will reserve the right to hold further hearings on drafts and all public comment.  So this hearing is not closed at this point.  We’ll wait to see what we get and what we produce.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  We will be --




MR. TAIT:  You’ll hear from us.




CHAIRMAN CARUSO:  -- in recess until then. So thank you all -- thank you all for your patience today and we’ll see you soon.  Thank you.




(Whereupon, the hearing adjourned at 6:00 p.m.)  
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